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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.
Protecting our natural resources is essential.
Yours,
Dianne Stout
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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.
This area is one of the areas on NZ coast in best shape - This is the place
to invest the effort to sustain the best of what we have left! Make it happen
please!!
Yours,
bruce anderson
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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.
It is a moral disgrace with all the technology and knowledge available that
greed
pervades to the extent it does and those who can control and prevent these
predatory practices do not have the moral fortitude or brains to stand up and
protect these precious natural worlds and habitats.
Yours,
Nita Knight
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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.
Please regard the advice of those dedicated individuals have studied this
area and understand its wider significance. They helped to prepare this
submissions details and the text above. Please protect New Zealand's natural
heritage ASAP- delays could be critical to the South East Marine Protected
Areas (SEMPF) Thank you for your consideration.
Yours,
Angela Drake
.
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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.
I was living in Aucklamd when the Goat Island, Leigh, sanctuary was
established. What a magnificent achievement and gift for future generations.
We must do the same here in our southern oceans.
Yours,
Dr Bonnie Miller Perry
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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.
Once New Zealand had a conservation ethos that was respected worldwide,
sadly this has been allowed to slip. It is time once more to step up to
preserve and enhance the marine environment. Please do not let us down!!
Yours,
Colin Upton
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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.
Please do not see reserve areas as a cost to business but as an
investment.Reserves restock fisheries and are good for tourism not to mention
ecological values.
Yours,
Nicholas Seaman
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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.
How much longer do we have to keep trying to get you to listen to us and to
think of the environment?
Yours,
John and Barbara Groat
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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.
I am a fisherman and fish for food for myself and family. I know that having
protected areas near where I fish makes fishing better for me and the size of
the fish I catch increases. More safe areas for fish means more fish to catch
elsewhere.
Yours,
David Barr
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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.
We need to take action now and create a future for our children
Yours,
Paul Hilton
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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.

Je suis Beekeeper depuis 40 ans, et, j'aime le miel et les abeilles!
Salutations distinguées.
Yours,
Petry
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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.
To create this network of marine reserves would be a show of great
leadership and priority for what makes this region so special, and support
local eco tourism....these unique habitats are lost or modified, they are
forever!
Yours,
Seabourne Rust
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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.
New Zealand is the final place on earth for so many sea creatures I would
hope that my grandchildren will still be able to view the same wonders as I
do today.
Yours,
Anne bertram
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I support the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine
protected areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum,
with expansions and additions to provide adequate protection. These additions
are necessary in order to meet the Government's MPA Policy, and our
international obligations. The proposed sites do not go far enough to provide
adequate protection for this important region. The extent of protection
required to ensure the ongoing conservation and protection of marine
biodiversity is internationally recommended to be at least 30% of the sea in
no-take Type 1 reserves. The Forum's current proposal offers a mere 5.3%
protection in Type 1 MPAs. This is not enough. There are obvious
opportunities to extend that protection to 18%, outlined below, and I call on
the Forum to work towards a goal of at least 30%. With less than half a
percent of New Zealand's marine environment fully protected and with no
reserves currently in the South Canterbury, Otago and Southland regions, a
comprehensive network of marine reserves and MPAs is essential to allow fish
and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a network will provide
species in the region with some resilience from human impacts and this will
in turn benefit the region as a whole. The proposed reserves must also be
modified to reflect best practise in the MPA Design Guidelines. The South
East bioregion is home to some of the New Zealand's most iconic marine
animals, including yellow-eyed penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand sea
lions, and various species of albatross. Many of these species are critically
endangered. Yet currently the proposal does not do enough to protect their
foraging habitats. Marine reserves are most effective where they include the
full range of habitats. I recommend the addition of protection for habitats
that are not adequately represented in the proposed network. The network must
include enough no-take reserves that are big enough to provide a meaningful
haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. To achieve this I recommend the
following: A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support. This area is a hot spot
for Hector's dolphins. B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with
a further extension out to 12 nautical miles (nm) to provide better
representation of foraging habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin
and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised ‘Important
Bird Area' (IBA). C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further
extension out to 12nm to provide better representation of habitats used by
blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA. D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1):
Support, and recommend further extending to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and increased protection
for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised IBA for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago shags. E
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal
communities. F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend
that it be reconfigured to extend to the coast to include Hooper&#39;s Inlet
and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders Canyon is larger, deeper and
more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides better more
comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau,
with its special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the
proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point
would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and

biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the
proposal. G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option
does not represent the full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan
communities. H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This
option does not represent the full range of deep water biodiversity. I
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of
Tow Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly
productive area of Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine
reserve for education, research and public enjoyment, being close to a major
city, and world class if connected to site F. J White Island to Waldronville
(Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in itself achieve
much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K)
and Harakeke point (I) K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high
diversity of life in a small area and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment and education. L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are
significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to
include site N Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat
is protected in a marine reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary
to make it a rectangle, as simple shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M
as above. O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm
to better represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an
internationally recognised inshore and offshore IBA. P Long Point Offshore
(Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the current set net
prohibition. Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it
extends to join with Long Point (Option O). This is the only representation
of an estuary in the southern area and needs to represent all the habitats
associated with the mouth of the estuary. R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2):
Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and habitat
for shore and sea birds. S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary
habitat. T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat
for numerous fish and invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better
represented within marine reserves in the proposal. Additional Protection
Needed I seek that all indiscriminate bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs Additional Reserve Needed I also
recommend the creation of a marine reserve between The Brothers Point and The
Sisters, in the Catlins area. This reserve should be from the coast offshore
to 12 nm to give representation of deep subtidal gravel habitats within the
area of highest current speed inside the Forum's boundaries. This habitat
type is not represented in the proposed MPA network. A reserve here would
also represent yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats associated with Forest &
Bird's Te Rere yellow-eyed penguin reserve. Thank you for the opportunity to
make a submission.
Subject to the agreement and wishes of local runanga and/or Ngai Tahu iwi as
kaitiaki, first and foremost. Their will should supersede other views. Thank
you.
Yours,
Creek Waddington

EAST OTAGO TAIĀPURE
MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

20 December 2016

South East Marine Protection Forum
MPA Proposals
The East Otago Taiāpure & Taiāpure Committee
The Fisheries Act contains provisions allowing for the establishment of a taiāpure and
the subsequent appointment of a management committee 1. The object of this part of the
Act (Part IX) is to “…make…better provision for the recognition of rangatiratanga
and of the right secured in relation to fisheries by Article II of the Treaty of
Waitangi”. Kāti Huirapa Rūnaka ki Puketeraki's application for a taiāpure was gazetted as the
East Otago Taiāpure in 1999; the taiāpure committee was appointed to manage the taiāpure in
2001.
The taiāpure committee is made up of representatives from Kāti Huirapa Rūnaka ki
Puketeraki 2, local recreational fishers, the Karitane Commercial Fisherman’s
Cooperative, the University of Otago and the River-Estuary Care Waikouaiti –
Karitane.
The taiāpure area (refer to Map 1) contains a diverse range of species and habitats.
The area is extensively fished by recreational and customary fishers for reef and flat fish, rock
lobster, cockles, kina and pāua. A small number of commercial fishers also operate in the
area.
Taiāpure Vision
A sustainable, healthy, abundant and accessible fishery inside the taiāpure that provides for the
community’s customary, recreational and commercial needs.
Taiāpure Objectives
The objectives of the taiāpure committee for the East Otago Taiāpure are to:
i)
Ensure customary, recreational and commercial fishers have access to
and use of abundant supplies of fisheries resources;
ii)
Actively promote the use of traditional tikanga (customs) and kawa
(protocols) such as rāhui (temporary closures) through the management
regulations for the taiāpure (using law to give effect to the ‘lore’);

1
2

iii)

Ensure the adverse impacts of human activities on the marine
environment, nursery areas, spawning grounds, fisheries habitat and
associated and dependant species are avoided, remedied or mitigated;

iv)

Ensure all fisheries resources from the taiāpure are fit for human consumption.

Sections 174 to 184 of the Fisheries Act 1996.
Kāti Huirapa Rūnaka, Post Office, Karitane.

Taiāpure Management
In meeting the objectives of the taiāpure, Kāti Huirapa Rūnaka ki Puketeraki has chosen to
exercise their chieftainship through an inclusive, community-based taiāpure management
committee. The taiāpure committee wishes to manaaki (look after) the local community and, in
order to achieve this, they need to ensure the fishery is rebuilt and restored to abundant
levels. This will protect and future-proof the ability of the local community to ‘catch
a feed’ in the taiāpure.
Mö tätou, ä, mö kä uri ä muri ake nei
For us and our children after us
Working towards achieving the above aims, the taiāpure committee was successful in 2007 in
having the Fisheries Minister approve regulations to restrict set netting to protect
Hectors Dolphins and nearshore finfish stocks. Additionally, reduced bag limits to
limit the take of shellfish and finfish species, as well as a temporary closure on taking
pāua around Huriawa Peninsula, came into effect in October 2010. In 2012 and again in
2014, the Ministry of Fisheries' Chief Executive and the Ministry for Primary
Industries' Director-General respectively extended the temporary pāua closure over
Huriawa Peninsula. In September this year the Minister for Primary Industries
extended the Huriawa closure and agreed to also close Mapoutahi Peninsula to pāua fishing.
Other notable work that the taiāpure committee has initiated or actively
participated in includes:
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•

Improvements in coastal wastewater systems that discharge into taiāpure
waters
Active reseeding of the pāua fishery within the taiāpure
Advocacy on the impacts of inland mining on marine habitats
Advocacy on the impacts of sediment runoff from the land
Advocacy on the impacts of oil exploration on the marine habitats
Attention to poaching, overfishing and changing patterns of recreational
fishing
Habitat restoration projects
Citizen science with marine monitoring projects
Regular presentations to community groups and university lectures
Talks to trainee divers
Work with researchers and university marine science students
Work with local school children as tangata tiaki
Secondary school wānanga
Tangata Tiaki/Kaitiaki wānanga
Regular positive collaborations with recreational and commercial
fishers, and coastal communities
Work with and mentoring of community volunteers
Advocacy at marine conservation forums
Conference participation and academic journal co-authorship
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•

•
•
•
•
•

Environment Court success in obtaining robust monitoring of the
taiāpure to prevent harm to the coastal marine area from sediment drift
from dredge spoil dumping off shore from Taiāroa Head (by Port Otago Ltd)
[secured Ministry for the Environment legal assistance funds for this
case – one of the criteria for allocation of the funds is that the issue
must be a matter of national significance]
Hawksbury Lagoon habitat restoration
Advocacy on the impacts of invasive species
Attention to issues with adjacent ecosystems especially the Waikouāiti
Estuary
Awareness raising of responsible marine resource stewardship through
popular media (Hunger for the Wild TV1, Coast TV1, Project Whenua
Maori TV, local newspapers and newsletters)
Annual research symposium at the Puketeraki Marae since 2008 with
University of Otago marine science students reporting to the community
about their local fishery research and monitoring

In recommending the above initial measures, the taiāpure committee considered that
maximum combined daily bag limits were necessary to reduce recreational fishing pressure on
shellfish 3 and finfish 4 species. Local knowledge had indicated that fish stocks in the taiāpure
were nowhere near as abundant and accessible as they were in the past. Kina, pipi and
tuatua in particular had decreased in number and distribution. The number and
distribution of large tuaki, which are targeted by customary and recreational fishers,
had also decreased.
Decreasing recreational pāua fishing pressure across the board, by way of the above regulatory
approach, along with Puketeraki Tangata Tiaki/Kaitiaki acting conservatively when considering
authorising customary fishing, should have resulted in an increase in the size and abundance of
pāua stocks in the taiāpure. This has not been the case. Further measures, which are
supported by research undertaken on behalf of the taiāpure committee by the University of
Otago, were recommended to the Minister in April this year in order to achieve the
vision and objectives of the taiāpure committee.
The recommended measures included the making of regulations to introduce openended pāua closures for Huriawa Peninsula and Mapoutahi Peninsula. These measures
were approved by the Minister in September.
Work has also been conducted on identifying habitats of particular significance for
fisheries management in the taiāpure and further measures to protect marine mammals,
seabirds and finfish stocks in the taiāpure. As a result, the taiāpure committee also
recommended in April this year that the Minister makes regulations to protect these
habitats, Hectors Dolphins and finfish stocks within the taiāpure.
The April 2016 taiāpure committee recommendations that have yet to be addressed by
the Minister are:

3
4

This includes crayfish.
This includes shortfin and longfin eels.
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i)

The introduction of a wading-only recreational fishery for taking pāua (i.e.
banning the use of masks, snorkels, fins/flippers and weight belts when
taking or possessing pāua within the taiāpure);

ii)

The introduction of a ban on the commercial fishing of pāua in the taiāpure;

iii)

The introduction of a ban on taking seven attached kelp species
(Durvillaea antarctica, Durvillaea willana, Ecklonia radiata,
Macrocystis pyrifera, Marginariella boryana, Marginariella urvilliana
and Lessonia variegate) from within the taiāpure;

iv)

The introduction of a total ban on set netting within the taiāpure; and

v)

The introduction of a regulatory requirement for recreational fishers to
possess finfish within the taiāpure in a whole or gutted state.

By implementing the regulations and closures as outlined above, the measures will
hopefully limit the ongoing loss of stocks within the taiāpure and allow for their rebuild
to ensure sustainable utilisation into the future.
Implementation will also contribute to the legislative object of the taiāpure provisions
of the Fisheries Act, by making better provision for the recognition of rangatiratanga
given that the taiāpure area has been, and is, of special significance to Kāti Huirapa
as a source of food and for spiritual and cultural reasons.
Taiāpure committee response to the SEMPF MPA proposals
D: Pleasant River to Stoney Creek (option 1)
Type of protection:
Marine Reserve (macrocystis area only).
Position:
Support in principle with ‘rebalancing’ for commercial pāua and rock lobster.
Rationale:
Area worthy of protection… ‘Rebalancing’ (the retirement of the displacement
quota/ACE from the system with associated compensation for quota owners) required
for pāua to ensure the recommended ban on the commercial fishing of pāua in the taiāpure
is not undermined (carrying capacity of impacts on commercial pāua quota owners may be
reached with marine reserve proposal resulting in the taiāpure committee proposal being
declined). ‘Rebalancing’ required for rock lobster to prevent the displacement of fishing
pressure in to neighbouring fishing grounds – in particular the taiāpure.
Other comments:
Order in council to include provision for the retrieval of stranded or naturally separated
parts of marine mammals and kōiwi tangata
D: Pleasant River to Stoney Creek (option 2)
Type of protection:
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Variation Marine Reserve to include greater offshore area.
Position:
Support (unless anything impinges on customary rights)
Other comments:
Order in council to include provision for the retrieval of stranded or naturally separated
parts of marine mammals and kōiwi tangata
T: Macrocystis Protection MPA
Type of protection:
Type ‘other’ MPA – prohibiting the cutting of attached Macrocystis.
Position:
Support.
Rationale:
Manageable impact on customary fishing rights and interests. Macrocystis is a habitat
of particular significance for customary fisheries and fisheries management generally
(Section 9 of the Fisheries Act 1996).
Other comments:
Closure area is to include the East Otago Taiāpure area.
Important points:
•

MPAs are fine but they should never undermine the 1992 settlement.

•

Nothing should tread on the work done to secure treaty rights,
Rangatiratanga. Too many people fought too long and too hard for this to be
relinquished

•

Co-Management might be acceptable. Government management is not.

•

Agree that protection of these precious resources is needed, but customary
fishing, in its true sense, can achieve this.

•

Support protection of nearby ecosystems which should ultimately increase
habitat quality and biodiversity in the East Otago Taiapure and Mataitai.

•

Any decisions should contribute to maintaining and enhancing EOT current
efforts.

•

Should all information about special areas of significance and recognition (on
maps, charts etc) showing MPAs also show EOT and Mataitai?

•

The MPA process draws attention to our marine environment and gets people
paying extra attention to how it “matters”. In this way the process itself
makes us better understand our connections and review how we value them.
Any MPAs will need to include acknowledging the need and support for active
local fisheries management. This process could be viewed as a positive step in
getting deeper understanding of our ecosystems, habitats, the
interconnectedness of not only marine habitats but adjacent fresh water and
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terrestrial habitats, and recognition and better understanding of customary
rights and treaty obligations. It should, hopefully, also realistically and
strongly incorporate current knowledge of the pressures on marine organisms
and habitats and the realities of future challenges. Making concessions and
compromises should not mean that opportunities are lost or important cultural
and community values are undermined.
•

Somehow there should be allowances for amendments to the MPAs once they
are established based on new information. They should support natural
processes through understanding the needs, stressors, natural life cycles,
migration,
seasonal
variations,
range
of
tolerances/requirements/interdependencies of individual species and marine
communities.

•

Questions: How will the surrounding fishery be protected? If displacement
occurs in relation to the EOT how will that be managed? Will enforcement of
MPAs include watching for detrimental shifts of fishing pressure to other
areas? Shouldn’t there be a more integrated management approach (to
include land-based practices) ?

•

EOT’s consultation experience with the SEMPF forum has been very positive compliments on the process and the commitment of the forum members.
Excellent communication and valuable work so far. How will the MPA be
managed in elation to the East Otago Taiapure Management Committee?
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Map 1: East Otago Taiāpure-Local Fishery
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Fishing Industry Submission
on Proposed Marine Protected Areas for the
South Island South-East Coast
Part One: Network Analysis and Industry Proposal
20 December 2016

Summary
1. The fishing industry supports an integrated approach to marine biodiversity protection which
recognises that marine protected areas (MPAs) are just one of many tools – both spatial and
activity-based – to help achieve marine biodiversity protection. We consider that effective
biodiversity protection requires careful definition of objectives and identification of threats,
followed by selection of the least-cost tool for managing the identified threats and achieving the
objectives. Where MPAs displace fishing activity, steps must be taken to ensure that the
displaced catch does not threaten the sustainability of surrounding fisheries or compromise the
effective operation of New Zealand’s fisheries management regime.
2. The Forum’s proposals are contrary to the industry’s approach to marine biodiversity protection.
They are also inconsistent with the Government’s MPA Policy in several critical respects –
notably, the Forum has failed to take existing habitat protection in the region into account,
misapplied the ‘protection standard’, failed to state clear MPA objectives related to protection
of habitat or ecosystem types, sought to justify MPA proposals on irrelevant grounds, and
focused unduly on fishing rather than the full range of threats to marine biodiversity. The Forum
has also ignored the impacts of displaced catch on fisheries sustainability. We recommend that
these deficiencies should be rectified prior to the provision of final advice to Ministers.
3. If MPAs are to be established in the South East region, the fishing industry would be prepared to
support a network of five MPAs as follows:
i.

MPA (A) Tuhawaiki to Pareora – Type 2 MPA with Fisheries Act prohibitions on bottom
trawling and dredging;

ii.

MPA (B) Waitaki Coastal (excluding the extension) – Type 1 MPA (marine reserve);

iii.

MPA (D) Pleasant River to Stony Creek (excluding estuaries and offshore extension) –
Type 1 MPA (marine reserve);

iv.

MPA (G) Bryozoan bed – Type 2 MPA with Fisheries Act prohibitions on bottom trawling,
dredging and Danish seining; and

v.

MPA (H) Papanui canyon – Type 1 MPA (marine reserve).

4. The industry’s support for each of these five MPAs is subject to the following two conditions:
i.

No additional MPAs are proposed or implemented in the South-East region; and
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ii.

The Forum recommends that the Government must address any displacement of fishing
from the MPAs by ‘rebalancing’ the affected fisheries in a manner consistent with
industry policy.

If these two conditions are not sustained, the fishing industry’s ongoing support for the five
MPAs cannot be assumed.
5. Our proposed network of five MPAs complements the existing marine habitat protection
provided by seven mātaitai reserves that are geographically dispersed across the region.
Mātaitai reserves are established for customary fisheries management purposes but, because of
their fisheries restrictions, contribute to habitat protection and are therefore an essential
consideration when designing a representative MPA network.
6. Together the five proposed MPAs represent nine regional habitat types and two sensitive
habitats (bryozoans and Macrocystis beds). Along with the habitats in existing mātaitai reserves,
23 regional habitat types, two sensitive habitats and one additional habitat (estuarine boulder
beach) would be under some form of protection within the region. All 26 habitat types would be
represented in areas in which all commercial fishing was prohibited. The number of habitats
that would be protected is the same as in the twenty MPAs proposed by the Forum, but with far
less impact on commercial fishing and other marine user groups.
7. The fishing industry opposes the implementation of the remaining 15 MPAs proposed by the
Forum. Our analysis demonstrates that these MPAs – variously – do not have clear biodiversity
protection objectives, impose controls that are not necessary to meet the protection standard,
are justified on grounds that are irrelevant to the MPA Policy, fail to account for existing habitat
protection, are not threatened by activities that could be better managed by establishing an
MPA, are not the least-cost management response, and cannot readily be implemented under
the available legislation.
8. In addition, the MPAs individually and cumulatively have intolerable adverse effects on the
exercise of commercial fishing rights. If the entire MPA network were to be implemented, an
unacceptably significant proportion of catch would be affected for rock lobster and pāua
fisheries, Danish seining, line fisheries, the flatfish trawl fishery and set net fisheries (particularly
for fishers targeting school shark and rig). The individual MPAs which have the most critical
adverse effect on commercial fishing are: the offshore portion of MPA (D) Pleasant River to
Stony Creek, MPAs (E) & (F), bryozoan beds and Saunders canyon; the three MPAs (I), (J) & (K)
south of Dunedin; and MPA (O), Long Point. The majority of the remaining MPAs individually
have moderate adverse effects on commercial fishing.
9. Collectively – and in the case of the more critical sites, individually – the proposed MPAs displace
fishing effort in a manner that would threaten the sustainability of the surrounding fisheries and
may result in a net reduction of the biodiversity values of the South-East region.
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Introduction
1. This submission is made jointly by:










Southern Inshore Fisheries Management Company;
PauaMAC5 Incorporated;
Otago Rock Lobster Industry Association Incorporated;
CRA 8 Management Committee;
The NZ Rock Lobster Industry Council;
The Paua Industry Council;
Fisheries Inshore New Zealand;
The Federation of Commercial Fishermen; and
The Kina Industry Council.

2. The first four organisations represent commercial fisheries interests in the area covered by the
South-East Marine Protection Forum (‘the Forum’). The remaining organisations are national
representative bodies for the relevant sectors of the inshore fishing industry. This submission is
made on behalf of our members who are quota owners, fishers and affiliated seafood industry
personnel in inshore shellfish and finfish fisheries. Collectively we directly represent all of the
major inshore fisheries in the south-east of the South Island. The involvement of national
representative industry organisations reflects the significance of the Forum’s proposals to the
entire inshore fishing industry. For the purposes of this submission, the nine organisations are
referred to as ‘the fishing industry’. Submitter details are provided at the end of Part One of the
submission.

Introductory statement
3. The fishing industry supports an integrated approach to marine biodiversity protection which
recognises that marine protected areas (MPAs) are just one of many tools – both spatial and
activity-based – to help achieve marine biodiversity protection. We consider that effective
biodiversity protection requires careful definition of objectives and identification of threats,
followed by selection of the least-cost tool for managing the identified threats and achieving the
objectives. If fishing is posing a risk to marine biodiversity, measures implemented under the
Fisheries Act 1996 or directly by fishing sector groups will usually be the most appropriate
management response.
4. In contrast to the structured approach to marine biodiversity protection favoured by the
industry, the process for protecting marine biodiversity in the South East region starts from the
proposition that (a) MPAs are the only effective way of protecting marine biodiversity and (b)
fishing is always a threat to marine biodiversity. We do not accept that this approach is valid,
either under the government’s ‘MPA Policy’1 or as a matter of common sense.

1

Marine Protected Policy and Implementation Plan (2005) and the Marine Protected Areas Classification,
Protection Standard and Implementation Guidelines (2008) – both documents prepared by the Department of
Conservation and the Ministry of Fisheries.
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5. We consider that in the South East region, any adverse effects of commercial fishing on marine
biodiversity are already adequately managed under existing regulatory and voluntary measures.
We therefore do not agree that excluding commercial fishing methods from a network of 20
MPAs is necessary in order to protect marine biodiversity in the region. In fact, if such a network
were to be implemented the displacement of fishing into the remaining areas outside MPAs
would threaten the sustainability of the region’s fisheries, resulting in a decline of fisheries
abundance and a net loss of marine biodiversity.
6. We are aware, however, that the political reality is that MPAs will be established in the South
East region. Given this imperative, our aim in this submission is to reinforce the need for a
principled, risk-based approach to marine biodiversity protection that minimises adverse effects
on existing users. Inevitably this will involve compromises and tradeoffs which we endeavor to
make explicit in the submission.

Structure of submission
7. Our submission is in two Parts:


Part One (this part):
a) Analysis of the proposed MPA network as a whole; and
b) Industry proposal for an MPA network for the South East region;



Part Two: Analysis of each proposed MPA site.

A. Analysis of the Forum’s proposed MPA network
8. The Forum has proposed a network of twenty MPAs for the south east coast of the South Island.
In this part of the submission we analyse the network as a whole in relation to:




The requirements of government’s MPA Policy;
The fishing industry’s Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection; and
Adverse effects on commercial fishing.

Consistency of the proposed network with government MPA Policy
9. The government MPA Policy comprises two documents – the MPA Policy and Implementation
Plan, and the MPA Classification, Protection Standard and Implementation Guidelines. Although
the Forum used the MPA Policy as a basis for its deliberations, the proposals diverge from the
MPA Policy in several critical respects. Our five key areas of concern, together with
recommendations for rectifying each concern, are discussed below.
a) Existing habitat protection is not taken into account
10. The MPA Policy requires that an inventory will be taken of existing marine areas that have some
level of protection, together with an assessment of the extent to which those areas cover
representative habitats and ecosystems. However, the extent of the Forum’s proposed MPA
network suggests that the Forum has not assessed the existing protection afforded to the
habitat types that occur in the region.
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11. An extensive network of fisheries restrictions is already in place. These restrictions are shown in
Volume 2 of the Forum’s consultation document and include widespread prohibitions on Danish
seining, trolling and set netting along the entire coast of the region, as well as smaller but
nevertheless significant restrictions on commercial shellfish harvesting, trawling and purse
seining.2 The industry has voluntarily closed additional areas, including numerous closures to
commercial pāua harvesting and trawl bans in the bryozoan beds off the Otago peninsula and an
area south of Timaru. Although these regulated and voluntary fisheries restrictions are not
classified as MPAs, they are nonetheless relevant when assessing whether particular marine
habitat or ecosystem types may be threatened by fishing methods.
12. There are also seven mātaitai reserves in the Forum’s region – i.e., Tuhawaiki, Waihoa, Moeraki,
Waikouaiti, Otākou, Puna-wai-Toriki and Waikawa Harbour. The mātaitai reserves have a wide
geographic spread and include 19 different regional habitat types and one additional habitat
type (see Appendix One). Mātaitai reserves are recognised in Policy 3.6(a) of the New Zealand
Biodiversity Strategy as one of several tools that can be part of a network of areas to protect
marine biodiversity, even though they are established for customary fishing purposes rather
than for biodiversity protection. Mātaitai reserves prohibit all commercial fishing and, in effect,
achieve the MPA protection standard in every substantive respect.
13. As an example of the protection of representative habitats provided by mātaitai reserves,
estuarine habitats are already represented in five mātaitai reserves in the Forum’s region – i.e.,
Waihoa, Moeraki, Waikouaiti, Otākou and Waikawa Harbour. Together these five mātaitai
reserves cover nine different estuarine habitat types (see Appendix Two). In addition, 11 of the
region’s estuaries are managed by the Department of Conservation and closed to commercial
eel fishing.3 In spite of this, the Forum proposes five new MPAs covering six different estuaries,
which simply replicate a subset of the habitat types already represented in the mātaitai reserves
and conservation estate estuaries.
14. We also note that similar representative habitat types may already be protected outside the
South East region. For example, the Forum promotes the Saunders canyon or Papanui canyon
MPAs without considering whether equivalent protection has already been provided in New
Zealand’s MPA network in the Hikurangi marine reserve (Kaikoura canyon). The New Zealand
deepwater marine environment classification system suggests that similar habitat types are
found in the two regions. At the very least we would have expected some discussion of existing
protection of canyon habitats elsewhere in New Zealand’s MPA network.
Recommendation 1: The Forum should commission an analysis of the existing level of protection of
the regional habitats, including protection outside recognised MPAs as well as protection of similar
habitats outside the region. This analysis should inform the final selection of MPA sites.

2

Consultation document, Volume II, pages 156 to 160.
Waipati (Chaslands) estuary, Puerua estuary (part), Akatore creek estuary upstream of Akatore Road,
Tomahawk lagoon, Orokonui Creek lagoon (Waitati), Hawksbury lagoon, Shag River lagoon, Wainono lagoon,
Otaio River mouth, Pareora River mouth, and Normanby lagoon.
3

7
b) Misapplication of the protection standard
15. The MPA Policy is based on applying a ‘protection standard’ to identify what controls are
necessary to achieve an ‘adequate level of biodiversity protection’ for a site. The management
measures must provide for the maintenance and recovery at the site of two key matters, i.e.:



Physical features and biogenic structures that support biodiversity; and
Ecological systems, natural species composition and trophic linkages.4

16. The MPA Policy requires a case by case analysis to be undertaken to determine which fishing
methods need to be prohibited in order to protect particular habitat types.5 No fishing methods
are automatically excluded, although there is a ‘presumption’ that bottom trawling, dredging
and Danish seining will not be permitted, and that purse seining, midwater trawling, midwater
gillnetting and benthic netting ‘will probably not be permitted’.6 The MPA Policy emphasises
that these presumptions need to be checked and assessed on a case by case basis because using
fishing methods as a proxy for extraction from potential MPAs may not accurately reflect the
actual extraction from a site, which depends on the frequency and intensity with which the
method is used.
17. Despite these requirements, nearly all the Forum’s proposed Type 2 MPAs prohibit numerous
additional fishing methods in the absence of the necessary case by case analysis.7 The Forum
appears to exclude additional fishing methods on the assumption that they prevent the
maintenance and recovery of ecological systems, natural species composition and trophic
linkages. However, the Forum provides no evidence in support of the assumption, which is itself
indicative of the absence of any case by case analysis.
18. When managing fisheries under New Zealand’s Fisheries Act, the maintenance of ecological
systems, natural species composition and trophic linkages is achieved through fisheries
management measures that apply at a broad spatial scale applicable to the relevant fish stocks.
If fisheries management settings are appropriate, the ecological systems, natural species
composition and trophic linkages within a prospective MPA should not be at risk from
commercial fishing. It follows, therefore, that if these ecosystem attributes are considered to be
threatened by the level of fisheries removals, the most effective and appropriate management
response is to adjust the fisheries management settings (e.g., by reducing allowable levels of
catch) rather than to establish an MPA. MPAs of the scale proposed by the Forum are highly
unlikely to enable the maintenance and recovery of ecological systems, natural species
composition and trophic linkages when those attributes are influenced primarily by systems and
processes that occur on a much larger spatial scale.

4

A third matter – potential for the biodiversity to adapt and recover in response to perturbation – is assumed
to be provided for if the first two criteria are met. Classification, Protection Standard and Implementation
Guidelines, page 11.
5
Classification, Protection Standard and Implementation Guidelines page 12.
6
Classification, Protection Standard and Implementation Guidelines page 11.
7
There is only one exception – MPA (E), bryozoan habitat.
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19. Our own case by case analysis of the proposed MPAs in Part Two of this submission shows that,
in many cases:


Existing fisheries management measures, including the Total Allowable Commercial
Catch (TACC) and fisheries regulations, are such that the intensity of commercial fishing
is unlikely to prevent the maintenance and recovery of ecological systems, natural
species composition and trophic linkages at the proposed MPA sites; or



The prohibited additional fishing methods do not (and are not likely to) occur at the
proposed MPA sites; or



The identified biodiversity values of a site are benthic in character, but fishing methods
that do not disturb the seabed are nevertheless prohibited. The MPA Policy specifically
enables MPAs to be created which protect benthic habitat from bottom impacting
fishing methods while allowing sustainable use to continue higher in the water column.8

20. In short, we consider that the Forum has misapplied the protection standard. Unless this is
rectified, unnecessary costs will be imposed on existing resource users for no additional
biodiversity benefits.
Recommendation 2: The Forum should undertake a case by case analysis of all proposed Type 2
MPAs in order to identify (with appropriate justification) the fishing methods that need to be
excluded so as to achieve the protection standard.
c) Habitat protection not comprehensive
21. Although the Forum seeks a comprehensive network that is representative of all habitat types in
the region, some habitat types are over-represented whereas others are not represented at all.
Of the 36 regional habitats identified in Figure 2 of the consultation document, 14 are not
included in the network.9 In contrast, regional habitats with a high level of representation
include deep water sand (97% included), exposed shallow gravel (nearly 39%) and deep mud
(nearly 35%). Other habitats with a high level of representation, but not identified as regional
habitats in Figure 2, are Macrocystis bed (nearly 99%), bryozoan bed (94%) and exposed boulder
beach (over 80%).
22. Of the habitat types represented in Type 2 MPAs, all are also represented in marine reserves. In
other words, the Type 2 MPAs do not increase the comprehensiveness of the MPA network.
23. We do not suggest that all habitat types must be included in the network – to do so would be
counter-productive if there is no suitable site and the habitat type is either already protected or
not under threat. However, we do consider that the Forum should have provided information
on the proportion of each regional habitat type included within the network, so that submitters

8

Policy and Implementation Framework, paragraph 21.
Sheltered sandy beach, sheltered shallow sand, sheltered intertidal reef, sheltered shallow reef, moderate
intertidal reef, sheltered shallow gravel, exposed gravel beach, deep water gravel, exposed shallow mud and
deep water mud, estuarine sandflat, estuarine reef, estuarine gravel field and estuarine cobble field.
9

9
could focus on the attributes of the network as a whole rather than being encouraged to “vote”
on individual MPAs.
Recommendation 3: The Forum should provide information on the proportion of each regional
habitat type included (or not included) in the final proposed network.
d) Objectives not related to habitat protection
24. The MPA Policy requires each MPA to have clearly stated objectives related to the protection of
specific marine habitat types or ecosystems.10 Many of the Forum’s MPA proposals do not have
clearly stated objectives relating to the protection of unrepresented habitat types. In addition,
there is often limited or no reasoning provided for why an MPA of that size is necessary to
achieve the protection standard and protect the identified habitats.
25. In many cases, the justification for particular sites includes matters other than protection of
representative habitats or ecosystems, including:




fisheries management considerations such as improving local fisheries abundance or
providing for recreational fishing;
managing impacts on protected species; and
non-biodiversity protection benefits such as tourism, public access or the educational
values of a site.

26. These matters are all outside the scope of the MPA Policy and cannot be used to justify the
selection of particular sites, although tourism-related benefits may be used when selecting
between similar sites which have minimal impact on extractive use.11
Recommendation 4: For each MPA site, the Forum should:
 state clear objectives identifying the habitat or ecosystem types protected in the MPA;
 justify the size of the MPA in relation to the protection standard and coverage of representative
habitats; and
 delete all purported justifications that are beyond the scope of the MPA Policy.
e) Undue focus on fishing rather than full range of threats
27. The consultation document has a very substantial focus on fishing with almost no mention of
any other activities that can and do have adverse effects that may require management in order
to achieve biodiversity protection objectives. The Forum has not, to our knowledge, undertaken
a threat assessment but has simply assumed that fishing is always a threat to a site’s biodiversity
values. Assuming that fishing is a threat to biodiversity:


10
11

contradicts the risk-based approach that is implicit in the MPA Policy, including in the
observation that viability of the network is dependent on ‘the nature of actual and

Policy and Implementation Framework, paragraphs 20, 79 and 82.
Policy and Implementation Framework, paragraph 92.
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potential threats to a particular habitat and the amenability of those threats to
mitigation using MPA management measures’;12 and


ignores existing management measures applied under the Fisheries Act, including
measures that implement the Act’s obligations to avoid, remedy or mitigate the adverse
effects of fishing and maintain the biological diversity of the aquatic environment.

28. In contrast to the assumption that fishing is always a threat, the Forum does not identify any
non-fishing threats to marine biodiversity such as mineral exploration and development, pointsource discharges, coastal structures, sedimentation, dredging, and spoil dumping. The MPA
policy clearly envisages addressing all threats to biodiversity using a range of appropriate tools.
29. Impacts on marine biodiversity from terrestrial activities are particularly relevant in light of the
findings of a NIWA report which concluded that only 7 of the 20 most important threats to New
Zealand’s marine habitats were directly related to human activities within the marine
environment. The top two threats, five of the top six threats, and over half of the 26 top threats
stemmed largely or completely from human activities external to the marine environment –
particularly, ocean acidification, rising sea temperatures and sedimentation resulting from
changes in land use. 13
30. The focus on fishing as a threat carries through to the Forum’s choice of management tools.
Aside from marine reserves, the only other tool proposed by the Forum is regulations made
under the Fisheries Act. The Forum has not considered the use of other tools – such as Resource
Management Act (RMA) mechanisms (e.g., reviews of consent conditions, rules in regional plans)
– to manage the threats to MPA biodiversity values arising from marine and terrestrial activities
managed under the RMA.
31. The MPA Policy makes it clear that Type 2 MPAs can be implemented under the Fisheries Act
only if they comply with Fisheries Act purposes and principles.14 Generally, this means that the
measure must be necessary to ensure sustainability, which includes avoiding, remedying or
mitigating the adverse effects of fishing on the environment. Our analysis of the proposed Type
2 MPAs concludes that implementation under the Fisheries Act will be challenging because:

12



in many cases, no actual or potential adverse effects of fishing are identified that need
to be avoided, remedied or mitigated in order to ensure sustainability; and



Fisheries Act decision-makers must consider the requirement to provide for utilisation of
fisheries resources alongside the need to ensure sustainability.

Policy and Implementation Framework, paragraph 69.
MacDiarmid, A., A. McKenzie, J. Sturman, J. Beaumont, S. Mikaloff-Fletcher and J. Dunne (2012).
Assessment of anthropogenic threats to New Zealand marine habitats. New Zealand Aquatic Environment and
Biodiversity Report No 93. 255 p.
14
Policy and Implementation Framework, paragraph 38.
13
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Recommendation 5: The Forum should:
 undertake a threat assessment for the final selected sites in order to identify all potential threats
to achieving the biodiversity protection objectives for each site;
 recommend controls on fishing only where fishing has an actual or potential adverse effect on the
identified biodiversity protection objectives;
 recommend other controls (including tools that are not MPAs) where terrestrial or other marine
activities have an actual or potential adverse effect on the identified biodiversity protection
objectives.

Consistency with fishing industry policy on marine biodiversity protection
32. The inshore fishing industry has developed an agreed policy on marine biodiversity protection.
This policy has been articulated in industry submissions over many years including, most
recently, on the Government’s proposed new MPA Act. In its simplest form, the industry’s policy
requires that:





biodiversity protection objectives are clearly identified;
threats to achieving those objectives are identified;
the least cost measure is adopted to meet the identified objective and manage the
threats (the least cost method may or may not be an MPA); and
if fishing is displaced by an MPA, fisheries are ‘rebalanced’ by reducing catch limits and,
for QMS stocks, providing compensation equivalent to the quota value of foregone catch
so as to protect the integrity of the fisheries management regime.

Are biodiversity protection objectives identified?
33. In many cases, the biodiversity protection objectives of the proposed MPAs are not clearly
stated. This makes it difficult for submitters to assess which tools are most appropriate for
achieving the objective. It also makes it difficult to assess whether or not the MPA network will
make an effective contribution to the protection of marine biodiversity. Our recommendation
(4) above addresses this concern.
What are the threats?
34. The Forum has not conducted a risk assessment or identified specific threats to achieving the
MPA objectives. As noted above, little consideration is given to terrestrial threats or non-fishing
marine threats. Instead, there is simply an unjustified assumption that fishing is a threat,
distorting the selection of appropriate management responses. Our recommendation (5)
addresses this concern.
Are the proposed MPAs least-cost responses to the identified threats?
35. It is important to note that the Forum uses the concept of ‘least-cost’ in a different way from the
industry policy. The Forum’s use of the term relates to the relative costs for existing uses and
values when comparing two alternatives (e.g., MPAs (E) and (F) vs MPAs (G) and (H)) whereas
the industry uses the term least-cost to refer to a management response which achieves an
identified objective by managing the identified threats in a least-cost manner.
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36. The Forum’s recommended management tools are seldom the least-cost approach to achieving
marine biodiversity protection objectives. The main ways in which the Forum’s proposals do not
adopt the least-cost approach that underpins the industry’s policy are:


the failure to consider existing protection of similar habitat types – for example, in
mātaitai reserves;



the use of Type 1 MPAs (marine reserves) which prohibit all fishing, when a more
targeted measure would address any specific threats to the identified biodiversity values
of the site at less cost. We are aware that government’s MPA Policy requires that one
example of each habitat type should be protected in a marine reserve, but we do not
accept this aspect of the MPA Policy as it contradicts the (largely) principled, structured
approach that is promoted in the remainder of the Policy; and



the indiscriminate (rather than case by case) application of the protection standard to
prohibit fishing methods that do not have adverse effects on the identified biodiversity
values of the site or do not (and are unlikely to) occur at the site.

Our recommendations (1), (2) and (5) help address this concern.
Rebalancing
37. The fishing industry emphasises the need to ‘rebalance’ fisheries when establishing any MPA
that displaces fishing catch and effort. The purpose of the rebalancing is to ensure the
sustainability of fish stocks and safeguard the effective operation of the fisheries management
regime so that one public policy objective (protection of marine biodiversity) does not
undermine another (sustainable fisheries).15
38. Rebalancing is a two-step process that entails:


a fisheries management response to remove the displaced catch from the fishery and
rebalance the biological system. In the case of displaced commercial catch, the
management response is likely to be a TACC reduction whereas for displaced
recreational catch, other management measures may be necessary to reduce catch (e.g.,
daily bag limit reductions); and



a market-based response to rebalance the economic incentives for the effective
operation of the QMS by ensuring that affected quota owners are no worse off (i.e., the
Crown compensates affected quota owners for the market value of quota shares
equivalent to the foregone commercial catch).

39. The Forum in some cases appears to recognise that displaced catch cannot necessarily be
absorbed back into other areas of the fishery without threatening the sustainability of the
surrounding fisheries. However, this recognition is not consistently applied across all the MPA
proposals or all fisheries – for example, in several places the consultation material implies that

15

Our rebalancing policy applies to all fisheries closures other than those made for legitimate sustainability
reasons under the Fisheries Act.
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displaced rock lobster catch can simply be absorbed elsewhere in the fishery without any
adverse effects on local stock abundance or catchability. The Forum proposes no rebalancing of
affected fisheries even where it is apparent that a proposed MPA will have adverse effects on
the surrounding fisheries and the exercise of existing fishing rights.
40. In the absence of rebalancing, the MPA network will have an overall negative effect on
sustainable marine management, particularly if cumulative displacement from the network is
significant.
Recommendation 6: When proposing an MPA that results in the displacement of fishing effort, the
Forum should also recommend that the Crown be required to rebalance the fisheries system through
(a) an appropriate fisheries management response and (b) an appropriate market-based response.

Adverse effects of the MPA network on commercial fishing
Cumulative impacts of the network
41. The Forum’s proposed MPA network will have a significant cumulative impact on commercial
fishing within the South-East region. The fisheries that would be most impacted in terms of
proportion of catch displaced within the south east region are as follows, in order of relative
impact on the fishery:16









Set net fisheries targeting school shark –
Rock lobster fisheries –
;
Danish seining –
;
Line fisheries –
;
Set net fisheries targeting rig –
Set net fisheries targeting other species –
Trawl fisheries targeting flatfish –
Pāua fisheries –
.

;

;
;
; and

42. These cumulative displacement figures are extremely significant for the affected fisheries,
particularly as:

16



For finfish fisheries, the same operators are likely to be affected by impacts on several of
the affected species – for example, set netters prevented from targeting school shark
may also be prevented from targeting rig and other species in the same or other MPAs in
the network; and



For rock lobster and pāua fisheries any displaced effort cannot simply be absorbed into
the remaining portion of the fishery and will therefore have adverse effects on local
fishery abundance outside the MPAs and, potentially threaten stock sustainability (as
discussed in more detail below). Rock lobster and pāua fisheries are compatible with

Using catch displacement figures from the Consultation Document. The analysis includes all MPAs and
proposed extensions apart from MPAs (G) and (H) (which are subsumed within MPAs (E) and (F)).
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the maintenance of high marine biodiversity values, making the impacts of no-take
MPAs on these fisheries particularly difficult to justify.
43. Fisheries impacts on this scale will have significant economic effects on the seafood industry in
Otago, on the communities that are supported by commercial fishing and seafood processing,
and on the regional economy. In addition to the direct impacts of displacement from fishing
grounds, fishers will face additional costs associated with extra steaming time and loss of
catching efficiency. The magnitude of these costs is difficult to estimate as it depends on the
circumstances of individual fishers. The analysis below considers the most affected fisheries in
more detail.
Impacts on key fisheries
44. The South East Forum’s region is a valuable fishery for rock lobster. The CRA 7 (Otago) rock
lobster fishery is a small but important rock lobster fishery, with an estimated current-year
export value of
. The South East region also includes a portion of the CRA 8
(Fiordland) rock lobster fishery, which is New Zealand’s
fishery. CRA
8 is responsible for
of New Zealand’s rock lobster production and earns
annually in export receipts.

45. The South East region also supports a valuable pāua fishery. The PAU 5 areas (PAU 5A, PAU 5B
and PAU 5D which is the Otago portion of the fishery) together generate nearly
of New
Zealand’s commercial pāua production and produce around
in annual export returns.
The PAU 5 fisheries will become even more important to New Zealand following the damage
done to the Kaikoura/Canterbury pāua fishery by the Kaikoura earthquakes and the halving of
commercial catch limits in Marlborough.
46. The Forum’s proposed MPAs prohibit commercial pāua fishing in areas that together contribute
up to almost
of commercial paua catch annually (see Figure 1).17 The PAU 5D TACC is
, but quota owners are currently shelving
of their Annual Catch Entitlement (ACE)
18
in order to facilitate a more rapid rebuild of the fishery. This leaves only
of PAU 5D
ACE available for harvest. The amount of catch displaced from the Forum’s proposed MPAs is
therefore, in some years, likely to be equivalent to almost
of the fishery. This is significant
not only in terms of economic impact, but also for fisheries management.

17

The table shows the cumulative impacts of MPA (D) Pleasant River to Stony Creek and MPA (O) Long Point.
Schofield, M (December, 2016). PAU5 SEMPF. Summary of PAU5 catch within SEMPF Type 1 reserves.
18
Shelving makes ACE unavailable for fishing, effectively reducing the total commercial harvest by the amount
shelved.
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48. Set netting effort is more concentrated and therefore more vulnerable to the impacts of
displacement from MPAs (see Figure 3).19 The proposed MPAs that have the largest economic
impact on finfish fisheries are MPAs (O) Long Point, (A) Tuhawaiki to Pareora, and (E/F) bryozoan
beds and Saunders canyon.

Fisheries management implications of displacement
49. Displacement of commercial fishing on the scale identified above has serious consequences for
the sustainable management of fisheries. The implications can be seen most readily in
sedentary species such as rock lobster or pāua, but the same principle applies to more mobile
species.
50. In several places the Forum’s consultation document assumes that impacts of MPAs on
commercial fishing for rock lobster will be mitigated because movement of rock lobsters will
enable harvesting to take place outside the proposed MPA.20 This assumption is incorrect. If an
area is closed, rock lobsters will continue to move in to, out of, and through the closed area –
but the fact remains that fishers will seek to take their existing catch entitlements from a
reduced area and, consequently, a smaller resource. Rock lobster biomass and availability will
inevitably be reduced outside the marine reserve. The likely consequences include:


19

a reduction in the TAC/TACC with direct economic impacts on owners of rock lobster quota
and ACE; and

Plots from Schofield, M. (December 2016). South East Marine Protection Forum – displaced catch.
Confidential report to Fisheries Inshore New Zealand.
20
For example, see Consultation Document paragraph 213.
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increased competition among commercial fishers and between commercial and noncommercial fishers who will each be trying to harvest the same amount of rock lobsters from
a more confined area.

51. These impacts will be experienced regardless of the rock lobster stock status. Although the
CRA7 rock lobster biomass is currently increasing, the impact of displaced fishing effort will
offset at least part of the increased biomass and will therefore need to be taken into account in
future management decisions.
52. The fisheries management implications for pāua fisheries are even more significant because of
the reproductive biology of pāua. Research from New Zealand and around the world shows that
pāua stocks do not benefit from adult spillover or larval dispersal from marine reserves or other
closed areas. The species is also particularly vulnerable to additional fishing pressure. Whenever
commercial or non-commercial catch is displaced from an MPA, fishers will continue to take the
same amount of pāua from the smaller remaining harvestable pāua population. Every MPA that
is established in a pāua fishery will therefore contribute to a decline in the abundance of the
fishery outside the MPA. The greater the level of displacement is (e.g., from many MPAs), the
greater the decline in fisheries abundance.
53. The PAU 5D fishery is rebuilding towards its management target level of 40% Bo, but the rate of
rebuild is very slow. Every tonne of fish displaced from an MPA is equivalent to increasing the
PAU 5D TAC and TACC by one tonne – and no competent fisheries manager would contemplate
increasing catch levels in a fishery that is rebuilding only slowly towards the management target.
Cumulative impacts with other closures
54. For all the region’s commercial fisheries, the impacts of new MPA closures will be cumulative
upon the impacts of existing closures. Existing closures in the Forum’s area of interest, from
which fishing effort has already been displaced, include:

21



seven mātaitai reserves which are closed to all forms of commercial fishing.
Displacement from these closures has already been significant for some stocks – for
example the mātaitai reserves at Moeraki, Waikouaiti, Punawaitoriki and Waikawa
Harbour together displaced around
of pāua catch;



numerous small areas in which all commercial shellfish harvesting, including for rock
lobster, is prohibited by regulation;



long-standing regulatory closures to the commercial harvesting of most shellfish species
(apart from rock lobster) at Waikouaiti Bay, Seacliff, Otago Harbour, Otago Peninsula,
Taieri River mouth, Tokomairiro River mouth, and Clutha River mouth;21



additional areas in which the commercial harvesting of kina is prohibited;



voluntary closures to commercial pāua harvesting at Shag Point, Catlins Coast, Mahaka
Point, Long Point (west side), and Takakopa River bar;

Areas closed to commercial shellfish harvesting in the 1960s for food safety reasons (freezing works, sewage
outfalls etc), but remained open for recreational harvest.
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regulatory closures to pāua harvesting in areas within the East Otago Taiāpure;



a prohibition on trolling within 1 nm of the entire coastline;



a prohibition on Danish seining within 3 nm of the entire coastline;



a prohibition on commercial set netting within 4 nm of the entire coastline as well as
restrictions on set net use within harbours;



prohibitions on purse seining, trolling and Danish seining in all estuaries and harbours;



voluntary trawl prohibitions south of Timaru and at the bryozoan beds;



a prohibition on trawlers larger than 46m in length within 12 nm of the entire coastline;
and



a requirement for trawlers to use low headline nets within 2 nm of the coast.

55. It is critical that the Forum takes these closures into account when assessing (a) the level of
existing protection of marine biodiversity from fishing-related threats; and (b) the impact of new
MPAs on existing fishing activity in the region.
Impacts on local fishing ports and communities
56. All the fisheries discussed above are important in maintaining the viability of the South East
region’s fishing ports. A high proportion of the commercial fishing vessels that operate within
the region are small fishing vessels that are limited in the distance from shore in which they can
operate and are also limited in the time they can spend fishing before returning to port. These
vessels, which operate out of local ports, are likely to be the most adversely affected by the
establishment of MPAs near their home port.22 Fishers based in Timaru, Oamaru and Moeraki
tend to be more widely distributed offshore and along the coastline than those who fish out of
Karitane, Dunedin (Port Chalmers, Otakou and Carey’s Bay) and Taieri Mouth.
57. Trawlers based in Karitane will be particularly vulnerable to the impacts of the outer portion of
MPA (D) Pleasant River to Stony Creek, whereas Karitane-based set netters will be vulnerable to
MPA (E), the larger bryozoan bed option (see Figure 4). Vessels fishing out of Dunedin will also
be particularly vulnerable to the outer part of MPA (D) and to MPA (E). These vessels will also be
adversely affected by MPAs (N) Akatore Offshore and (P) Long Point Offshore and – particularly
– by MPA (O), Long Point. Vessels fishing out of Taieri Mouth will be affected by the nearby
Akatore Coastal and Offshore MPAs as well as and MPAs (P) and (O) and the bryozoan bed and
canyon MPAs to the north.
58. The restricted range of the vessels operating from these three ports means that even a relatively
small loss of fishing grounds can have a big impact on their operations because their choices in
relocating to new fishing grounds are limited by the size of the vessel and the type of ticket that
the skipper is likely to hold.

22

The analysis in this section focuses on vessels which land

of their catch to one location.
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B. Industry proposal for an MPA network for the South-East region
59. In this section of the submission we:


Propose an MPA network that the fishing industry is prepared to support (subject to the
conditions set out in the proposal) and which we believe is capable of attracting
widespread support from marine users in the South-East region; and



Analyse our proposed network in terms of the requirements of the MPA Policy.

60. For the avoidance of doubt, the industry opposes all MPA proposals in the Forum’s consultation
document, other than as documented in this section of the submission.
61. The full justification for our potential support for certain MPAs and opposition to others is set
out in Part Two of this submission.
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Description of proposed network
62. The fishing industry supports a network of five MPAs, comprising three marine reserves and two
Type 2 MPAs, as follows:


MPA (A) Tuhawaiki to Pareora – Type 2 MPA with Fisheries Act prohibitions on bottom
trawling and dredging;



MPA (B) Waitaki Coastal (excluding the extension) – Type 1 MPA (marine reserve);



MPA (D) Pleasant River to Stony Creek (excluding the estuaries and offshore extension) –
Type 1 MPA (marine reserve);



MPA (G) Bryozoan bed – Type 2 MPA with Fisheries Act prohibitions on bottom trawling,
dredging and Danish seining; and



MPA (H) Papanui canyon – Type 1 MPA (marine reserve).

63. The key attributes of the proposed MPAs are set out in Appendix 3.
64. The industry’s support for the five MPAs is subject to the following two conditions:


No additional MPAs are proposed or implemented in the South-East region; and



The Forum recommends that the Government must address any displacement of fishing
effort from the MPAs by ‘rebalancing’ the affected fisheries as described in this
submission.

If these two conditions are not sustained, the fishing industry’s ongoing support for the five
MPAs cannot be assumed.
65. Our proposed network of five MPAs takes account of the existing marine biodiversity protection
provided by commercial fishing regulations and voluntary commercial fisheries closures. The
MPAs complement the habitat protection provided by seven mātaitai reserves that are
geographically dispersed across the region. As noted elsewhere in this submission, mātaitai
reserves are established for customary fisheries management purposes but, because of their
fisheries restrictions, directly contribute to habitat protection and are therefore an essential
consideration when designing a representative MPA network. The proposed MPA network and
the current mātaitai reserves are shown in Figure 5.
66. The fishing industry supports the inclusion of each of the five MPAs in the network for the
following reasons:


MPA (A) Tuhawaiki to Pareora protects four regional habitat types. The area is
important for school shark pupping and elephant fish eggs, making it a habitat of
particular significance for fisheries management. It is therefore appropriate to
implement management measures under the Fisheries Act;



MPA (B) Waitaki Coastal adds two habitats that are not represented elsewhere in the
industry’s proposed MPA network (including one habitat that is also not represented in
existing mātaitai reserves). It has relatively minor impacts on commercial fishing.
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Although the biodiversity protection benefits of this MPA are not compelling, we are
prepared to consider it on the basis that it complements the other MPAs in the network;


MPA (D) Pleasant River to Stony Creek adds one habitat type not represented elsewhere
in the network as well as one sensitive habitat, Macrocystis beds. It contains biodiversity
values that may meet Marine Reserves Act criteria.
Although the biodiversity protection benefits of this MPA are not compelling, we are
prepared to consider it on the basis that:
o it complements the other MPAs in the network; and
o its impacts on commercial fishing are not as significant as alternative proposed MPA
sites with similar habitat types;



MPA (G) Bryozoan bed protects three regional habitat types. The proposed restrictions
contribute to avoiding, remedying or mitigating adverse effects of bottom-perturbing
fishing methods on sensitive bryozoan habitats, and it is therefore appropriate to
implement management measures under the Fisheries Act; and



MPA (H) Papanui Canyon protects three regional habitat types and bryozoan habitats.
The canyon may contain biodiversity values that are potentially consistent with Marine
Reserves Act criteria.
Figure 5: Proposed MPA network and existing mātaitai reserves
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68. By way of comparison, there are 36 classified habitats within the South East Region. The twenty
MPAs proposed in the Forum’s consultation document together represent 22 of these regional
habitats, two sensitive habitats (bryozoan beds and Macrocystis) and two additional habitat
types (exposed boulder beach, estuarine boulder beach). The number of habitats that would be
protected in the industry’s proposal is therefore the same as in the twenty MPAs proposed by
the Forum, but with far less impact on marine user groups.
Achieving the protection standard
69. The three Type 1 MPAs – Waitaki coastal, Pleasant River to Stony Creek and Papanui canyon –
achieve the protection standard because they are marine reserves. The management measures
in the Type 2 MPAs achieve the protection standard, as follows:


MPA (A) Tuhawaiki to Pareora – Danish seining is already prohibited in the area. The
additional prohibition of bottom trawling and dredging will provide for the maintenance
and recovery of physical features and biogenic structures that support biodiversity. The
existing prohibition on set netting and the relatively low level of fishing intensity at the
site mean that no further restrictions are necessary in order to provide for the
maintenance of ecological systems, natural species composition and trophic linkages; and



MPA (G) Bryozoan bed – the prohibition of bottom trawling, dredging and Danish seining
will provide for the maintenance and recovery of physical features and biogenic
structures that support biodiversity. No further restrictions are necessary in order to
provide for the maintenance of ecological systems, natural species composition and
trophic linkages, particularly as the objective of the MPA is to protect benthic bryozoan
habitat.

70. To be clear, we are not proposing that the existing mātaitai reserves are, or should be, part of
the MPA network. Neither are we proposing that additional controls should be adopted within
the mātaitai reserves so that they may formally achieve the protection standard. Mātaitai
reserves are customary management tools and it is up to tangata whenua to determine how
fisheries resources in the reserve should be managed. Instead, we are simply acknowledging
that, in substantive effect, the controls which apply by default in mātaitai reserves provide for
the maintenance and recovery of:



physical features and biogenic structures that support biodiversity (including through the
prohibition on all bottom-impacting commercial fishing methods); and
ecological systems, natural species composition and trophic linkages (including through
the prohibition on commercial fishing and the capacity to control the level of recreational
and customary harvesting within the mātaitai reserve).

Minimising impacts on existing users
71. The proposed MPA network does have some adverse effects on commercial fishing. In
particular, the PAU 5D fishery is adversely affected by MPA (D), Pleasant Point to Stony Creek.
Over the last eight fishing years, an average of
of catch has been taken from the pāua
statistical area in which the MPA is located. Although this is around
in PAU 5D, pāua fisheries are particularly vulnerable to the impacts of catch displacement
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and a
is likely to slow the rate of rebuild in the fishery.23 The PAU 5D fishery
would therefore need to be ‘rebalanced’ by reducing the
compensating
PAU 5D quota owners, and implementing any necessary measures to constrain recreational
catch by an amount equivalent to the displaced recreational catch.
72. Nevertheless, the impacts of MPA (D) on PAU 5D are considerably less than the impacts of
alternative similar MPA sites such as MPA (O), Long Point, which would
more commercial pāua harvest (see analysis in Part Two of this submission).
73. In addition, MPA (A) is likely to have a minor impact on trawling for flatfish and MPA (B) has a
minor impact on set netting for rig and school shark. While proposed MPAs (G) and (H) are
anticipated to have a moderate impact on commercial fishing, the area supports around half the
number of fishing events of Alterative One (MPAs (E) and (F)) and the economic value of the
affected commercial harvest is less than half that of Alternative One.
74. A comparative analysis of the proportion of commercial catch displaced from fisheries in the
South East region under (a) the Forum’s proposed network and (b) the fishing industry’s
proposed MPA network is set out in Figure 7.24
Figure 7: Comparison of commercial catch displaced
(expressed as a proportion of total catch taken from the South East region)
Forum
MPA network25
(%)

Industry
MPA network26
(%)

Set net rig
Set net school shark
Set net elephant fish
Set net other
Trawl flatfish
Trawl gurnard
Trawl red cod
Trawl terakihi
Trawl other
Rock lobster
Pāua
Squid
Blue cod potting
Dive other
Danish seine
Line fisheries

23

For further analysis, see Part Two of the submission.
Analysis based on displacement figures provided in Consultation document (corrected for MPA (D)). The
figures used may therefore differ from the independent analysis provided elsewhere in this submission.
25
The Forum’s MPA network includes all MPAs apart from (G) and (H).
26
The Industry’s MPA network is as proposed in this submission.
24
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75. Recreational and customary fishers may also be adversely affected by the Type 1 MPAs – i.e., (B)
Waitaki coastal, (D) Pleasant Point to Stony Creek and (H) Papanui canyon – but we anticipate
any impacts to be relatively minor, especially when compared to alternative MPA sites which
cover similar habitat types. We also acknowledge that marine reserves may alienate customary
interests and values and this in itself is an adverse effect, irrespective of existing levels of
customary use of the site.
Managing all threats
76. In order to complement the controls provided by the proposed marine reserves and Fisheries
Act regulations, we recommend that the biodiversity protection benefits of the five MPAs should
be enhanced by reviewing the consent conditions of all consents located within 200m of the
MPA sites (as identified on SeaSketch and in Appendix Three of this submission). The purpose of
the review is to identify whether any of the activities have adverse effects on the identified
biodiversity values of the sites and, if so, to amend the consent conditions to avoid, remedy or
mitigate the identified adverse effect.

Summary of recommendations
77. The fishing industry recommends that the Forum should adopt the network of five MPAs
proposed in this submission. At the very least we consider that the Forum should put the
proposed network of five MPAs forward to Ministers as a viable, least-cost option for protecting
marine biodiversity in the South East region.
78. Furthermore, when carrying out its own analysis prior to the preparation of final advice to
Ministers, we recommend that the Forum should:
a)

Commission an analysis of the existing level of protection of the regional habitats, including
protection outside recognised MPAs as well as protection of similar habitats outside the
region;

b)

Undertake a case by case analysis of all proposed Type 2 MPAs and identify (with
appropriate justification) the fishing methods that need to be excluded so as to achieve the
protection standard;

c)

Provide information on the proportion of each regional habitat type included (or not
included) in the final proposed network;

d)

For each MPA site: state clear objectives identifying the habitat or ecosystem types
protected in the MPA; justify the size of the MPA in relation to the protection standard and
coverage of representative habitats; and delete all purported justifications that are beyond
the scope of the MPA Policy; and

e)

Undertake a threat assessment for the final selected sites; recommend controls on fishing
only where fishing has an actual or potential adverse effect on the identified biodiversity
protection objectives; and recommend other controls (including tools that are not MPAs)
where terrestrial or other marine activities have an actual or potential adverse effect on
the identified biodiversity protection objectives.
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Appendix Three: Key attributes of MPAs in industry’s proposed network
A. Tuhawaiki to Pareora
Description of area

The MPA extends 4.4km along the shore and offshore to 1.1km,
and has an approximate area of 4.4km2

Implementation mechanism

Type 2 MPA implemented under Fisheries Act

Proposed fisheries restrictions

Bottom trawling and dredging

Habitats protected
(MPA objective)

Protects moderate shallow sand, moderate shallow reef,
moderate shallow gravel and moderate gravel beach

Protection standard

Danish seining is already prohibited in the area. The additional
prohibition of bottom trawling and dredging will provide for the
maintenance and recovery of physical features and biogenic
structures that support biodiversity. The existing prohibition on
set netting and the relatively low level of fishing intensity at the
site mean that no further restrictions are necessary in order to
provide for the maintenance of ecological systems, natural
species composition and trophic linkages

Impacts on commercial fishing

Minor

Impacts on other existing uses

Negligible

Other threats

Nearby consents for gravel extraction and sewage discharge

B. Waitaki Coastal (excluding extension)
Description of area

The MPA extends south of the Waitaki River mouth for 14.8km
and offshore for 8km, covering an area of approximately 88.4km2

Implementation mechanism

Type 1 MPA implemented under Marine Reserves Act

Proposed fisheries restrictions

All fishing prohibited

Habitats protected
(objective of MPA)

Protects moderate shallow gravel, moderate shallow mud and
moderate gravel beach (& possibly unmapped kelp habitat)

Protection standard

Achieved by establishment of marine reserve

Impacts on commercial fishing

Minor

Impacts on other existing uses

Possible minor impact on recreational fishing;
Marine reserves may alienate customary interests and values

Other threats

Numerous other potential threats exist within 200m of the site,
including a landfill, stormwater discharges, meatworks and a
quarry
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D. Pleasant River to Stony Creek (coastal portion of MPA, excluding estuaries)
Description of area

The MPA extends approximately 8km northwards along the coast
from the Pleasant River and 1.5-2km offshore. The offshore
extension and the Pleasant River and Stony Creek estuaries are
not included in the MPA

Implementation mechanism

Type 1 MPA implemented under Marine Reserves Act

Proposed fisheries restrictions

All fishing prohibited

Habitats protected
(objective of MPA)

Protects moderate shallow reef, moderate intertidal sand,
moderate sandy beach and sensitive Macrosystis bed habitats

Protection standard

Achieved by establishment of marine reserve

Impacts on commercial fishing

Moderate impact on pāua and rock lobster fisheries;
Minor impact on trawl fisheries

Impacts on other existing uses

Possible moderate impact on recreational fishing;
Marine reserves may alienate customary interests and values

Other threats

None identified

G. Bryozoan bed
Description of area

The MPA is approximately 19.2km by 8.3km and abuts MPA (H)
Papanui canyon

Implementation mechanism

Type 2 MPA implemented under Fisheries Act

Proposed fisheries restrictions

Bottom trawling, dredging and Danish seining

Habitats protected
(objective of MPA)

Protects deep gravel, deep mud, deep reef and sensitive bryozoan
habitat

Protection standard

The prohibition of bottom trawling, dredging and Danish seining
will provide for the maintenance and recovery of physical features
and biogenic structures that support biodiversity. No further
restrictions are necessary in order to provide for the maintenance
of ecological systems, natural species composition and trophic
linkages, particularly as the objective of the MPA is to protect
benthic bryozoan habitat

Impacts on commercial fishing

Moderate impact on set net and trawl fisheries;
Possible impact on line and potting fisheries

Impacts on other existing uses

None identified

Other threats

None identified

H. Papanui canyon
Description of area

The MPA is approximately 13.8km by 6.9km and abuts MPA (G)
Bryozoan bed

Implementation mechanism

Type 1 MPA implemented under Marine Reserves Act
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Proposed fisheries restrictions

All fishing prohibited

Habitats protected
(objective of MPA)

Protects deep gravel, deep mud, deep reef and sensitive bryozoan
habitat

Protection standard

Achieved by establishment of marine reserve

Impacts on commercial fishing

Moderate impact on set net and trawl fisheries;
Possible impact on line and potting fisheries (including cod and
rock lobster)

Impacts on other existing uses

Possible minor impact on recreational fishing;
Marine reserves may alienate customary interests and values

Other threats

None identified
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Introduction
1. This is Part Two of a two part submission made jointly by:










Southern Inshore Fisheries Management Company;
PauaMAC5 Incorporated;
Otago Rock Lobster Industry Association Incorporated;
CRA 8 Management Committee;
The NZ Rock Lobster Industry Council;
The Paua Industry Council;
Fisheries Inshore New Zealand;
The Federation of Commercial Fishermen; and
The Kina Industry Council.

2. In this section of the submission we analyse each of the twenty MPA sites proposed by the
Forum against four general policy requirements, i.e.:





Consistency with government’s MPA Policy;1
Consistency with fishing industry policy on marine biodiversity protection (as set out in
Part One of this submission);
Impact on commercial fishing; and
Ability to implement the MPA under existing legislation.

3. Figure 1 summarises the outcomes of this assessment.

1

Marine Protected Policy and Implementation Plan (2005) and the Marine Protected Areas Classification,
Protection Standard and Implementation Guidelines (2008) – both documents prepared by the Department of
Conservation and the Ministry of Fisheries.
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MPA (A): Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2)
Consistency with MPA Policy
4. Proposed MPA (A) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in three main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: Restrictions on fishing are proposed beyond those which are necessary
to provide for the maintenance and recovery of physical features and biogenic structures
that support biodiversity (i.e., the primary requirement of the MPA protection standard).
The additional prohibitions on all net fishing, commercial long lining, midwater trawling and
the use of recreational fishing lines with more than five hooks are intended to provide for
the maintenance and recovery of ecological systems, natural species composition and
trophic linkages (i.e., the second aspect of the protection standard). However:
 there is no evidence that the fishing methods in question may have such impacts; and
 impacts of this nature would be unlikely given the relatively low level of fishing intensity
at the site.
The additional fisheries restrictions are therefore not necessary to meet the MPA protection
standard;
b) Irrelevant considerations: The proposal is based in part on fisheries management
considerations such as general reduction of fishing-related impacts on ecosystems and
protection of school shark pupping and elephant fish egg cases. Under the MPA Policy,
fisheries management considerations cannot be used to justify the establishment of an MPA;
and
c) Existing habitat protection: The proposed site does not protect habitat types that are not
already protected in the nearby Tuhawaiki mātaitai reserve. Further discussion on marine
biodiversity in mātaitai reserves is included in Part One of this submission.
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection
5. Proposed MPA (A) is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in three
main respects, as follows:
d) Objectives: The objectives of the proposed MPA are implicit rather than explicit. The
implied objectives relate to fisheries management considerations (avoiding, remedying or
mitigating adverse effects of fishing, protecting habitats of significance for fisheries
management) rather than protection of representative examples of marine biodiversity;
e) Threats: No threats are identified. Commercial fishing is not a threat to the site’s
biodiversity values because there is an existing voluntary trawl ban in place, and set netting
and Danish seining are already prohibited. No dredging takes place and nor is it likely to take
place in future because the fish stocks present in the area are not harvested by the dredging
method. Gravel extraction and sewage discharges take place within 200m of the site, yet no
measures to manage these potential threats to marine biodiversity are proposed; and
f)

Least-cost: MPA (A) is not a least-cost approach to marine biodiversity protection because
the existing combination of voluntary controls and fisheries regulations, together with the
adjacent mātaitai reserve, already protect the biodiversity values associated with the site.
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Furthermore, the proposed additional prohibition on non-bottom perturbing fishing
methods imposes additional costs without providing additional marine biodiversity
protection benefits.
Impacts on commercial fishing rights
6. Proposed MPA (A) is anticipated to have only a minor impact on the exercise of commercial
fishing rights. The most frequent type of fishing event within the MPA site is trawling for flatfish,
but as the area is already covered by a voluntary trawl ban any additional displacement is
expected to be minimal.
7. The impacts of cumulative displacement of catch from the adjacent Tuhawaiki mātaitai reserve
should also be considered, but are not anticipated to be significant.
Implementation options
8. Proposed MPA (A) could potentially be implemented using Fisheries Act regulations if fishing
was having an adverse effect on marine biodiversity. No evidence of such an adverse effect has
been provided, particularly given the existing prohibitions on commercial set netting and Danish
seining and the voluntary trawl ban. However, the area is recognised as a habitat of particular
significance for fisheries management and regulatory protection could therefore potentially be
provided to give effect to the obligations in Fisheries Act section 9(c).2
Conclusion
9. MPA (A) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. The habitats in question are already protected under the
combination of existing controls at the site and in the adjacent mātaitai reserve. The marine
biodiversity protection benefits of establishing the site as a Type 2 MPA are negligible. However,
the site is a habitat of particular significance for fisheries management and the impacts on
commercial fishing are minor. For these reasons the industry is prepared to give further
consideration to the inclusion of MPA (A) in the MPA network. In doing so we are placing
considerable weight on the fisheries management benefits of the proposal.
10. If MPA (A) becomes part of the MPA network, the controls on fishing should apply only to
bottom trawling and dredging. The industry opposes any additional controls on fishing in MPA
(A) as they are not necessary to achieve the protection standard.

MPA (B): Waitaki Coastal (Type 1)
Consistency with MPA Policy
11. Proposed MPA (B) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in three main respects, as follows:

2

Fisheries Act section 9(c) requires decision-makers to take into account the principle that habitat of particular
significance for fisheries management should be protected.
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a) Protection standard: No explanation is provided as to why a marine reserve (in which all
fishing is prohibited) is necessary to meet the protection standard. The identified
environmental features of the site relate only to benthic habitats – protection of the
biodiversity associated with these features could therefore potentially be achieved without
prohibiting all fishing;3
b) Irrelevant considerations: The proposal is justified in part in relation to reducing the risk of
incidental fisheries captures of Hector’s dolphins and little blue penguins. The interaction
between fisheries and protected species is not a relevant consideration for the selection of
MPA sites. The purported benefit to recreational salmon fishing at the nearby river mouth
arising from prohibiting trawling in MPA (B) is irrelevant as it relates to inter-sectoral
fisheries access rather than biodiversity protection; and
c) Unjustified spatial extent: The optional northern extension of MPA (B) does not cover any
new unrepresented habitat types, and neither is it required in order to meet the protection
standard. Protection of Hector’s dolphin and the foraging habitats of penguins is not a valid
justification for the extension. The value of the extension in relation to the MPA Policy is not
apparent.
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection
12. Proposed MPA (B) is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in three
main respects, as follows:
d) Objectives: The biodiversity protection objectives are not clearly stated. It is assumed that
MPA (B) is intended to protect kelp habitat and habitat for penguin and dolphins. There is
no information to suggest that this particular site is particularly representative of kelp
habitats, either regionally or nationally. Protection of endangered species is not a valid MPA
objective;
e) Threats: No threats are identified. To the extent that “unique” kelp habitat exists in the
area, it exists together with (and irrespective of) current and historic fishing effort at the
site. Danish seining and commercial set netting are already prohibited in much of the site.
Numerous other potential threats exist within 200m of the site, including a landfill,
stormwater discharges, meatworks and a quarry but no measures are proposed to manage
these risks;
f)

3

Least-cost: A marine reserve may be a least-cost approach only if multiple threats to the
identified marine biodiversity protection objectives exist and those threats can be managed
under a marine reserve. However, in this case there are no identified threats that would be
better managed under a marine reserve, so proposed MPA (B) is not a least-cost approach to
marine biodiversity protection.

We are aware that the MPA Policy requires that one example of each habitat type should be protected in a
marine reserve, but we consider that this aspect of the MPA Policy contradicts the principled approach that is
promoted in the remainder of the Policy.
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Impacts on commercial fishing rights
13. Proposed MPA (B) is anticipated to have only a minor impact on the exercise of commercial
fishing rights. Rig and school shark are the species most commonly caught at the site.
Implementation options
14. The stated objectives of proposed MPA (B) are not consistent with the purposes for which
marine reserves may be established under the Marine Reserves Act. There is no suggestion that
the area contains features that are “of such distinctive quality, or so typical, or beautiful or
unique that their continued preservation is in the national interest” (MRA s5). In contrast, the
habitats are identified as being of regional interest only. There is no evidence that the site is of
particular value for the purposes of scientific study.
Conclusion
15. MPA (B) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. The site may not meet the statutory criteria for
establishing a marine reserve, the habitats in question are not at risk from any identified threats,
and the biodiversity protection benefits of establishing the area as a marine reserve are
negligible. Nevertheless, the industry is prepared to give further consideration to this site
because it could potentially contribute to a viable MPA network and has only minor impacts on
commercial fishing activity. In giving further consideration to this site we are placing
considerable weight on the contribution the MPA could make to the industry’s proposed
network rather than the attributes of the MPA per se.
16. The industry opposes the northerly extension of MPA (B) as it provides no additional biodiversity
protection benefits.

MPA (C): Waitaki Offshore (Type 2)
Consistency with MPA Policy
17. Proposed MPA (C) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in three main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: Restrictions on fishing are proposed beyond those which are necessary
to provide for the maintenance and recovery of physical features and biogenic structures
that support biodiversity (i.e., the primary requirement of the MPA protection standard).
The additional prohibitions on midwater trawling and all set netting are intended to provide
for the maintenance and recovery of ecological systems, natural species composition and
trophic linkages (i.e., the second aspect of the protection standard). However, there is no
evidence that the fishing methods in question may have such impacts, particularly as fishing
intensity at the site is low-moderate for all species apart from school shark and rig. The
additional restrictions are therefore not necessary to meet the MPA protection standard;
b) Irrelevant considerations: The proposal is justified in part in relation to reducing the risk of
incidental fisheries captures of Hector’s dolphins and little blue penguins. The interaction
between fisheries and protected species is not a relevant consideration for the selection of
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MPA sites. The stated justification for the optional extension across the Waitaki River mouth
– i.e., to ensure no impact (from commercial fishing) on the customary and recreational
fishing associated with the river mouth – relates to allocation of access between fisheries
sectors and is clearly beyond the scope and purpose of the MPA Policy; and
c) Unjustified spatial extent: The relatively large size of the MPA has not been justified with
respect to MPA Policy principles, especially as all of the six identified habitats are also
protected in other MPA proposals. The proposed extension across the Waitaki River mouth
protects no additional habitats and is included for fisheries allocation reasons rather than
MPA Policy reasons.
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection
18. Proposed MPA (C) is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in three
main respects, as follows:
d) Objectives: The objectives of the MPA are not clearly stated. The implied objectives relate
to protected species habitat protection rather than protection of representative examples of
marine biodiversity;
e) Threats: No threats are identified. Much of the area within the 5.4nm boundary of the site
is already protected by fisheries regulations prohibiting Danish seining within 3nm of the
coast and set netting within 4nm of the coast. There is no commercial dredging in the area
and nor is it likely that this method would be used in future due to the nature of the
fisheries. Existing management measures implemented by the industry, together with
regulatory measures under the Fisheries Act, serve to avoid, remedy or mitigate any adverse
effects of commercial fishing on the Hector’s dolphins and penguins. An outfall (of
unspecified nature) occurs within 200m of the site, yet no measures are proposed to
manage this potential threat; and
f)

Least-cost: MPA (C) is not a least-cost approach to marine biodiversity protection because
measures are already in place to manage threats to protected species (the implied objective
of the MPA). MPA (C) therefore excludes fishing methods for no clear biodiversity
protection benefit.

Impacts on commercial fishing rights
19. Proposed MPA (C) is anticipated to have a moderate impact on the exercise of commercial
fishing rights. On average,
fishing events per year start inside MPA (C), making it
an important area for set netters targeting school shark and rig.4 The impacts of the MPA on set
netting are exacerbated by the existing prohibition on set netting within 4nm of the south east
coast of the South Island.
20. In addition, MPA (C) would
Danish seine catch within the South East region.5
This is a significant impact on a single fishing method, particularly as Danish seining is already
prohibited within 3nm of the entire south east coast of the South Island.
4

Schofield, M. (December 2016). South East Marine Protection Forum – displaced catch. Confidential report to
Fisheries Inshore New Zealand.
5
Consultation Document, Figure 14.
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Implementation options
21. Proposed MPA (C) could be implemented using Fisheries Act regulations only if fishing was
having an adverse effect on the aquatic environment or marine biodiversity. Fisheries Act
measures are already in place to avoid, remedy or mitigate adverse effects of fishing on
populations of protected species. The consultation document suggests that there may be
“residual effects” on protected species, but provides no information to suggest that:




such residual effects exist; or
if they do exist, such residual effects have an adverse effect on protected species
populations; and
if residual effects with adverse effects on protected species populations exist, the risk
would be best manged by an MPA rather than other methods.

Conclusion
22. MPA (C) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. Fisheries Act measures already address interactions
between fishing and protected species, and the marine biodiversity protection benefits of
establishing the site as a Type 2 MPA are negligible. The industry therefore opposes the
establishment of proposed MPA (C).

MPA (D): Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1)
Consistency with MPA Policy
23. Proposed MPA (D) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in three main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: No explanation is provided as to why a marine reserve (in which all
fishing is prohibited) is necessary to meet the protection standard. The identified
environmental features of the site relate only to benthic habitats and protection of the
biodiversity associated with these habitats could therefore potentially be achieved without
prohibiting all fishing;
b) Irrelevant considerations: MPA (D) must stand or fail on its own merits – the discussion of
Shag Point (an MPA option that was rejected by the Forum) is irrelevant. Benefits to tourism
are an irrelevant consideration under the MPA Policy unless comparing sites of minimal
impact, which is not the case for MPA (D); and
c) Existing habitat protection: Estuarine habitats are already protected in five mātaitai
reserves in the Forum’s region – i.e., Waihoa, Waikouaiti, Moeraki, Otakou and Waikawa
Harbour. Together these five mātaitai reserves represent nine different estuarine habitat
types, as discussed in Part One of our submission. In addition, Moeraki mātaitai contains
four marine habitats that are similar to those in MPA (D). The justification for including two
estuaries in MPA(D) is exceedingly weak.
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Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection
24. Proposed MPA (D) has clearly defined biodiversity protection objectives – i.e., to protect several
rare habitat types (volcanic rock reefs, estuaries, kelp forests etc) and spectacular inshore
habitats (Moeraki boulders) – and is in this respect consistent with the requirements of industry
policy on marine biodiversity protection. However, the proposal is inconsistent with the
Industry Policy in two other respects, as follows:
d) Threats: No threats are identified. The area’s special and representative habitats exist
together with (and irrespective of) current and historic fishing effort at the site. Danish
seining and commercial set netting are already prohibited at the site. Trawl fishing intensity
is low. Estuarine habitat threats are typically terrestrial in origin, yet no management
measures are proposed in response to terrestrial threats; and
e) Least-cost: A marine reserve may be a least-cost approach only if multiple threats to the
identified marine biodiversity protection objectives exist and those threats can be managed
under a marine reserve. However, in this case there are no identified threats to the stated
biodiversity protection objectives, so proposed MPA (D) is not a least-cost approach to
marine biodiversity protection.
Impacts on commercial fishing rights
25. We note that Consultation document Figure 18, commercial fishing intensity in MPA (D), is
incorrect. The coastal portion of proposed MPA (D) will have a moderate impact on the exercise
of commercial fishing rights, and the offshore portion will have a significant impact, as follows:
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Trawl fisheries: The trawl fisheries in MPA (D) target flatfish and mixed species such as
gurnard and red cod. The offshore portion of MPA (D) is more important for these
fisheries than the coastal portion;



Blue cod: Information provided by fishers indicates that MPA (D) is located in an area of
relatively high intensity blue cod potting effort; and

Annual average catch over the last eight fishing years.
Schofield, M (December, 2016). PAU5 SEMPF. Summary of PAU5 catch within SEMPF Type 1 reserves.
8
This analysis is based on a total
is currently in
place to assist the rebuild of the fishery.
9
Based on analysis in Consultation document Figure 18 (corrected version).
7
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Eels: Eels are harvested commercially in the estuaries included in MPA (D).

26. The displacement of fishing from MPA (D) will be exacerbated by the cumulative displacement
from existing management measures in the vicinity, including the Moeraki mātaitai reserve (in
which all commercial fishing is prohibited) and the East Otago taiāpure. The taiāpure already
contains some fisheries restrictions (e.g., areas closed to commercial pāua harvesting), and there
is a risk that restrictions inside the taiāpure may become more extensive if MPA (D) displaces
additional fishing effort into the taiāpure.
Implementation options
27. The stated objectives of proposed MPA (D) – i.e., to protect several rare habitat types (volcanic
rock reefs, estuaries, kelp forests etc) and spectacular inshore habitats (Moeraki boulders) – are
potentially consistent with the Marine Reserves Act requirement that the area contains features
that are “of such distinctive quality, or so typical, or beautiful or unique that their continued
preservation is in the national interest” (MRA s5). The special features are all found within the
inshore option for the MPA, but not within the offshore extension. While the site may provide
opportunities for scientific study of various habitat types, it is not necessary to establish the
marine reserve in order to study species for fisheries management purposes.
Conclusion
28. MPA (D) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several respects. In particular, no threats to the marine biodiversity values of the
site have been identified that could be more effectively managed if the area were a marine
reserve and similar habitat types are represented in the two nearby mātaitai reserves. However,
the coastal portion of the site contains biodiversity values that may meet Marine Reserves Act
criteria for protection and on this basis the industry is prepared to give further consideration to
the inclusion of this part of the site in an MPA network.
29. The coastal portion of MPA (D) has moderate impacts on commercial fishing activity and it, if it
were to become an MPA, would be acceptable only if ‘rebalancing’ of affected fisheries
(particularly pāua and rock lobster), including a reduction of the TACC and allowances and
payment of compensation to quota owners, was to occur.
30. The industry opposes:


the proposed seaward extension of the site because it has additional adverse impacts on
fishing without commensurate biodiversity protection benefits; and



the inclusion of the Pleasant River and Stony Creek estuaries because it is not justified on
habitat protection grounds, similar habitats are already protected in the nearby Waikouaiti
and Moeraki mātaitai reserves, and it has an adverse effect on commercial eel fishing.
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MPAs for Otago Shelf and Canyons – Alternative One
MPA (E): Otago Shelf (Type 2) and MPA (F): Saunders Canyon (Type 1)
Consistency with MPA Policy
31. Proposed MPAs (E) and (F) are inconsistent with the MPA Policy in six main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: The identified biodiversity values of the sites (for both the canyons and
the bryozoan beds) relate only to benthic habitats. However:


for MPA (E), restrictions on fishing are proposed beyond those which are necessary to
protect benthic habitats and provide for the maintenance and recovery of physical
features and biogenic structures that support biodiversity (i.e., the primary requirement
of the MPA protection standard). The additional prohibitions on midwater trawling, all
set netting and purse seining that some Forum members consider are necessary to
provide for the maintenance and recovery of ecological systems, natural species
composition and trophic linkages are not supported by evidence that the fishing
methods in question have or may have such impacts, particularly as fishing intensity is
low-moderate for all species apart from school shark and rig. The additional restrictions
are therefore not necessary to meet the MPA protection standard; and



for MPA (F), no explanation is provided as to why a marine reserve (in which all fishing is
prohibited) is necessary to meet the protection standard when the biodiversity values of
the site are primarily benthic.

b) Unjustified spatial extent: The proposal is poorly justified in terms of the size of MPA
necessary to protect representative habitats. In particular:


for MPA (E), MPA Policy objectives could be met by protecting a representative example
of bryozoan habitats rather than the entire bryozoan bed; and



for MPA (F), a smaller marine reserve at the nearby Papanui Canyon protects a similar
range of habitats with less impact on existing users;

c) Existing habitat protection: No consideration has been given to whether the Kaikoura
canyon – which is already protected in the Hikurangi marine reserve – contains similar
habitat types to those proposed to be protected in MPA (F). If the Hikurangi marine reserve
contains similar habitat types, then there is little MPA Policy justification for including the
Saunders canyon in the MPA network as a marine reserve;
d) Irrelevant considerations: Interactions between fishing and protected species (seabirds, sea
lions) are an irrelevant consideration for the selection of sites or for determining the spatial
extent of an MPA. Tourism benefits are relevant only when sites of minimal impact are being
compared.10 That is not the case for MPAs (E) and (F), so the purported tourism benefits of
the MPAs are irrelevant;
e) Overlay of MPA types: Alternative One overlays two incompatible MPA types – i.e., the Type
1 MPA (F) lies on top of the Type 2 MPA (E). If MPA (F) were to be established, the fisheries
prohibitions in the overlapping area of MPA (E) would be redundant. In spite of this, the
10

Planning principle 5 (MPA Policy).
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consultation document presents the habitat protection data for Alternative One as if the two
MPAs were spatially distinct. The habitats protected by (F) are, in fact, a subset of the
habitats protected by (E) rather than additional to the habitats protected by (E). In contrast,
the two MPAs in Alternative Two are spatially distinct, and the habitat protection provided
by MPA (G) is additional to the habitats protected by MPA (H). In spite of this crucial
difference, Figures 23 and 24 in the discussion document present the habitat protection data
for the two alternatives as if they were equivalent. In doing so, the consultation document
provides a misleading basis for comparing the two options; and
f)

Adverse impacts on existing users: Impacts on existing users should be minimised in the
establishment of MPAs. Alternatives One and Two protect a similar range of habitats but
Alternative One has a significantly greater adverse impact on existing users and is therefore
inconsistent with MPA planning principle 5. The commercial finfish catch displaced by
Option One has more than twice the economic value of the catch displaced by Option Two.

Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection
32. Proposed MPAs (E) and (F) have clearly defined biodiversity protection objectives – i.e., to
protect bryozoan beds (E) and canyon habitats (F) – and are in this respect consistent with the
requirements of industry policy on marine biodiversity protection. However, the proposals are
inconsistent with the Industry Policy in three other respects, as follows:
g) Objectives: The implicit objective of reducing interactions between fisheries and seabirds
and sea lions is irrelevant to the establishment of MPAs;
h) Threats: Although no threats to the biodiversity values of the area are identified, bottomperturbing fishing methods are an implied threat to bryozoan habitats. In recognition of this
threat, the bryozoan beds are already partially protected by a voluntary trawl ban. No
Danish seining or dredging takes place in the area and the additional prohibition of nonbottom-perturbing fishing methods in MPAs (E) and (F) cannot be justified on the basis of
risks to the identified biodiversity values; and
i)

Least-cost: Neither of the proposed MPAs is a least-cost approach to biodiversity protection
because:


MPA (E) protects the full extent of the bryozoan habitat rather than a representative
sample and prohibits fishing methods that do not threaten the integrity of bryozoan
habitats; and



MPA (F) has a greater adverse effect on existing users than the proposed alternative
MPA (H), but both protect a similar range of habitat types.

Impacts on commercial fishing rights
33. Proposed MPAs (E) and (F) have a significant impact on the exercise of commercial fishing rights,
as follows:


11

an estimated

of the region’s line fishery takes place in MPAs (E) and (F);11

Consultation document Figure 25.
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every year around
targeting school shark start within MPAs (E) and (F),
making this an important area for the local set net fleet, as shown in Figure 1;12
regionally-significant catches of rig spiny dogfish, ling, blue warehou, and ghost shark are
also taken by set net fishers from the area of the MPAs;
deep water rock lobster potting takes place in the canyons and surrounding waters,
targeting in-season abundance of larger grades of lobsters. We estimate at least two
vessels operate in the area, with a seasonal landing of around
at the
current CRA 7 TACC; and
more cod potting takes place in these MPAs than in any of the other proposed sites.13

34. The fishing grounds within MPAs (E) and (F) are particularly important for the small fishing
vessels that fish out of Karitane and Dunedin, as these vessels have a limited range and
therefore limited choices if they have to move to alternative fishing grounds (as discussed in Part
One of our submission).

Implementation options
35. Proposed MPA (E) could be implemented under the Fisheries Act only if the fishing methods to
be regulated are having an adverse effect on the marine biodiversity values that the MPA is
intended to protect – i.e., bryozoan habitats. There is no justification for prohibiting non-bottom
perturbing fishing methods under the Fisheries Act. For bottom-perturbing fishing methods, the
spatial extent of the proposed area is larger than necessary to avoid, remedy or mitigate adverse
effects of fishing on bryozoan beds, especially as a voluntary trawl ban is already in place over
part of the area.

12

Schofield, M. (December 2016). South East Marine Protection Forum – displaced catch. Confidential report
to Fisheries Inshore New Zealand.
13
Based on displaced catch figures in Consultation document.

15
36. The stated objective of proposed MPA (F) – i.e., to protect the canyon habitats – is potentially
consistent with the Marine Reserves Act requirement that the area contains features that are
“of such distinctive quality, or so typical, or beautiful or unique that their continued preservation
is in the national interest” (MRA s5). While the site may provide opportunities for scientific
study of various habitat types, we do not consider that the establishment of a marine reserve is
necessary for scientific research purposes.
Conclusion
37. Alternative One is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine
biodiversity protection in many critical respects. In particular, the spatial extent of MPA (E) and
the prohibition of additional fishing methods is not justified in terms of managing threats to
biodiversity. Together, the two MPAs have impacts on existing users that are more than twice as
significant as those of Alternative Two, for similar biodiversity protection benefits. The industry
therefore opposes the establishment of proposed MPAs (E) and (F).

MPAs for Otago Shelf and Canyons – Alternative Two
MPA (G): Otago Shelf (Type 2) and MPA (H): Papanui Canyon (Type 1)
Consistency with MPA Policy
38. MPA (G) is broadly consistent with MPA Policy requirements in that it seeks to protect a
representative area of bryozoan habitat from bottom-perturbing fishing methods using an
appropriate tool (i.e., restrictions on bottom-perturbing fishing methods under the Fisheries
Act). Together, MPAs (G) and (H) protect nearly 50% of the bryozoan habitat. Alternative Two is
consistent with MPA planning principle 5 in that it has a lower level of impact on existing users
than Alternative One.
39. However, Proposed MPA (H) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in several respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: No explanation is provided as to why a marine reserve (in which all
fishing is prohibited) is necessary to meet the protection standard given that the identified
biodiversity values of the canyon sites relate only to benthic habitats;
b) Existing habitat protection: No consideration has been given to whether the Hikurangi
marine reserve contains similar habitat types to those proposed to be protected in MPA (H);
and
c) Irrelevant considerations: Tourism benefits are an irrelevant consideration for MPA site
selection unless comparing alternatives of minimal impact.
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection
40. Proposed MPAs (G) and (H) have clearly defined biodiversity protection objectives – i.e., to
protect bryozoan beds (G) and canyon habitats (H) – and are in this respect consistent with the
requirements of industry policy on marine biodiversity protection. However, the proposals are
inconsistent with the Industry Policy in two other respects, as follows:
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d) Threats: Although no threats to the biodiversity values of the area are identified, bottomperturbing fishing methods are an implied threat to the bryozoan habitats. Danish seining
and dredging do not occur in the area and, in recognition of the threat to bryozoan beds, a
voluntary trawl ban applies in part of the area. The threats that MPA (G) seeks to manage
are therefore already addressed. MPA (H), which prohibits all fishing methods in a marine
reserve, cannot be justified on the basis of risks to the identified benthic biodiversity values;
and
e) Least-cost: MPAs (G) and (H) achieve similar biodiversity protection benefits at less cost to
existing users than Alternative One. However, they are not the least-cost way of achieving
the specified biodiversity protection objectives. In particular:


for MPA (G), fisheries regulations may not be the least-cost way of protecting the
biodiversity values of the bryozoan beds. If the current voluntary trawl ban is
appropriate in scale and implemented in a reliable manner, no additional biodiversity
benefits would arise from the establishment of a Type 2 MPA, particularly as Danish
seining and dredging do not occur in the area; and



MPA (H) is not a least-cost way of protecting the canyon habitats because no clear
threats to those habitats have been identified that would be more effectively managed
within a marine reserve.

Impacts on commercial fishing rights
41. While proposed MPAs (G) and (H) are anticipated to have a moderate impact on the exercise of
commercial fishing rights, the impact is less than that of Alternative One. As with Alternative
One, the species most commonly caught in MPAs (G) and (H) are school shark, rig and ling.
Catches of some affected species are regionally significant – including sea perch, warehou, ling,
rough skate and (in particular) ghost shark. Deepwater rock lobster potting occurs in the
canyons and surrounding area as discussed in relation to MPAs (E) and (F). Cod potting and ling
potting are likely to take place in the area. However, Alternative Two experiences around half
the number of finfish fishing events of Alterative One and the economic value of the affected
commercial finfish harvest is less than half that of Alternative One.
Implementation options
42. Proposed MPA (G) could be implemented under the Fisheries Act as the bottom-perturbing
fishing methods that would be prohibited in the area may have an adverse effect on the marine
biodiversity values (i.e., bryozoan habitats) that the MPA is intended to protect.
43. The stated objective of proposed MPA (H) – i.e., to protect the canyon habitats – is potentially
consistent with the Marine Reserves Act requirement that the area contains features that are
“of such distinctive quality, or so typical, or beautiful or unique that their continued preservation
is in the national interest” (MRA s5). While the site may provide opportunities for scientific
study of various habitat types, we do not consider that the establishment of a marine reserve is
necessary for scientific research purposes.
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Conclusion
44. Alternative Two is inconsistent with the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in some relatively minor respects and it has a moderate impact on commercial
fishing. However, of the two alternatives it is the lesser-cost approach to achieving the
identified biodiversity protection objectives for the bryozoan and canyon habitats. The industry
is therefore prepared to give further consideration to the inclusion of MPAs (G) and (H) in the
MPA network.

MPA (I): Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1)
Consistency with MPA Policy
45.

Proposed MPA (I) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in three main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: No explanation is provided as to why a marine reserve (in which all
fishing is prohibited) is necessary to meet the protection standard;
b) Unjustified spatial extent: The proposal is poorly justified in terms of protection of
representative habitats, particularly regarding the size of MPA necessary to protect
representative habitats. For example, a similar range of habitats could be protected in an
MPA with a shorter coastal extent, and the Tow Rock boundary option does not protect
significant amounts of additional habitat types. MPA (I) replicates habitats protected in
other parts of the proposed network, in particular proposed MPAs (J) and (K), and it is not
clear whether the habitats in MPA (I) are significantly different from those that would be
protected were MPAs (J) and/or (K) to be established;
c) Irrelevant considerations: The proposal is based in part on fisheries management
considerations such as the recovery and sustainability of pāua populations. Under the MPA
Policy, fisheries management considerations cannot be used to justify the establishment of
an MPA. Tourism opportunities and the desire to create a “flagship marine reserve” on the
doorstep of Dunedin are irrelevant under the MPA policy unless comparing equivalent sites
of minimum impact, which is not the case for MPA (I).
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection

46.

Proposed MPA (I) is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in
three main respects, as follows:
d) Objectives: The objectives of the proposed MPA are not clearly stated. The area is said to
have high biodiversity values but the main drivers of the proposal appear to be establishing
a “flagship” marine reserve close to Dunedin and providing a “green” drawcard to encourage
tourism. Such objectives are unrelated to marine biodiversity protection and, if pursued, will
result in a reallocation of resources from one use (fishing) to another (tourism-based
activities);
e) Threats: No threats to marine biodiversity arising from commercial fishing are identified.
Danish seining and commercial set netting are already prohibited at the site. In contrast, no
management measures are proposed for known identified threats such as sand extraction at
Tomahawk Lagoon or treated sewage discharge at Lawyers Head and offshore; and
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f)

Least-cost: A marine reserve may be a least-cost approach only if multiple threats to the
identified marine biodiversity protection objectives exist and those threats can be managed
under a marine reserve. However:
 the identified threats of sand extraction and sewage discharge cannot be addressed by a
marine reserve;
 if recreational fishing is threatening the sustainability of local pāua populations, then this
should be addressed by appropriate Fisheries Act measures not by a marine reserve; and
 no commercial fishing-related threats to marine biodiversity have been identified.
As there are no identified threats that would be better managed under a marine reserve,
MPA (I) is not a least-cost approach to marine biodiversity protection.
Impacts on commercial fishing rights

47.

Proposed MPA (I) is anticipated to have a significant impact on the exercise of commercial
fishing rights, particularly for the CRA7 rock lobster fishery. We consider the rock lobster
catch estimates in the consultation document to be very conservative as this is an extremely
productive area of the coastline for rock lobsters. The small area around Tow Rock alone
produces around
under the current TACC. Furthermore:
 the area is becoming even more productive as CRA 7 stock abundance increases;
 the value of CRA 7 rock lobsters taken from the Tow Rock area is higher than other CRA 7
lobsters because of the size of the fish caught in the area;
 the adverse effects of displacement of fishing from MPA (I) is exacerbated by the
cumulative impacts of displaced catch from adjacent MPAs (J) and (K).

48.

According to estimates provided in the discussion document, the cumulative displacement
across proposed MPAs (I), (J) and (K) is around
. However, our
estimates indicate that the three MPAs generate a significantly higher proportion of rock
lobster catch, possibly as much as
In support of this conclusion, we
note that the area is fished by the Dunedin/Port Chalmers lobster fleet which has reported
landings in
If this catch is displaced into the surrounding fisheries
accessible to the Dunedin/Port Chalmers fleet, the rock lobster fishery will be placed under
considerable pressure which will reduce catch per unit effort (CPUE), increase catching costs,
and reverse the upward trend of stock abundance in the fishery. The cumulative impact of
displaced catch across the three MPAs is extremely significant.
Implementation options

49.

The stated objectives of proposed MPA (I) are not consistent with the purposes for which
marine reserves may be established under the Marine Reserves Act. Considerations such as
providing “an iconic marine reserve with excellent access for the public” are irrelevant under
the Marine Reserves Act. There is no suggestion that the area contains features that are “of
such distinctive quality, or so typical, or beautiful or unique that their continued preservation is
in the national interest” (MRA s5). In contrast, the area is of primarily local interest. The
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proposed value of the site for scientific study is based primarily on the opportunity to study a
relatively intact pāua population, but there are many other areas around the country where
relatively intact pāua populations can be (and are) studied for fisheries management purposes
(e.g., Fighting Bay).
Conclusion
50.

MPA (I) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. The proposal is driven by matters unrelated to the
protection of marine biodiversity, including fisheries management, public access and tourism
benefits. It is poorly justified in terms of protection of representative habitats and, when
considered cumulatively with adjacent MPA proposals, has a significant impact on the exercise
of commercial fishing rights for rock lobster. The industry therefore opposes the
establishment of proposed MPA (I).

MPA (J): White Island to Waldronville (Type 2)
Consistency with MPA Policy
51.

Proposed MPA (J) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in three main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: Restrictions on fishing are proposed beyond those which are necessary
to provide for the maintenance and recovery of physical features and biogenic structures
that support biodiversity (i.e., the primary requirement of the MPA protection standard).
The Forum has made no attempt to justify the additional prohibitions on all commercial
fishing methods in relation to the protection standard. For example, the prohibition on
commercial rock lobster potting while allowing recreational rock lobster potting to continue
is clearly an allocative decision that cannot be justified in relation to the protection
standard;
b) Fisheries allocation and management: The proposal is clearly aimed at reallocating fisheries
access between fishing sectors rather than achieving marine biodiversity protection
objectives. The proposals for specific controls on recreational fishing step well into the realm
of fisheries management rather than marine biodiversity protection; and
c) Habitat protection: MPA (J) replicates habitats protected in other parts of the proposed
network, in particular proposed MPAs (I) and (K) and it is not clear whether the habitats in
MPA (J) are significantly different from those that would be protected were MPAs (I) and/or
(K) to be established.
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection

52.

Proposed MPA (J) is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in
three main respects, as follows:
d) Objectives: The objective of the MPA is to protect the area from the impact of displaced
fishing effort from the two adjacent proposed marine reserves – i.e., a fisheries
management objective rather than a marine biodiversity protection objective;
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e) Threats: The only identified threat is displaced fishing pressure from the adjacent proposed
marine reserves. Responding to this threat is a fisheries management matter, not a marine
biodiversity protection matter. Danish seining and commercial set netting are already
prohibited at the site. Marine structures and sewage and stormwater discharges occur
within 200m of the site, yet no measures are proposed to manage these potential threats;
f)

Least-cost: The least-cost response to manage the identified threat is to directly address the
source of displaced fishing effort by leaving the adjacent areas in proposed MPAs (I) and (K)
available for fishing. Irrespective of whether MPAs (I) and (K) are established, any threats
arising from recreational fishing pressure should be addressed by using Fisheries Act tools to
effectively manage recreational fishing effort at a scale appropriate to effective fisheries
management.
Impacts on commercial fishing rights

53.

Proposed MPA (J) alone is anticipated to have a moderate impact on the exercise of
commercial fishing rights, particularly for the CRA7 rock lobster fishery. We consider the rock
lobster catch estimates in the consultation document to be very conservative as this is an
extremely productive area of the coastline for rock lobsters and CRA7 stock abundance is
increasing. We estimate that the area of MPA (J) produces around
of rock
lobster landings annually.

54.

The impacts on rock lobster fishing are cumulative across adjacent MPAs (I), (J) and (K) and
together result in significant level of displacement, as discussed under MPA (I) above.
Implementation options

55.

Proposed MPA (J) could be implemented using Fisheries Act regulations only if fishing was
having an adverse effect on the aquatic environment or marine biodiversity. There is no
evidence that this is the case for any of the commercial fishing methods which would be
prohibited in the MPA.

56.

The reallocation of access to fisheries between fishing sectors cannot be justified on
sustainability grounds under the Fisheries Act.
Conclusion

57.

MPA (J) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. The rationale for proposing the site as an MPA is
exceedingly weak. It has been proposed for fisheries allocation and management reasons and
is unjustified in terms of MPA Policy requirements relating to habitat protection or the
protection standard. The industry therefore opposes the establishment of proposed MPA (J).
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MPA (K): Green Island (Type 1)
Consistency with MPA Policy
58.

Proposed MPA (K) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in two main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: No explanation is provided as to why a marine reserve (in which all
fishing is prohibited) is necessary to meet the protection standard; and
b) Irrelevant considerations: Tourism opportunities, accessibility and the desire to create an
“iconic place” are irrelevant under the MPA policy unless comparing equivalent sites of
minimum impact (which is not the case here). Many of the values attributed to the site are
values of the terrestrial environment rather than the marine environment and are therefore
not relevant for selecting a site to protect representative marine habitats.
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection

59.

Proposed MPA (K) is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in
three main respects, as follows:
c) Objectives: The objectives of the proposed MPA are not clearly stated but appear to relate
primarily to wildlife values, recovery of harvested fish populations, and the history of the
island rather than protection of representative areas of marine biodiversity. The aim of
establishing “an iconic place” is unrelated to marine biodiversity protection;
d) Threats: No threats to marine biodiversity arising from commercial fishing are identified.
Danish seining and commercial set netting are already prohibited at the site. While there are
anecdotal suggestions of fishery decline, the status of fisheries at the site is not documented
and the causes of any decline are not identified; and
e) Least-cost: A marine reserve may be a least cost approach only if multiple threats to the
identified marine biodiversity protection objectives exist and those threats can be managed
under a marine reserve. Any decline in fisheries abundance can be more effectively
managed under the Fisheries Act at a spatial scale appropriate to effective fisheries
management. The establishment of a marine reserve (with resulting spatial displacement of
fishing effort) will exacerbate rather than rectify anecdotal reports of fishery decline. There
are therefore no threats that would be better managed under a marine reserve, so MPA (K)
is not a least cost approach to marine biodiversity protection.
Impacts on commercial fishing rights

60.

Proposed MPA (K) alone is anticipated to have a minor impact on the exercise of commercial
fishing rights, although impacts could be moderate for the CRA7 rock lobster fishery. We
consider the rock lobster catch estimates in the consultation document to be very
conservative as this is an extremely productive area of the coastline for rock lobsters. The
estimated displacement of
of the rock lobster fishery is improbable in the context of
recent and current stock abundance. We estimate that the area of MPA (K) produces around
of rock lobster landings annually under current management settings.
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61.

The impacts on rock lobster fishing are cumulative across adjacent MPAs (I), (J) and (K) and
together result in significant level of displacement, as discussed under MPA (I) above.
Implementation options

62.

The stated objectives of proposed MPA (K) are not consistent with the purposes for which
marine reserves may be established under the Marine Reserves Act. There is no suggestion
that the area contains features that are “of such distinctive quality, or so typical, or beautiful
or unique that their continued preservation is in the national interest” (MRA s5). In contrast,
the area is of primarily local interest and appears to be degraded (habitat restoration is not a
relevant consideration under the Marine Reserves Act). While the site may provide
opportunities for scientific study of various habitat types, the establishment of the marine
reserve is not necessary for scientific research to inform fisheries management. The potential
to provide educational experiences for young people is not an indication of the scientific value
of the site for Marine Reserves Act purposes.
Conclusion

63.

MPA (K) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. The proposal is driven by matters unrelated to the
protection of marine biodiversity, including tourism and fisheries benefits. When considered
cumulatively with adjacent MPA proposals, MPA (K) has a significant impact on the exercise of
commercial fishing rights for rock lobster. No biodiversity-related threats from commercial
fishing have been identified and the establishment of a marine reserve will exacerbate rather
than halt the anecdotally-reported decline in fisheries abundance in the area. The industry
therefore opposes the establishment of proposed MPA (K).

MPA (L): Akatore Estuary (Type 2)
Consistency with MPA Policy
64.

Proposed MPA (L) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in three main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: Restrictions on commercial fishing are proposed beyond those which
are necessary to provide for the maintenance and recovery of physical features and biogenic
structures that support biodiversity (i.e., the primary requirement of the MPA protection
standard). The additional prohibitions on commercial set net fishing, line fishing, mechanical
harvesting, and fyke nets are intended to provide for the maintenance and recovery of the
ecosystem, natural species composition and trophic linkages of the area. However:
 commercial fishing using the first three methods does not occur in the estuary and
therefore does not have an adverse effect on biodiversity values. The potential future
use of these methods in the estuary is unlikely; and
 there is no evidence to support the implication that the intensity of commercial eel
fishing in the estuary has an adverse effect on biodiversity values;
The additional restrictions are therefore not necessary to meet the protection standard;
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b) Fisheries allocation: By allowing recreational line fishing to continue while prohibiting
commercial line fishing, the proposal reallocates fisheries access between fishing sectors in a
manner that cannot be justified for marine biodiversity protection purposes; and
c) Existing habitat protection: Estuarine habitats are already protected in five mātaitai
reserves in the Forum’s region – i.e., Waihoa, Waikouaiti, Moeraki, Otakou and Waikawa
Harbour. Together these five mātaitai reserves represent nine different estuarine habitat
types, as discussed in Part One of our submission. The consultation document proposes
MPAs in six estuaries around the region – Pleasant River, Stony Creek, Akatore, Tahakopa,
Tautuku and Haldane – none of which represent habitats not already in mātaitai reserves.
MPA (L) is therefore redundant for the purposes of representative habitat protection.
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection
65.

Proposed MPA (L) is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in
three main respects, as follows:
d) Objectives: The objective of the MPA is to protect the estuary from high levels of fish
extraction and bottom disturbance from fishing. Reducing the level of fish extraction is a
fisheries management objective rather than a biodiversity protection objective;
e) Threats: No threats are identified – in fact, the consultation document states that “there are
few environmental threats associated with [the estuary]”. The threat implied in the
objective (i.e., high levels of fish extraction and bottom-disturbance from fishing methods)
simply does not exist. Aside from some eel fishing, there is no commercial fishing in the
estuary and no bottom-perturbing fishing methods are used; and
f)

Least-cost: MPA (L) is not a least-cost approach to marine biodiversity protection because no
biodiversity benefits will be achieved by prohibiting fishing methods that do not exist in an
area (or, in the case of eel fishing, are undertaken but do not threaten the biodiversity
values of the estuary).
Impacts on commercial fishing rights

66.

Proposed MPA (L) is anticipated to have a negligible impact on the exercise of commercial
fishing rights, apart from commercial eel fisheries, for which the impact is likely to be more
significant (especially with respect to the cumulative impacts of existing mātaitai reserves and
other estuarine MPAs within the proposed network).
Implementation options

67.

Proposed MPA (L) could be implemented using Fisheries Act regulations only if fishing was
having an adverse effect on the aquatic environment or marine biodiversity. The majority of
fishing methods that would be prohibited under the proposal – i.e., dredging, commercial set
net fishing, commercial line fishing, mechanical harvesting – do not occur at the site, and it is
not anticipated that these methods would be utilised in the future. There is therefore no
Fisheries Act-related justification for prohibiting the use of the methods.
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68.

By prohibiting commercial line fishing and allowing the use of line fishing by other sectors to
continue, the proposal has some allocative effect between fishing sectors. The reallocation of
access to fisheries between fishing sectors cannot be justified on sustainability grounds under
the Fisheries Act.

69.

Whitebaiting is not regulated under the Fisheries Act and any prohibitions would presumably
be implemented by regulation under the Conservation Act 1987.
Conclusion

70.

MPA (L) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. The objective of the proposed MPA infers high levels of
fish extraction and the use of bottom-perturbing fishing methods, neither of which exist at the
site. No biodiversity benefits will be achieved by prohibiting activities which do not occur in
the area. The industry therefore opposes the establishment of proposed MPA (L).

MPA (M): Akatore Coastal (Type 1)
Consistency with MPA Policy
71.

Proposed MPA (M) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in three main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: No explanation is provided as to why a marine reserve (in which all
fishing is prohibited) is necessary to meet the protection standard;
b) Replication: As the site simply replicates habitat protected in other proposals (particularly
MPA (O)), there is no justification for establishing it as a Type 1 MPA; and
c) Irrelevant considerations: The ability of the public to access rock pools is an irrelevant
consideration in MPA site selection.
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection

72.

Proposed MPA (M) is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in
three main respects, as follows:
d) Objectives: The objectives of the proposed MPA are to replicate other MPAs and improve
connectivity, rather than to protect identified biodiversity values of the site (although schist
habitats are identified as a feature of the site);
e) Threats: No threats to marine biodiversity arising from commercial fishing are identified.
Danish seining and commercial set netting are already prohibited at the site; and
f)

Least-cost: A marine reserve may be a least-cost approach only if multiple threats to the
identified marine biodiversity protection objectives exist and those threats can be managed
under a marine reserve. However, in this case there are no identified threats that would be
better managed under a marine reserve, so proposed MPA (M) is not a least-cost approach
to marine biodiversity protection.
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Impacts on commercial fishing rights
73.

74.

Proposed MPA (M) is anticipated to have a moderate impact on the exercise of commercial
fishing rights, as follows:


Rock lobster: An estimated
systems in a season;



Blue cod: Information provided by fishers indicates that MPA (M) is located in an area
with medium to high intensity of cod potting;



Trawl fisheries: Trawling for flatfish and other species occurs within MPA (M). The
impact of MPAs (M) Akatore Coastal and (N) Akatore Offshore will be cumulative as
fishers target similar species in both areas, including flatfish, gurnard, red cod and
elephant fish.

of rock lobster is landed from the Akatore reef

The area is particularly important for the small coastal vessels that operate out of nearby
Taieri Mouth, including the trawl and rock lobster fleets. These fishers would be particularly
affected by the MPA because the removal of fishing grounds forces vessels to range further up
and down the coast to make up for lost catch. The nature of the Taiere river mouth is such
that vessels need to rapidly seek shelter in adverse weather and any additional steaming time
represents a hazard. The Akatore fishing grounds are therefore favoured because they are
accessible and relatively safe.
Implementation options

75.

The stated objectives of proposed MPA (M) are not consistent with the purposes for which
marine reserves may be established under the Marine Reserves Act. There is no suggestion
that the area contains features that are “of such distinctive quality, or so typical, or beautiful
or unique that their continued preservation is in the national interest” (MRA s5). In contrast,
the area is of interest primarily to replicate and connect other proposed MPAs. The suggested
opportunities for scientific study are not compelling. The potential to provide educational
experiences is not an indication of the scientific value of the site for Marine Reserves Act
purposes.
Conclusion

76.

MPA (M) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. There is no justification for establishing a Type 1 MPA
purely to replicate and connect other proposed MPAs. There are no threats to the
biodiversity values of the site that could be better managed if the site were to be established
as a marine reserve. The area, together with MPA (N), is critical for the small fishing vessels
based out of Taiere Mouth. The industry therefore opposes the establishment of proposed
MPA (M).
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MPA (N): Akatore Offshore (Type 2)
Consistency with MPA Policy
77.

Proposed MPA (N) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in three main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: Restrictions on fishing are proposed beyond those which are necessary
to provide for the maintenance and recovery of physical features and biogenic structures
that support biodiversity (i.e., the primary requirement of the MPA protection standard).
The additional prohibitions on midwater trawling, all set netting and purse seining are
intended to provide for the maintenance and recovery of ecological systems, natural species
composition and trophic linkages (i.e., the second aspect of the protection standard).
However, there is no evidence that the fishing methods in question may have such impacts,
particularly as the site experiences low-moderate fishing intensity for all species and
methods. The additional restrictions are therefore not necessary to meet the MPA
protection standard;
b) Irrelevant considerations: Fisheries interactions with protected species are not a relevant
consideration for MPA site selection; and
c) Unjustified spatial extent: The relatively large size of the MPA is not justified with respect to
MPA Policy principles, particularly as the site is described as providing replicate protection of
other deep water reef habitats. The same habitat types could be protected in a much
smaller MPA and the site adds nothing to the proposed network in terms of protection of
unrepresented habitat types.
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection

78.

Proposed MPA (N) is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in
three main respects, as follows:
d) Objectives: The objective of the MPA is to protect deep offshore reef, but it is not clear why
such a large area is required in order to achieve this objective, particularly as these habitat
types are protected in other MPAs in the proposed network;
e) Threats: No threats are identified. The predominant fishing method of set netting is unlikely
to be a threat to deep offshore reef habitats; and
f)

Least-cost: MPA (N) is not a least-cost approach to marine biodiversity protection because it
excludes fishing methods for no clear biodiversity protection benefit.
Impacts on commercial fishing rights

79.

Proposed MPA (N) is anticipated to have a moderate impact on the exercise of commercial
fishing rights for the inshore trawl and set net fisheries. An estimated
of rock
lobster catch is estimated to be taken annually in the deep reef habitat.

80.

The impact of MPAs (M) Akatore Coastal and (N) Akatore Offshore will be cumulative as
several species are targeted in both areas, including rock lobster, flatfish, gurnard, red cod and
elephant fish. The impact of MPAs (M) and (N) on the small commercial fishing vessels
operating out of nearby Taieri Mouth is discussed in response to MPA (M) above.
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Implementation options
81.

Proposed MPA (N) could be implemented using Fisheries Act regulations only if fishing was
having an adverse effect on the aquatic environment or marine biodiversity. There is no
indication that this is the case: bottom-impacting fishing methods are already prohibited in
much of the area, and set netting is unlikely to have an adverse effect on deepwater reefs.
Conclusion

82.

MPA (N) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. The area, together with MPA (N), is critical for the small
fishing vessels based out of Taiere Mouth. Given the absence of fishing-related risks to marine
biodiversity, the marine biodiversity protection benefits of establishing the site as a Type 2
MPA are negligible. The industry therefore opposes the establishment of proposed MPA (N).

MPA (O): Long Point (Type 1)
Consistency with MPA Policy
83.

Proposed MPA (O) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in two main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: No explanation is provided as to why a marine reserve (in which all
fishing is prohibited) is necessary to meet the protection standard; and
b) Irrelevant considerations: Boosting the Catlins tourism industry is not a relevant
consideration for selection of sites unless selecting between sites of low impact, which is not
the case for MPA (O). Reducing interactions between fishing and protected species such as
little blue penguins is also irrelevant to MPA site selection. It is not clear why extensive
information on the Nuggets has been provided in the consultation document, given that the
Forum concluded that an MPA at the Nuggets would have unacceptable adverse impacts on
cultural values and on customary, recreational and commercial fishing.
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection

84.

Proposed MPA (O) is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in
three main respects, as follows:
c) Objectives: The objectives of the MPA are not clearly stated. It is assumed that the
objectives relate to protecting a relatively wide range of important habitats unique to Catlins
coast, in part because these habitats support a high number of iconic and protected species;
d) Threats: No threats to the site’s biodiversity values are identified. Although the area is
highly valued for commercial fishing, the biodiversity values of the site exist alongside
sustainable fisheries. Danish seining and commercial set netting are already prohibited in
much of the site; and
e) Least-cost: Although the site is promoted as being a lesser-cost alternative to a marine
reserve at the Nuggets, it is not a least-cost approach to marine biodiversity protection. A
marine reserve may be a least-cost approach only if multiple threats to the identified marine
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biodiversity protection objectives exist and those threats can be managed under a marine
reserve. However, in this case there are no identified threats that would be better managed
under a marine reserve and the area is highly valued for commercial fishing. The
establishment of a marine reserve at Long Point is therefore not a least-cost approach to
marine biodiversity protection.
Impacts on commercial fishing rights
85.

Proposed MPA (O) is anticipated to have a significant impact on the exercise of commercial
fishing rights, including for pāua, rock lobster, and trawl fisheries (especially for flatfish).

86.

MPA (O) covers several pāua statistical areas, as shown in Figure 2. Of these statistical areas,
P5DH21 is covered by a voluntary closure, P5DH22 in its entirety and the majority of fishable
habitat in P5DH18 is included within the MPA boundaries, and most catch in P5DH23 is taken
from outside proposed MPA (O). The analysis below therefore incorporates catch taken from
areas 18, 21 and 22.14
Figure 2: Paua statistical areas for MPA (O)

87.

88.

14

The adverse effect of MPA (O) on pāua fisheries would be significant because pāua is a
sedentary species, and fisheries based on sedentary species are particularly vulnerable to the
adverse effects of additional fishing pressure displaced from areas closed to fishing.

Schofield, M (December, 2016). PAU5 SEMPF. Summary of PAU5 catch within SEMPF Type 1 reserves.
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89.

Numerous closures to commercial pāua fishing currently apply in the Forum’s area of interest,
including several in the immediate vicinity of MPA (O), as shown in Figure 3. The impacts of
MPA (O) on commercial pāua fishing will be cumulative together with the impacts of
displacement from existing closed areas, which already cover almost a quarter of the suitable
pāua habitat within 1 nm of the coast in the PAU 5D fishery. Displacement of commercial
pāua fishing from MPA (O) would place additional pressure on the remaining open areas of
PAU 5D, with potential implications for the sustainability of the fishery.
Figure 3: Regulated and voluntary commercial pāua closures near MPA (O)

90.

Furthermore, in 2009 the pāua industry put in place a voluntary closure to commercial pāua
harvesting along the western side of Long Point in order to make better provision for noncommercial pāua harvesting by the local community in the area. MPA (O) would negate the
well-recognised benefits of this industry/community arrangement, displacing both commercial
and recreational fishing effort into other areas and generating inter-sectoral competition for
access to the more limited pāua resource outside the marine reserve.

91.

Long Point is an important rock lobster fishing ground encompassing portions of the CRA 7
and CRA 8 fisheries. We consider the estimate of displaced catch provided in the consultation
document (0.2%) to be improbably low.

92.

MPA (O) is also an important area for the flatfish trawl fishery, as shown in Figure 4. On
average,
trawl tows start from within the MPA boundaries every year. The
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area has produced over
over the past eight years.15 This is equivalent to
of the region’s total catch of flatfish.16 It is also a valuable mixed trawl fishery,
generating regionally-significant catches of red cod, stargazer and tarakihi.
93.

Small fishing vessels operating out of Dunedin and Taieri Mouth will be particularly affected by
MPA (O) if it is implemented on its own. The cumulative adverse effects on these fishers will
be even more significant if MPAs (N) Akatore Offshore and (P) Long Point Offshore are
implemented.

Implementation options
94.

The stated objectives of proposed MPA (O) are not consistent with the purposes for which
marine reserves may be established under the Marine Reserves Act. Although the area has a
range of biodiversity values, there is no suggestion that the area contains features that are “of
such distinctive quality, or so typical, or beautiful or unique that their continued preservation is
in the national interest” (MRA s5). The suggested opportunities for scientific study are not
compelling and are certainly not necessary for fisheries management purposes, as implied in
the consultation document.

95.

It is possible that the site would fail the statutory tests for establishing marine reserves
because it interferes unduly with commercial fishing for pāua and flatfish, and with
recreational fishing.

15

Schofield, M. (December 2016). South East Marine Protection Forum – displaced catch. Confidential report
to Fisheries Inshore New Zealand.
16
Consultation document Figure 53.
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Conclusion
96.

MPA (O) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. The site is highly valued for commercial fishing,
especially for pāua and flatfish but also for rock lobster and mixed trawl fisheries. The impacts
on pāua fisheries are unacceptable and the displacement of pāua fishing from the area would
threaten the sustainable management of surrounding pāua populations. There are no threats
to the biodiversity values of the site that could be better managed if the site were to be
established as a marine reserve. The industry therefore opposes the establishment of
proposed MPA (O).

MPA (P): Long Point Offshore (Type 2)
Consistency with MPA Policy
97.

Proposed MPA (P) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in three main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: Restrictions on fishing are proposed beyond those which are necessary
to provide for the maintenance and recovery of physical features and biogenic structures
that support biodiversity (i.e., the primary requirement of the MPA protection standard).
The additional prohibitions on midwater trawling, all set netting and purse seining are
intended to provide for the maintenance and recovery of ecological systems, natural species
composition and trophic linkages (i.e., the second aspect of the protection standard).
However, there is no evidence that the fishing methods in question may have such impacts.
The additional method restrictions are therefore not necessary to meet the MPA protection
standard, particularly as the identified environmental features relate to seafloor structure;
b) Irrelevant considerations: Fisheries interactions with protected species are not a relevant
consideration for MPA site selection; and
c) Unjustified spatial extent: No explanation is provided as to why a relatively large MPA is
necessary to meet the protection standard, particularly given the uniformity of the habitats
in the MPA and the fact that these habitats are well accounted for in other proposed sites
within the network.
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection

98.

Proposed MPA (P) is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in
three main respects, as follows:
d) Objectives: The biodiversity protection objectives are not clearly stated. The implied
objective is to protect structural complexity on the seafloor, but there is little information
about the actual biodiversity values of the area. The area seems to have been selected to
“make up the numbers” rather than for any particular site-related attributes;
e) Threats: No threats are identified. If the area, as suggested, is “an area where biogenic
habitats, in particular bryozoans, are still in reasonable condition”, it can be assumed that
the fishing methods used in the area are compatible with maintenance of the biodiversity
values of the site; and
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f)

Least-cost: MPA (P) is not a least-cost approach to marine biodiversity protection because it
excludes fishing methods – particularly non-bottom-impacting fishing methods such as set
netting – for no clear biodiversity protection benefit. The size of the area is also unjustified
under a least-cost approach.
Impacts on commercial fishing rights

99.

Proposed MPA (P) is anticipated to have a moderate impact on the exercise of commercial
fishing rights, although the impact would be more significant for some species. The area is
particularly important for the set net fishery targeting school shark and rig. It also produces
regionally-significant catches of trawl-caught species including silver warehou
squid, and queen scallops

100. The area is important for small vessels fishing out of Taieri Mouth and Dunedin. Because of
their size and limited range, these vessels have limited options for travelling to new fishing
grounds.
Implementation options
101. Proposed MPA (P) could be implemented using Fisheries Act regulations only if fishing was
having an adverse effect on the aquatic environment or marine biodiversity. There is no
indication that this is the case, particularly for non-bottom perturbing fishing methods.
Conclusion
102. MPA (P) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. There are no compelling biodiversity protection reasons
for establishing the site as an MPA yet it would have moderate adverse effects on commercial
fishing activity. The industry therefore opposes the establishment of proposed MPA (P).

MPA (Q): Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1)
Consistency with MPA Policy
103. Proposed MPA (Q) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in two main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: No explanation has been provided as to why a marine reserve (in
which all fishing is prohibited) is necessary to meet the protection standard given the almost
complete absence of commercial fishing in the estuary; and
b) Existing habitat protection: Estuarine habitats are already protected in five mātaitai
reserves in the Forum’s region – i.e., Waihoa, Waikouaiti, Moeraki, Otakou and Waikawa
Harbour. Together these five mātaitai reserves represent nine different estuarine habitat
types, as discussed in Part One of our submission. The consultation document proposes
MPAs in six estuaries around the region – Pleasant River, Stony Creek, Akatore, Tahakopa,
Tautuku and Haldane – none of which represent habitats not already in mātaitai reserves.
MPA (Q) is therefore redundant for the purposes of representative habitat protection.
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Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection
104. Proposed MPA (Q) has a reasonably clearly defined objective – i.e., to protect a relatively
pristine estuarine habitat. However, it is inconsistent with industry policy on marine
biodiversity protection in two other respects, as follows:
c) Threats: No threats are identified. Aside from some commercial eel fishing, there is no
commercial fishing in the estuary. There is a landfill consent within 200m of the site, yet no
management measures are proposed for the landfill or for other terrestrial activities in the
catchment which may threaten the biodiversity values of the estuary; and
d) Least-cost: A marine reserve may be a least-cost approach only if multiple threats to the
identified marine biodiversity protection objectives exist and those threats can be managed
under a marine reserve. However, in this case there are no identified threats that would be
better managed under a marine reserve – the only commercial fishing at the site is an eel
fishery which is compatible with maintenance of the biodiversity values of the site. MPA (Q)
is therefore not a least-cost approach to marine biodiversity protection.
Impacts on commercial fishing rights
105. Proposed MPA (Q) is anticipated to have a negligible impact on the exercise of commercial
fishing rights, apart from commercial eel fisheries, for which the impact is likely to be more
significant (especially the cumulative impacts of existing mātaitai reserves and other estuarine
MPAs within the proposed network).
Implementation options
106. The site is unlikely to meet Marine Reserve Act criteria. No evidence is provided that the area
contains features that are “of such distinctive quality, or so typical, or beautiful or unique that
their continued preservation is in the national interest” (MRA s5). In contrast, the area is of
primarily local interest. No opportunities for scientific study are identified.
Conclusion
107. MPA (Q) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. Estuarine habitats are already adequately protected in
the Forum’s region in five mātaitai reserves. No biodiversity benefits will be achieved by
prohibiting activities which do not occur in the area and there are no threats to the
biodiversity values of the site that could be better managed if the site were to be established
as a marine reserve. The industry therefore opposes the establishment of proposed MPA (Q).

MPA (R): Tautuku Estuary (Type 2)
Consistency with MPA Policy
108. Proposed MPA (R) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in four main respects, as follows:
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a) Protection standard: Restrictions on commercial fishing are proposed beyond those which
are necessary to provide for the maintenance and recovery of physical features and biogenic
structures that support biodiversity (i.e., the primary requirement of the MPA protection
standard). The additional prohibitions on commercial set net fishing, line fishing, mechanical
harvesting, and fyke nets are intended to provide for the maintenance and recovery of the
ecosystem, natural species composition and trophic linkages of the area. However:
 commercial fishing using the first three methods does not occur in the estuary and
therefore does not have an adverse effect on biodiversity values. The potential future
use of these methods in the estuary is unlikely; and
 there is no evidence to support the implication that the intensity of commercial eel
fishing in the estuary has an adverse effect on biodiversity values;
The additional restrictions are therefore not necessary to meet the protection standard;
b) Fisheries allocation: By allowing recreational line fishing to continue while prohibiting
commercial line fishing, the proposal has the effect of reallocating fisheries access between
fishing sectors in a manner that cannot be justified for marine biodiversity protection
purposes;
c) Irrelevant considerations: Tourism and public access benefits are not relevant
considerations for site MPA selection, unless comparing sites of minimal impact (which is
not the case for eel fisheries in the various proposed estuarine MPAs); and
d) Existing habitat protection: Estuarine habitats are already protected in five mātaitai
reserves in the Forum’s region – i.e., Waihoa, Waikouaiti, Moeraki, Otakou and Waikawa
Harbour. Together these five mātaitai reserves represent nine different estuarine habitat
types, as discussed in Part One of our submission. The consultation document proposes
MPAs in six estuaries around the region – Pleasant River, Stony Creek, Akatore, Tahakopa,
Tautuku and Haldane – none of which represent habitats not already in mātaitai reserves.
MPA (R) is therefore redundant for the purposes of representative habitat protection.
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection
109. Proposed MPA (R) has a reasonably clearly defined objective – i.e., to protect an unmodified
estuary. However, it is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in
two other respects, as follows:
e) Threats: No threats have been identified – the consultation document states that the area
contains “pristine” communities. Aside from some eel fishing, there is no commercial fishing
in the estuary and no bottom-perturbing fishing methods are used. No management
measures for terrestrial threats to estuarine biodiversity are proposed; and
f)

Least-cost: MPA (R) is not a least-cost approach to marine biodiversity protection because
no biodiversity benefits will be achieved by prohibiting fishing methods that do not exist in
the area (or, in the case of eel fishing, are undertaken but do not threaten the biodiversity
values of the estuary).
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Impacts on commercial fishing rights
110. Proposed MPA (R) is anticipated to have a negligible impact on the exercise of commercial
fishing rights, apart from commercial eel fisheries, for which the impact may be more
significant (especially the cumulative impacts of existing mātaitai reserves and other estuarine
MPAs within the proposed network).
Implementation options
111. Proposed MPA (R) could be implemented using Fisheries Act regulations only if fishing was
having an adverse effect on the aquatic environment or marine biodiversity. The majority of
fishing methods that would be prohibited under the proposal – i.e., dredging, commercial set
net fishing, commercial line fishing, mechanical harvesting – do not occur at the site, and
neither is it anticipated that these methods would be utilised in the future. There is therefore
no Fisheries Act-related justification for prohibiting the use of the methods.
112. By prohibiting commercial line fishing and allowing the use of line fishing by other sectors to
continue, the proposal has an allocative effect between fishing sectors. The reallocation of
access to fisheries cannot be justified on sustainability grounds under the Fisheries Act.
113. Whitebaiting is not regulated under the Fisheries Act and any prohibitions would presumably
be implemented by regulation under the Conservation Act.
Conclusion
114. MPA (R) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. Estuarine habitats are already adequately protected in
the Forum’s region in five mātaitai reserves. No biodiversity benefits will be achieved by
prohibiting activities which do not occur in the area. The industry therefore opposes the
establishment of proposed MPA (R).

MPA (S): Haldane (Type 2)
Consistency with MPA Policy
115. Proposed MPA (S) is inconsistent with the MPA Policy in three main respects, as follows:
a) Protection standard: Restrictions on commercial fishing are proposed beyond those which
are necessary to provide for the maintenance and recovery of physical features and biogenic
structures that support biodiversity (i.e., the primary requirement of the MPA protection
standard). The additional prohibitions on commercial set net fishing, line fishing, mechanical
harvesting, and fyke nets are intended to provide for the maintenance and recovery of the
ecosystem, natural species composition and trophic linkages of the area. However:
 commercial fishing using the first three methods does not occur in the estuary and
therefore does not have an adverse effect on biodiversity values. The potential future
use of these methods in the estuary is unlikely; and
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 there is no evidence to support the implication that the intensity of commercial eel
fishing in the estuary has an adverse effect on biodiversity values;
The additional restrictions are therefore not necessary to meet the protection standard;
b) Fisheries allocation: By allowing recreational line fishing to continue while prohibiting
commercial line fishing, the proposal has the effect of reallocating fisheries access between
fishing sectors in a manner that cannot be justified for marine biodiversity protection
purposes;
c) Existing habitat protection: Estuarine habitats are already protected in five mātaitai
reserves in the Forum’s region – i.e., Waihoa, Waikouaiti, Moeraki, Otakou and Waikawa
Harbour. Together these five mātaitai reserves represent nine different estuarine habitat
types, as discussed in Part One of our submission. The consultation document proposes
MPAs in six estuaries around the region – Pleasant River, Stony Creek, Akatore, Tahakopa,
Tautuku and Haldane – none of which represent habitats not already in mātaitai reserves.
MPA (S) is therefore redundant for the purposes of representative habitat protection; and
d) Irrelevant considerations: The facilitation of pingao restoration (an activity that takes place
above MHWS) is an irrelevant consideration for establishing an MPA. Tourism and public
access benefits are not relevant considerations for site MPA selection, unless comparing
sites of minimal impact (which is not the case for eel fisheries in the various proposed
estuarine MPAs).
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection
116. Proposed MPA (S) is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in
three main respects, as follows:
e) Objectives: The objective of the MPA appears to be to protect an estuary of significance for
bird habitat. The protection of bird habitats is not relevant to the selection of
representative areas of marine biodiversity;
f)

Threats: No specific threats have been identified. Aside from some eel fishing, there is no
commercial fishing in the estuary and no bottom-perturbing fishing methods are used.
Danish seining is prohibited by regulation. The edges of the estuary are grazed, but no
management measures are proposed for this potential threat to biodiversity values; and

g) Least-cost: MPA (S) is not a least-cost approach to marine biodiversity protection because
no biodiversity benefits are achieved by prohibiting fishing methods that do not exist in an
area (or, in the case of eel fishing, are undertaken but do not threaten the biodiversity
values of the estuary).
Impacts on commercial fishing rights
117. Proposed MPA (S) is anticipated to have a negligible impact on the exercise of commercial
fishing rights, apart from commercial eel fisheries, for which the impact is likely to be more
significant (especially the cumulative impacts of existing mātaitai reserves and other estuarine
MPAs within the proposed network).
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Implementation options
118. Proposed MPA (S) could be implemented using Fisheries Act regulations only if fishing was
having an adverse effect on the aquatic environment or marine biodiversity. The majority of
fishing methods that would be prohibited under the proposal – i.e., dredging, commercial set
net fishing, commercial line fishing, mechanical harvesting – do not occur at the site, and
neither is it anticipated that these methods would be utilised in the future. There is therefore
no Fisheries Act-related justification for prohibiting the use of the methods.
119. By prohibiting commercial line fishing and allowing the use of line fishing by other sectors to
continue, the proposal has an allocative effect between fishing sectors. The reallocation of
access to fisheries cannot be justified on sustainability grounds under the Fisheries Act.
120. Whitebaiting is not regulated under the Fisheries Act and any prohibitions would presumably
be implemented by regulation under the Conservation Act.
Conclusion
121. MPA (S) is inconsistent with both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity
protection in several critical respects. No biodiversity benefits will be achieved by prohibiting
activities which do not occur in the area. The industry therefore opposes the establishment of
proposed MPA (S).

MPA (T): Kelp forest (Other)
Consistency with MPA Policy
122. Proposed MPA (T) is, in its entirety, inconsistent with the MPA Policy and it is not clear why it
has been included in the proposed network. In particular:
a) Protection standard: The proposal does not meet the protection standard and is therefore
not an MPA under the MPA Policy;
b) Habitat protection: A representative example of kelp habitat is protected in proposed MPA
(D), comprising over 36% of the identified area of Macrocystis beds in the region. Protecting
additional kelp habitat cannot be justified under the MPA Policy; and
c) Unclear management response: Aside from a general intent to restrict the ability to
commercially harvest kelp, the specific controls that would apply in order to protect the kelp
habitat have not been identified, hindering any assessment the proposal’s value for
biodiversity protection or impacts on other uses and values.
Consistency with Industry Policy on Marine Biodiversity Protection
123. Proposed MPA (T) is inconsistent with industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in
three main respects, as follows:
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d) Objectives: Protecting kelp habitat is a valid biodiversity protection objective, but – for the
purposes of establishing a network of representative MPAs – protection of the entire spatial
extent of kelp habitat is not justified;
e) Threats: Kelp harvesting is the only identified threat, but there is no current harvesting of
kelp in the area. The consultation document states that there is little, if any, attached
Macrocystis harvest in the Forum region and most harvest is of free floating or beach cast
kelp. Kelp harvesting therefore is not and has not been a threat to kelp habitats. It follows
that if kelp habitats in the region are declining or at risk, it is a result of threats other than
commercial kelp harvest.
Threats arising from terrestrial activities (sedimentation from changes to land use etc) are
not identified in the consultation document. However, there are numerous marine and
terrestrial activities that may have adverse effects on kelp habitat in the vicinity of MPA (T),
including marine structures and aquaculture, construction sites, meatworks, discharges of
contaminated water, dredging, gravel extraction, industrial activities, landfills, quarries, offal
pits, silage storage, household sewage systems, river works and flood protection works, as
well as stormwater, sewage and human effluent outfalls. No management measures are
proposed in response to these threats; and
f)

Least-cost: MPA (T) is not a least-cost management response because management
measures are not targeted at identified risks. Furthermore, the proposal seeks to protect
the entire kelp habitat rather than a representative sample of kelp habitat. To the extent
there are ecosystem risks from the harvesting of kelp, the Fisheries Act has a range of tools
to manage harvesting activity.
Impacts on commercial fishing rights

124. By prohibiting the commercial harvest of kelp, MPA (T) will have significant impacts on the
exercise of commercial harvest rights for kelp.
Implementation options
125. Kelp harvesting restrictions could be established under the Fisheries Act, but only for Fisheries
Act purposes – i.e., to avoid, remedy or mitigate adverse effects of kelp harvesting on the
aquatic environment. Other terrestrial and marine threats to kelp habitat cannot be readily
addressed under current legislation. The industry does not support the use of ad hoc
legislation to implement marine biodiversity protection because it results in an inconsistent,
piece-meal legislative framework that does not facilitate integrated management.
Conclusion
126. Although the industry agrees that kelp habitats are an important component of marine
ecosystems, MPAs are not an appropriate tool to manage the range of threats to kelp
habitats. Proposed MPA (T) is entirely inconsistent with the MPA Policy and industry policy on
marine biodiversity protection and will have a significant impact on commercial harvest rights
for kelp. The industry therefore opposes the establishment of proposed MPA (T).
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South-east marine protection forum – roopu manaki ki te toka
PROPOSED MARINE PROTECTED AREAS FOR NEW ZEALAND’S
SOUTH ISLAND SOUTH-EAST COAST

1. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Kāti Huirapa Runaka ki Puketeraki (KHRkP) acknowledges the work that has been
undertaken to date on the proposed marine protected areas for New Zealand’s
South Island south-east coast.
2. KĀTI HUIRAPA RUNAKA KI PUKETERAKI

This submission is made on behalf of Kāti Huirapa Runaka ki Puketeraki. KHR is
statutorily recognised as one of the 18 papatipu rūnanga of Ngāi Tahu Whānui and
was recognised on the First Schedule of Te Rūnanga o Ngāi Tahu Act 1996 (the Act).
3. KHR POSITION RELATING TO SPECIFIC PROPOSAL

Existing Users
The entire area from Oamaru to Waikouaiti is important for many existing users of
the marine environment, from customary use, recreational and commercial fishing,
tourism and general enjoyment.
Cultural and Customary
From Onewhenua where the canoe Araiteuru rests, through to Purehurehu, this part
of the coastline of KHRkP, and associated estuaries, rivers and streams have always
sustained the manawhenua. Kāti Huirapa can point to nearly two decades of
successful, modern, inclusive fisheries and habitat management within the East
Otago Taiāpure.
In principle, Kāti Huirapa are not opposed to marine protected areas in their rohe. If
such an area was to be installed, then two significant aspects of kaitiakitaka must be
considered:

KHRkP will not relinquish its sovereignty over its rohe moana, and therefore would
continue to manage any marine reserve placed within their area, potentially with
stakeholders, and using the Taiāpure model. A further expression of that
sovereignty would be that, KHRkP would be co-managers of any marine protected
area established in their coastal area.
KHRkP are of the view that legislation needs to change, to allow the Taiāpure to
respond more quickly to increased pressure caused by displacement of any area that
is previously accessed by recreational fishers.
3.0 NORTH OTAGO
D: PLEASANT RIVER to STONEY CREEK (option 1)
Type of protection: Marine Reserve (macrocystis area only).
Position: Support in principle with rebalancing.
Rationale: Significant impact on customary commercial and non-commercial fishing
rights and interests and wahi tūpuna.
[Displaced commercial pāua ~0.4% or 356kg and kōura ~13.5%]
Rebalancing: Pāua, lobster – recreational pāua.
Other comments: Order in council to include provision for the retrieval of stranded
or naturally separated parts of marine mammals and kōiwi tangata.
D: PLEASANT RIVER to STONEY CREEK (option 2)
Type of protection: Variation Marine Reserve to include greater offshore area.
Position: ‘We support/agree with the submission made by Te Runanga o Ngai Tahu.’
Rationale: Significant impact on customary commercial and non-commercial fishing
rights and interests.
[Displaced commercial pāua ~0.4% or 356kg and kōura ~13.5%].
Rebalancing: Pāua, lobster – recreational pāua.
Other comments: Order in council to include provision for the retrieval of stranded
or naturally separated parts of marine mammals and kōiwi tangata.

Nahaku noa,

Na, Suzanne Ellison
Runaka Manager

Proposed MPAs for New Zealand’s South Island South East
Coast
The New Zealand Marine Sciences Society
The New Zealand Marine Sciences Society, known as “NZMSS”, was formed in 1960
as a constituent of the Royal Society of New Zealand, to encourage and assist
marine science and related research across a wide range of disciplines in New
Zealand and to foster communication among those with an interest in marine
science.
NZMSS is a professional science body and a non-profit organization that provides
access to and within the marine science community. We identify emerging issues
through annual conferences, annual reviews, a listserve and our website
http://nzmss.org/. NZMSS membership covers all aspects of scientific interest in the
marine environment and extends to the uptake of science in marine policy, resource
management, conservation and the marine business sector. We speak for members
of the Society on matters of interest on marine research in New Zealand and we
engage with other scientific societies as appropriate. Our current membership
comprises almost 300 members.
Our submission is consistent with the Royal Society of New Zealand Code of Ethics
and Rules, in particular principles 2.1 Integrity and professionalism, 4.1 Compliance
with the law and relevant standards, and 10.1 Protection of the environment
(www.royalsociety.org.nz/organisation/about/code ).

Submission
General position
NZMSS congratulates the South East Marine Protection Forum for the thorough and
detailed assessment undertaken of the natural marine resources of the South Island
South Eastern Region.
NZMSS generally supports all the proposals for MPAs in the consultation document.
However, we have concerns at the small size of some of the proposals and have
made recommendations to enlarge these, accordingly. We have also included a
general overview of the criteria for and benefits of MPA networks, which we hope the
Forum will take into account when arriving at the final recommendations for the
Ministers.
Specific comments on the proposed sites
A. Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2)
Support in principle, with the recommendation the MPA is enlarged.
 The proposal states that the designation is likely to have little impact
on commercial fishers, as there are legal and voluntary restrictions
currently in place. It makes sense to strengthen the current voluntary
restrictions, so that everyone is required to adhere to them.
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The proposed area is very small (4.4 km2). We recommend enlarging
the MPA both offshore and alongshore so that protection benefits are
more likely to accrue.
We consider the MPA should be extended to both the north and south,
totalling 10 km alongshore and offshore to the territorial 12 nautical
mile limit.
We support extending the restrictions to include all net fishing,
commercial longlining and mid-water trawling.

B. Waitaki coastal (Type 1)
Support in principle, with the recommendation that the site is extended to the
north.
 The area is likely an important region for primary productivity, due to
the riverine input and habitat type.
 The area is a known foraging habitat for Hector’s dolphins, yelloweyed penguins and little blue penguins. Bycatch of yellow-eyed
penguins in set nets is known to have occurred in this area. A large
marine reserve would help protect these species from fisheries
impacts.
 The proposal states that the designation is likely to have little effect on
commercial and recreational fishers, therefore protecting the
maximum area possible seems sensible.
C. Waitaki offshore (Type 2)
Support in principle, with a recommendation that the offshore boundary be
extended to 12 nm from the coast.
 The area is important for the reasons outlined for site B.
 In the South East region, this area contains the most important habitat
for Hector’s dolphin.
 Designation would prevent damage to sensitive benthic habitats and
protect vulnerable species from fisheries impacts. Given the
endangered status of Hector’s dolphin and yellow-eyed penguin in
particular, the suggestion to extend the offshore boundary to 12nmi
from the coast is supported.
D. Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1)
Support the larger option.
 The site contains diverse habitat and therefore designation would
protect multiple habitat types, including a nationally significant area of
Macrocystis kelp forest.
 It is an important area for scientific research, particularly by staff and
students from Otago University. Protection would facilitate valuable
comparisons with similar, but unprotected, areas.
 The larger option is supported as it is more likely to confer protection
for yellow-eyed penguins nesting on the coast, as well as, finfish and
mobile invertebrates such as rock lobster.
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E. and G. Bryozoan Bed (Type 2)
Support option E.
 The bryozoan beds are an important feature themselves, as well as
being a biogenic habitat potentially important as a nursery area for
several fish species.
 The area also provides foraging opportunities for yellow-eyed
penguins and New Zealand sea lions.
 The importance of this habitat, together with its rarity within New
Zealand’s territorial limits, warrants the large protected area offered by
site E. This option also confers some protection for the head of
Papanui Canyon, which would complement the marine reserve
proposal for Saunder’s Canyon (F).
F. Saunders Canyon and H. Papanui Canyon
Support option F.
 Canyon habitats are hotspots of marine biodiversity. The Otago
Canyons are known to be important habitats for benthic invertebrates
and demersal fish.
 Recent research by University of Otago scientists has revealed that
the Otago Canyons comprise year round habitat for sperm whales, as
well providing habitat for a diverse array of other cetacean species.
 The region is one of only two places in New Zealand where canyon
habitats are present within the Territorial Sea. Saunders Canyon is
closer to the coast than Papanui Canyon, and therefore represents a
better option for protection. The larger size of the Saunder’s Canyon
reserve means that the benefits of protection are more likely to
accrue.
I.

Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1)
Support option 2 in principle, with a recommendation to extend the area to
either the 12 nm limit or based on the range of yellow-eyed penguins.
 The proposed area includes excellent examples of exposed rocky
reef and beach habitats, and is home to a range of macroalgae, reef
fish and invertebrates. It would protect the nearshore habitat of
endangered, endemic species such as New Zealand sea lions.
 The proposal includes Boulder Beach, which has the largest yelloweyed penguin colony on the Otago Peninsula. However, as the
proposal only extends up to 1.7 nm offshore, it would not protect
much foraging habitat for penguins. A more effective design would
comprise an extension further offshore to either the 12 nm limit or
based on movements of the vulnerable yellow-eyed penguin and
incorporating greater habitat diversity, including the deep gravels.
 The proximity to Dunedin city means that the marine reserve would
be accessible to a large number of people, and therefore has the
potential to play an important educational and advocacy role.
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J.

Tow Rock is one of the few examples of deep reef habitat proposed
for protection. Therefore, option 2, including Tow Rock is preferred.
Although some recreational and commercial fishing will be displaced,
similar coastal sites will still be accessible to the east and west of the
proposed reserve.

White Island to Waldronville (Type 2)
Support in principle, with a recommendation that the fisheries regulations
include a limit of five finfish per person per day.
 The proposed area includes a range of important nearshore habitat
types.
 Together with proposed marine reserve sites I and K, it will effectively
allow a significant stretch of urban coastline to be managed.
 The proposed marine reserve sites I and K may potentially displace
fishing effort and place greater pressure on this piece of coastline.
The proposed exclusion of commercial fishing and regulation of
recreational catch will prevent the deterioration of this area.
 We support the proposal to allow recreational take of two paua and
two rock lobster per person per day. We suggest that the regulations
also include a limit of five finfish per person per day.

K. Green Island (Type 1)
Support in principle, with a recommendation that the reserve be enlarged.
 The proposed area contains valuable rocky reef habitats and the
island itself is an important nesting site for seabirds, including yelloweyed penguins.
 Together with sites I and J, the network of MPAs will allow for
valuable scientific research into the effects of varied levels of
protection on a stretch of urban coastline.
 At 5km2, the proposed area is very small. We recommend that the
proposed reserve area be increased to improve the likelihood that
the benefits of protection will accrue. To avoid impinging on the wahi
tapu of Kai Tahu, the reserve should be extended westwards and
offshore.
L.

Akatore Estuary (Type 2)
Support.
 The proposed area incorporates important estuarine habitat including
a significant area of saltmarsh.
 The protection of habitat surrounding the estuary means it is less likely
to be impacted than other estuaries, and offers a good opportunity to
link terrestrial and marine management.
 The proposal to also protect coastal and offshore habitat adjacent to
the estuary means that benefits will be more likely to accrue.

M. Akatore Coastal (Type 1)
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Support in principle, with a recommendation that the proposal be extended
offshore to the 50m isobath/12 nm territorial limit.
 The coastline within the proposed reserve is a rare example of schist
rock, which provides excellent habitat for rock lobster.
 A reserve at this location would provide an important connection between
sites I and O which also protect coastal reef habitat. A network of MPAs
is likely to provide greater benefits than the sum of the constituent parts.
 Although the proposed reserve contains a reasonable length of coastline,
the fact that it only extends 1km offshore means its area is very small
(6.3km2), and its effectiveness will be compromised by significant edge
effects. We recommend the reserve should be extended offshore to the
50m isobath so it abuts site N, thus providing protection from the coast to
the 12 nm territorial limit.
N. Akatore Offshore (Type 2)
Support.
 The proposed MPA contains a large area of broken reef and deep gravel
habitat, which likely has high biodiversity value. It has been identified as
an important foraging area for endangered yellow-eyed penguins.
 The restriction of commercial fishing methods in this area would protect
sensitive seafloor habitat such as bryozoan beds, and remove the risk of
bycatch of seabirds.
 As noted above, connection with the proposed marine reserve site M,
would create a large MPA spanning the coast to the 12 nm territorial limit,
thus increasing the probability that benefits from protection would accrue.
O. Long Point (Type 1)
Support in principle, with a recommendation the site is extended south west
along the coast to include the Tahakopa Estuary.
 The proposed reserve contains a variety of habitats from coastal reef and
beach through to deep reef. As such it is home to a broad range of
biodiversity, including diverse macroalgae, reef fishes, seabirds, as well
as paua, New Zealand fur seals and sea lions, and Hector’s dolphins.
The coastal area contains the largest breeding colony of yellow-eyed
penguins in the Catlins, and the proposed reserve and the area offshore
is known to be important foraging habitat for penguins.
 The proposed reserve is large enough to have significant positive effects
on biodiversity, particularly in conjunction with the proposed offshore
MPA (site P). It is one of only two proposals that would protect deep reef
habitat. It is the only significant marine reserve proposed for the Catlins
region, and therefore represents an important component of a marine
reserve network for the region. All these factors make it a valuable site for
scientific research.
 The accessibility of the area and current biodiversity values combined,
suggests the site has potential to become a significant tourist attraction.
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Fishing effort in the area is currently relatively high, therefore designation
of a marine reserve is likely to have significant positive effects on
biodiversity.
The likely benefits of the proposal to the network would be enhanced by
extending the reserve south west along the coast to include the
Tahakopa Estuary (site Q).

P. Long Point (Type 2)
Support.
 The proposed site contains important foraging habitat for seabirds,
including yellow-eyed penguins.
 Together with site O, it provides protection from the coast to the territorial
limit. This will enhance foraging opportunities for yellow-eyed penguins
and protect them from bycatch.
 Fishing effort in the area is currently relatively high, therefore designation
of a marine reserve is likely to have significant positive effects on
biodiversity.
 The biggest impacts on fishing are likely to be on the set net fisheries for
rig and school shark. These are relatively low value fisheries which have
relatively high rates of bycatch, including of protected species.
Q. Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1)
Support in principle, with a recommendation that the reserve be enlarged to
cover the whole estuary.
 The proposed site contains valuable saltmarsh habitat and is important
for wading birds and estuarine fish.
 The proposed reserve is very small and the design means that
compliance with and enforcement of the regulations will be challenging.
Enlarging the reserve to encompass the whole estuary will mean that
benefits from protecting this larger area are more likely to accrue.
R. Tautuku Estuary (Type 2)
Support in principle, with a recommendation that the protected area be
extended to the estuary mouth.
 The proposed site is an area of relatively unmodified estuarine habitat,
including rushes and salt marsh, and is important for wading birds and
estuarine fish.
 The proposed MPA is very small. Enlarging it to encompass the whole
estuary will mean that the benefits from protection are more likely to
accrue.
S. Haldane (Type 2)
Support.
 The proposed site is an area of valuable estuarine habitat, which is very
important for birds and estuarine fish.
 The area surrounding the MPA is heavily modified so would benefit from
a broader management plan.
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T.

Kelp forest
Support in principle, with a recommendation that all commercial kelp
harvesting be banned within the proposed MPA.
 Kelp forests are very important primary producers in the coastal zone and
provide habitat for a diverse range of species.
 Kelp forests are threatened by sedimentation, rising sea temperatures,
the indirect effects of fishing and commercial harvesting. Globally and
nationally they are declining.
 We suggest that all commercial kelp harvesting be banned within the
proposed site.

Additional matters
Creating a network of MPAs


New Zealand’s MPA policy objective is to “protect marine biodiversity by
establishing a network of MPAs that is comprehensive and representative of
New Zealand’s marine habitats and ecosystems” (Marine Protected Areas
Policy & Implementation Plan, paragraph 13). There are currently no MPAs
between Banks Peninsula and Stewart Island. To meet the policy objective,
the outcome of the SEMPF process must comprise multiple new MPAs in the
south east region.



New Zealand’s Biodiversity Strategy includes an action (3.6b) to achieve a
target of protecting 10% of New Zealand’s marine environment by 2010 and
establish a fully comprehensive network of marine protected areas based on
core no-take marine reserves (Department of Conservation and Ministry of
Fisheries 2005; Ministry of Fisheries and Department of Conservation 2008).
In 2016, the IUCN’s World Conservation Congress encouraged IUCN State
and Government Agency Members to designate and implement at least 30%
of each marine habitat in a network of highly protected MPAs, with the
ultimate aim of creating a fully sustainable ocean at least 30% of which has
no extractive activities (motion 53). The proposed network of MPAs for the
south east region includes, at most, a little over 5.0% of the area in nonextractive marine reserves, with approximately 15% of the area in type 2
MPAs which allow some form of extractive activity. Therefore, even if all the
proposals were accepted, the IUCN recommendation would not be met. The
SEMPF process should therefore add further MPAs to the proposed network
and enlarge many of the existing proposed sites.



New Zealand’s MPA policy states that “a marine reserve will be established to
protect at least one sample of each habitat or ecosystem type in the network”
(Marine Protected Areas Policy & Implementation Plan, paragraph 93). The
network of marine reserves that is designated as a result of the SEMPF
process must meet this goal. Decision makers should bear this in mind when
considering opposition to the proposed marine reserves. If there is no
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replication of a particular habitat within the proposed network, then each
proposed reserve must be accepted.


It is now accepted that marine reserves can result in recovery of previously
exploited species (see reviews by Halpern 2003; Willis 2013). However, the
effect of marine reserves is largely site-specific, species-specific and
dependent on appropriate design.



The conservation benefits of marine reserves generally increase with size
(Halpern 2003; Edgar et al. 2014). Moderately sized reserves that are several
to tens of kilometres in alongshore length and extend offshore to encompass
depth related movements should be suitable to contain adult movement for
much of the diversity of nearshore species (Gaines et al. 2010). A recent
review of literature concluded that conservation benefits were greatest for
marine reserves larger than 100 km2 (Edgar et al. 2014). Only the proposed
sites F (and the alternative site H), and B (with the extension), exceed this
threshold. NZMSS recommends that each of the existing proposals be
extended to at least 100 km2 by extending each of the proposed protected
areas north, south and offshore.



For wide-ranging species, such as marine mammals, seabirds, sharks and
other top predators, MPAs need to be much larger to be effective. Sufficiently
large coastal MPAs can be beneficial for seabirds and cetaceans, either
through enhancing prey availability (e.g. Pichegru et al. 2010), or reducing
fisheries related mortality (e.g. Gormley et al. 2012). However, the MPAs
proposed for south-east Otago would need to be enlarged to adequately
provide these benefits.



The spacing of reserves in a network is also an important consideration. Interreserve distances from tens to about 100 km can enhance both conservation
and fishery benefits, because they are within the mean larval dispersal
distances estimated for many fished coastal marine species (Gaines et al.
2010). The proposed network meets these guidelines, provided that all the
coastal marine reserves are designated, and in particular if the size of all or
most of the protected areas is increased.



The South East region is home to some of New Zealand’s most endangered
endemic marine species, including yellow-eyed penguins (Darby & Dawson
2000), Hector’s dolphin, New Zealand sea lion and a newly identified species
of endemic shag, Leucocarbo chalconotus (Rawlence et al. 2016). Yelloweyed penguins have declined on the mainland from an estimated 580 nesting
pairs in 2008 to 216 pairs in 2015. It is likely that marine impacts, including
depletion of food resources and bycatch in set nets and trawl fisheries, are
factors in their decline. Hector’s dolphins have declined to an estimated 27%
of their abundance in 1970, principally due to fisheries mortality (Slooten &
Dawson 2010). Nationally, New Zealand sea lions have declined by
approximately 50% since 1998 and are vulnerable to bycatch in trawl and set
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net fisheries (Robertson & Chilvers 2011). Exclusion of the least selective
forms of fishing, i.e. set netting and trawling, from large areas of the region
should therefore be a priority. It should be noted that we are not proposing the
whole Otago coastline be closed to commercial fishing, just the highly
damaging fishing methods.


Submarine canyons are among the most productive deep sea habitats yet
described, supporting exceptional biomass of benthic invertebrates, demersal
fish and top predators, including marine birds, pinnipeds and cetaceans (De
Leo et al. 2010; Santora & Reiss 2011). The South East region is one of only
two places in New Zealand where submarine canyons extend inside territorial
waters and can therefore be protected within a marine reserve network.
Although the mechanisms by which canyons enhance productivity are not
fully understood, it is likely a combination of complex bathymetry and
interaction with the local hydrology (De Leo et al. 2010; Santora & Reiss
2011). Therefore, for conservation of marine biodiversity, the best option
proposed by the SEMPF is site F, because the Saunders Canyon has the
steepest and most complex bathymetry inside the territorial limits. The current
policy only allows MPAs to be designated within territorial waters, while
fishing effort can occur anywhere. In this case therefore, it would be sensible
to rank the biodiversity value of the Saunders canyon above the value to
fisheries.

Summary


NZMSS generally supports the proposed MPAs in the consultation document,
however, we would like to see a number of the sites enlarged (identified
above) to provide better protection for the biodiversity at those sites.



Further MPAs should be added to the proposed network to meet New
Zealand MPA policy guidance on MPA networks and recent international
recommendations.
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New Zealand Sea Lion Trust Submission
on
Proposed Marine Protected Areas for New Zealand’s South Island
South-East Coast
NZ Sea Lion Trust
PO Box 6012
Dunedin 9059
Email: info@sealiontrust.org.nz
Web: www.sealiontrust.org.nz
Contact: Stephen Broni M.Sc. (Chairman)
Ph: 021 1294103
About the New Zealand Sea Lion Trust

Established in Dunedin in 2003, the New Zealand Sea Lion Trust (“the Trust”) is the country’s only
organisation with a mission and activities focused mainly on the conservation of the New Zealand
Sea Lion. The Trust was formed to support ongoing research of and education around this
endangered taonga species, triggered by the return of breeding females to the Otago coastline.
The Trust is one of DOC’s key partners in carrying out sea lion conservation activities, including but
not limited to: monitoring of females and pups along the Otago coastline; community engagement
both structured and informal; delivery of education programmes to Otago schools; and direct
support of DOC rangers such as assisting with annual pup tagging/microchipping/satellite tagging.
Much of the ongoing monitoring and tag resighting is carried out by Trustees and volunteers. The
vast majority of work takes place within the Dunedin City boundaries.
Additionally, the Trust has a collaborative relationship with researchers at Otago University and
Massey University, and has been an active contributor to many research initiatives since its
inception, and researchers are encouraged to make contact and seek logistical and local
knowledge support from the Trust.
The Trust is led by an all-volunteer group of individuals with a range of professional backgrounds
necessary to make the organisation effective and relevant, including marine scientists specialising
in pinnipeds, educators and experienced public speakers, business owners, eco-tourism operators,
community development professionals and fundraisers.
General Comments
The New Zealand

Sea Lion (Phocarctos hookeri) is a taonga species with the country’s highest
threat level classification, facing a range of natural and anthropogenic threats. The only locations
where it has re-established on the Mainland, outside of the three remnant breeding colonies in
the sub-Antarctic islands, are Dunedin and the Catlins. This mainland population is steadily
increasing, with 11 pups born in Dunedin and four in the Catlins during the last breeding season,
while the population in the sub-Antarctic is in decline.
As the numbers of mainland NZ sea lions increases, it is likely that interactions between fisheries
and sea lions will occur. The Trust is therefore very keen for marine reserves to be established in

key areas used by NZ sea lions for foraging to provide areas free from any such negative
interactions.
Saunder’s Canyon (F) and Bryozoan Bed (E): Type 1, Option 1

We support a Type 1 MPA over Saunder’s Canyon (F) and Type 2 MPA with fishing restrictions
implemented over the remaining bryozoan bed and Papanui Canyon (E). Furthermore we
recommend that the Type 1 MPA be extended to the coast to include Hooper’s Inlet and link to
Harakeke Point (Site I).
Female NZ sea lions predominantly feed in habitats characterised by bryozoan thickets and
shallow rocky reefs and show strong foraging site fidelity (Augé et al 2011, 2012). Satellite tracking
has shown that the areas around Papanui and Saunder’s Canyons are an important NZ sea lion
foraging ground (Augé et al 2012) and, as the deeper, larger and more complex of the two,
Saunder’s would provide a more comprehensive representation of the canyon habitat and confer
the best protection for a large proportion of this foraging area. In addition, the MPA Type 2 would
provide a level of protection over a greater area than the second alternative offered (Papanui
Canyon and limited bryozoan bed coverage).
Hooper’s inlet and Allans Beach are an important breeding and haul out area for NZ sea lions of all
ages (NZ Sea Lion Trust pers. obs). By extending the Type 1 MPA to include these areas through to
Harakeke Point would provide better protection for NZ sea lions and include a nationally and
locally significant saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish and a high current headland and
biologically productive area, examples of which have been poorly represented or not included in
any of the proposed areas.
In the Auckland Islands, significant bycatch of NZ sea lions and fur seals is due to trawling (Chilvers
2008) so the Trust welcomes measures that will reduce the opportunities for interactions with
fisheries in these important foraging areas.
Kelp Forest (T): Type other
The Trust supports measures to protect the kelp forest as it is an important habitat for numerous
fish and invertebrate species and its loss would have a huge impact on the rest of the trophic web.
Additional Reserves
Location of NZ sea lions on land has been shown to be an accurate proxy of their foraging areas at
sea (Augé et al 2012). We would therefore recommend a Type 2 marine reserve in the Catlins
between Catlins Heads and Nugget Point to provide protection to one of the most important
mainland NZ sea lion breeding areas outside of Otago Peninsula.
Final Comments

The Trust supports the implementation of the full extent of marine reserves and marine protected
areas (MPAs) proposed by the South-East Marine Protection Forum, with expansions and
additions proposed above.
The Trust agrees with the following portion of the submission put forward by Fish Forever
regarding no-take marine reserves:
“the Forum’s current proposals protects only 5.3% of the regions Territorial Sea (TS) as no-take
marine reserves (Type 1 MPAs). This will not meet the Government’s own MPA Policy or our
international obligations to conserve and protect marine biodiversity. [The Trust] calls on the
Forum to embrace a bolder vision to help restore the abundance of marine life in these southern
seas.
Currently only 0.4% of mainland New Zealand’s Territorial Seas are fully protected in no-take
marine reserves. Our marine environment desperately needs a comprehensive network of MPAs
to enable marine species to flourish. Some of New Zealand’s critically endangered marine animals
such as yellow-eyed penguins, NZ Sea Lions and various albatross species live in the South-East
region. However, the current proposal does not do enough to protect their foraging habitats.
The network of MPAs in the South-East Region must include protection for the full range of
habitats and enough no-take reserves that are big enough to restore and maintain healthy
ecosystem.
[The Trust] is disappointed that no marine reserves are being proposed for Shag Point, The
Nuggets, or Karitane, as there has been wide public support for marine protection in these areas
in the past. [The Trust] also submits that all destructive bulk fishing methods, marine farms and
mining be prohibited in all the MPAs.
[The Trust] also reminds the Forum that as well as protecting biodiversity, no-take marine reserves
provide a space where New Zealanders and tourists can have a meaningful [non-extractive]
recreational experience. Currently those who like to fish (commercial and recreational) have
access to 99.6% of mainland New Zealand waters. Their chosen activity has depleted marine
ecosystems to such an extent that there are now very few places where those whose preferred
activity is [non-extractive] can enjoy their recreational activity of choice. Most of the proposed
Type 1 reserves have poor or limited access. The [public] need and deserve ACCESSIBLE no-take
marine reserves.”
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PEPANZ submission: Proposed Marine Protected Areas for New Zealand’s
South Island South-East Coast
Introduction
This document constitutes the Petroleum Exploration and Production Association of New Zealand’s
(PEPANZ) submission in respect of the public consultation document Proposed Marine Protected
Areas for New Zealand’s South Island South-East Coast, which was published by the South-East
Marine Protection Forum on 25 October 2016 (“consultation document”).
PEPANZ represents private sector companies holding petroleum exploration and mining permits,
service companies and individuals working in the industry. PEPANZ members hold a number of
petroleum exploration permits in the Canterbury and Great South Basins, which are generally in the
EEZ and beyond the seaward boundary of the area the Forum is focussed on.
We support robust environmental regulation and a clear and science based approach being taken to
the establishment of marine protected areas (MPAs). PEPANZ has in the past participated in, and
supported, previous marine protection proposals in various parts of the country such as the West
Coast of the South Island and the Subantarctic Islands.
Whilst we welcome the establishment of a regulatory framework that provides protection to the
marine environment, we also seek regulatory clarity to ensure that commercial interests in that
wider environment can be pursued within a reasonable and certain regulatory framework that
enables the effects of these activities to be considered on their merits.

Submission
PEPANZ welcomes the opportunity to submit on the consultation document. We recognise the
engagement process undertaken by the Forum, which enabled an element of direct engagement
with our industry.
Whilst the petroleum exploration permits held by our members in the Canterbury and Great South
Basins are with one exception 1 outside the specific area being considered by the Forum, the
proposed MPAs could have effects on activities within these permits, and on future permits issued in
this area. For instance there is the potential for newly established areas to be considered in terms of
effects assessment in relation to proposed development of exploration permits further offshore and
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Proposed areas E and H appear to overlap the South Western corner of Petroleum Exploration Permit 38264.

any development of these areas could involve pipelines to shore (and an ideal route could be in the
location of MPAs). MPAs generally have the potential to restrict the location of important activities
(e.g. drilling locations or platforms) if exploration, and any subsequent development, was
undertaken in the future in or around these areas.
The activities taken by the petroleum industry are subject to comprehensive environmental
consideration and control across the entire marine environment under either the Resource
Management Act 1991 and/or the Exclusive Economic Zone and Continental Shelf (Environmental
Effects) Act 2012 depending on the location. Those activities are either permitted subject to clear
regulatory conditions/controls or require a resource/marine consent. The effects of petroleum
activities (e.g. seismic surveys, drilling, pipeline installation) are generally modest and spatially
limited.
As the industry is already subject to this legislation we are supportive of tools that provide
regulatory certainty in terms of the interface with other relevant legislation, such as that relating to
MPAs. The focus of our feedback is therefore on the need to ensure that the regulatory framework
established by the Forum’s process allow for commercial interests generally, and specifically that of
permit holders under the Crown Minerals Act 1991.
The consultation document outlines a number of proposed Type 1 and Type 2 MPA’s along the
Forum’s area of focus. The impact of these two types of MPA’s on the petroleum industry’s
activities is distinctly different:
•

Type 1 MPAs (i.e. Marine Reserves) preclude fishing, discharges, disturbance of the sea floor
and most other extractive uses and. Furthermore petroleum permits cannot be granted
under the Crown Minerals Act 1991 over Marine Reserves as these are covered by Schedule
4 of that Act, thereby preventing all petroleum exploration and production in such an area.

•

The impact of Type 2 MPAs depends on the specific controls applied. We note that the
Forum is also proposing the establishment of a number of Type 2 MPAs and the stated focus
here is clearly on restricting fishing activities.2 There is no mention at all in the consultation
document of any specific petroleum activities.

We note that despite having engaged with the upstream petroleum industry, the Forum has not
specifically referred to oil and gas industry in the consultation document, though we understand it
covered industry related issues in earlier documents. This is an issue because the proposed
establishment of Type 1 MPAs would have a major impact on potential future petroleum activities in
that area.
The focus of the Forum’s analysis and discussion is clearly on fishing restrictions as the means to
achieve ecological protection as this is the marine industry occurring along the coast at this time.
We assume from this that it is the Forum’s recommendation that assessments of effects from oil and
gas activities in any future Type 2 marine protection areas, or potentially on any Type 1 or 2 MPAs,
are considered on their merits under the current (or future) regulatory framework of the time (e.g.
the EEZ Act or RMA). It is important that other non-specified activities (e.g. oil and gas exploration)
are able to be consented under relevant legislation in their own right and not limited on the basis of
restrictions placed on a different sector (i.e. fishing) for different reasons. We are mindful that some

2

We note for instance the discussion in paragraphs 64 and 65 of the consultation document.
Petroleum Exploration and Production Association of New Zealand
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Ms. Maree Baker-Galloway
Chair South-East Marine Protection Forum
South-East Marine Protection Forum
PO Box 5244, Moray Place
Dunedin, New Zealand
sempf@doc.govt.nz
Dear Chair Baker-Galloway:
Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments on the Proposed Marine Protected Areas for
New Zealand’s South Island South-East Coast Public Consultation Document 2016, which
welcomes consultation and comment by stakeholders and interested parties.
Below are comments by The Pew Trusts' Global Penguin Conservation Project which works
closely with partners, local governments, communities and scientists, among others, to develop a
base of scientific information that will inform policy decisions aimed at helping penguins survive
and thrive into the future. The primary threats to penguins worldwide are overfishing, pollution,
and habitat degradation. Penguins are barometers of ocean health; changes in penguin
populations are indicative of changes in the marine ecosystems that support them. According to
the IUCN Red List of Threatened Species and the Global Penguin Society, the number of
penguin species listed as endangered or near-threatened increased from three in 1988 to 11 in
2012, from a total of 18 species.
Meanwhile, more than 85 percent of the world's fisheries are in decline. During the past 40 years,
the global percentage of fish stocks in crisis has risen sharply. According to a U.N. Food and
Agriculture Organization report in 2010, 85 percent of fish stocks are fully exploited,
overexploited, depleted, or recovering from depletion—the highest proportion ever recorded.
Climate change is already dramatically affecting our oceans, and these changes are occurring at a
speed that has not been experienced for millennia. Under the current emissions trajectory,
significant and rapid alterations to key marine species, ecosystems, and services are expected
well before 2100, and rapid ocean warming can result in fishery collapse.
The creation of large-scale, fully protected marine reserves can serve to alleviate pressure on
penguins in the face of climate change, overfishing, and habitat degradation. That support would
give penguins a chance to adapt to changing environments. Through the Convention on
Biological Diversity, countries have committed to protecting 10 percent of the ocean by 2020,
although IUCN scientists call for at least 20 percent. Protecting waters creates resilience to

climate change. Combined with fishing, these changes put significant pressure on marine
ecosystems. Large reserves eliminate fishing stresses and give species a chance to adapt to a
changing environment. Although marine reserves cannot mitigate climate change and ocean
acidification, studies show they can help build ecosystem resilience. Reserves also allow
scientists to observe how large-scale, fully functioning ecosystems work, and they serve as
critical climate reference areas to gauge the effects of these changes.
Marine reserves also rebuild the ocean. Recent studies show that marine reserves improve the
health of the ocean environment within their boundaries. In many cases, they provide a spillover
effect, improving the health of marine life in adjacent areas. Largescale marine protected areas
can promote recovery of charismatic megafauna such as whales, dolphins and sharks and can
play an important role in preserving genetic diversity of exploited species. These conservation
gains yield economic benefits in the form of fishing and tourism. Fully-protected marine
reserves have resulted in average increases of 28 % in the individual size of organisms, 21 % in
the number of species observed, 166 % in density (number of individuals per unit area), and
almost 450 % in biomass as compared to unprotected areas, and marine reserves may buffer
against fishery collapse when sustainable catch quotas have been exceeded.
The Global Penguin Conservation Project has identified New Zealand’s endemic Yellow-eyed
penguin as one of the species meriting protection due to its endangered status according to the
International Union for Conservation of Nature. Since the mainland population is genetically
distinct from sub-Antarctic populations, the current loss of yellow-eyed penguins along the
southeast coast of the New Zealand South Island and in the Foveaux Strait will not be
compensated by immigration. Since the yellow-eyed penguin is a long-lived species, population
viability analysis shows that even a small increase in adult mortality augments extinction
probability dramatically.
The diving behavior of yellow-eyed penguins reveals an exclusive bottom-foraging strategy,
with 87% of all dives being benthic dives. Stereotypic foraging over the course of years and
exclusive bottom foraging suggest a high level of specialization and requires a high degree of
stability and predictability in the marine environment, including intact benthic ecosystems. In the
Foveaux Straight near Stewart Island, oyster banks once proliferated and provided substrate for
benthic communities including bryozoans, sponges, and corals, which in turn provided habitat
for invertebrate and fish species. After several decades of oyster dredging to the point of
commercial extinction, the diversity of these habitats was removed as bycatch, leaving behind a
less diverse assemblage of species, with smaller sized fish. Between 2003 and 2008, yellow-eyed
penguins on the adjacent Anglem coast of Stewart Island suffered poor recruitment, due to
starvation and disease. Given the high levels of chick starvation found on Stewart Island, the lack
of plasticity in foraging behavior is surprising and indicates that yellow-eyed penguins find it
difficult to react quickly to a sub-optimal food situation. Therefore benthic ecosystem
disturbances threaten yellow-eyed penguins because of their inflexible foraging strategy. On the
Otago peninsula, yellow-eyed penguins are known to target specific horse mussel fields, areas
which should be protected as in the best cases, habitat regeneration in these benthic systems can
take at least 12 years.

Sea Shepherd New Zealand Submission on Proposed Marine Protected Areas for New
Zealand’s South Island South-East Coast
Dear Forum members,
Thank you for the opportunity to make a submission.
General comments:
Sea Shepherd NZ acknowledges the time taken, and dedication of the Forum members
throughout this process to get to this stage.
Sea Shepherd NZ supports the full implementation of marine reserves and MPAs proposed
by the South-East Marine Protection Forum, including all expansions. Sea Shepherd NZ also
proposes additional type 2 MPAs to provide adequate protection, which are necessary to
meet Governmental policy and international obligations. This is an important opportunity to
provide adequate and successful protection for our special region.
Sea Shepherd NZ congratulates the Forum for incorporating, to some extent, the key
principles of design from our founding father of marine reserves, Dr Bill Ballantine,
Representation, Replication, and Geographically widespread networks. However, these
proposals fall too short of the fourth, and most important principle: Self-sustaining total
area. From page 305, Ballantine, 2014:
“The system must be sufficiently large in area to maintain itself through time,
independently (as far as possible) of the surrounding seas…. For the maximum
benefit to fisheries, the total area {of no-take marine reserves} should be at least
30%.”
The Forum has proposed a mere 5.3% of the marine reserve area to be no-take marine
reserves. This needs to be improved. A greater, more area-rich network of marine reserves
and MPAs is essential to allow fish and other marine species a chance to thrive. Such a
network will provide species in the region with a much greater resilience from human
impacts, and would noticeably benefit the region.
Under the principles of the Treaty of Waitangi, there needs to be 50/50 co-management
and representation with Māori on MPAs. Sea Shepherd NZ fully supports Kāti Hūirapa and
other hapu, that they keep their sovereignty over rohe moana, and continue to manage any
marine reserves, and introduced ones, placed within their area, potentially with
stakeholders, using the Taiāpure model. Hapu are not against Marine Reserves but need to
be in full partnership and agreement with the Crown to establish exact locations of new
Marine Reserves. With regards to customary fishing, Sea Shepherd NZ is against setnetting
and trawling across the New Zealand EEZ, unless nets used are made of traditional
materials, and used in type 2 MPAs.
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The Forum has acknowledged Hector’s dolphins as Endangered and mentions they inhabit
areas around Otago Peninsula, Moeraki, Porpoise Bay, and the Nuggets.
The entire Forum area is important habitat for this species.
Since the 1970’s, Hector’s dolphins have declined to 27% of their former 1970 abundance
due to bycatch (Slooten & Dawson, 2010) from setnetting and trawling which are both
harmful, wasteful fishing methods. Nationally, New Zealand sea lions have declined by
approximately 50% since 1998 and are vulnerable to bycatch in trawl and setnet fisheries
(Robertson & Chilvers 2011).
There has been a substantial decline in dolphin numbers throughout the Forum area,
especially off Brighton and Kaka Point, former areas of abundance. Sea Shepherd NZ
questions why the harbours and coastal areas surrounding Blueskin and Porpoise Bays have
been left out of the proposed MPAs, as they are well-known hotspots for the species. These
areas are core parts of dolphin habitat for what is left of the Otago subpopulations.
Setnetting and trawling should, at bare minimum, be banned out to the 12nm/ 100m depth
contour in such important dolphin habitat, around Blueskin and Porpoise Bays.
This is a whakataukī from ancient Waitaha ancestress, Te Uri O Kotara:
“Toi tū te Pāhu; toi tū te tai”
If Dolphin is well, so too will be our coasts.
Traditionally Hector’s dolphins are tohu, environmental indicators. They are intrinsically
linked as a reflection of health for the entire inshore ecosystem. If they are not doing well,
then the rest of the ecosystem is not healthy either.
Protection from commercial setnetting and trawling needs to be implemented immediately
throughout the entire Forum area for Hector’s dolphins, other critically endangered taonga
species and the inshore ecosystem, to perpetuate and recover from high levels of bycatch
and damage due to unsustainable fishing methods. Governmental assistance should be
given to fishers making the transition.
From Banks Peninsula, we know Hector's dolphins have high site fidelity with an average
alongshore range of around 50km (Rayment et al, 2009). Recent research conducted off
Otago revealed no photo-ID matches between Blueskin Bay and Moeraki, despite dolphin
groups being in such close proximity (Turek, 2011). Another study off Kaikoura (Weir &
Sagnol, 2015) also showed no photo-ID matches over very small distances (10 to 20
kilometres). A similar pattern emerges from: Hector’s dolphins show numerous strong
haplotype signatures, that are unique to different areas along the south-east coast (Hamner
et al, 2012), showing a connected, but increasingly fragmented series of distinct
subpopulations. These studies all point to a finer scale network of unique subpopulations, or
Distinct Population Segments.
This is certainly the case for Hector’s dolphins in the South-east: Timaru, St Andrews,
Oamaru, Moeraki, Otago Peninsula, Brighton, Kaka Point, Porpoise Bay are all important
subpopulations which need to be duly considered. Each requires adequate protection from
such high levels of commercial fishing bycatch, for the species to recover and to prevent
further fragmentation.
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There are approximately 20 individuals around Otago Peninsula. Porpoise Bay has
approximately 40 individuals. The rest are data deficient, but have clearly declined since the
1970’s. Most, if not all South-east coast subpopulations are as Critically Endangered as Māui
dolphins.
Hector’s dolphins still face high levels of bycatch, with approximately 150 caught by setnets
alone, every year by the commercial fishing industry. There has been some protection put in
place since 2007, but this is inadequate, only covering a small portion of their habitat. This is
very poorly monitored, with a worrying lack of enforcement. Setnetting is already banned
out to 4nm throughout the Forum area. Trawling is also banned out to 2nm.
These existing regulations were mentioned in Volume 2. However, it was an unusual
omission to not mention these existing bans in Volume 1 for people to ascertain any actual
improvements to existing marine protection. Therefore, many of the proposed MPAs are
not huge improvements when considered on top of these existing bans. It’s alarming that in
proposed areas A and B, Volume 1 states that there is still commercial mixed trawling and
setnetting taking place respectively within these protected areas!
A recent report on New Zealand fisheries revealed the serious extent and common practice
of dumping fish, high-grading and bycatch of many protected species (Simmons et al, 2016).
You can see recent footage of several Hector’s dolphins being caught off Timaru (in part of
the Forum area) in setnets here: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MKYRNfBRpcs
Has the Forum adequately considered and responded to the revelations by Operation
Achilles (MPI, 2013), Operation Hippocamp (MPI, 2012) and Simmons et al, (2016)?
 Operation Achilles was initiated after examination of video footage taken by
cameras monitoring dolphin captures on-board six setnet commercial vessels
operating on the east coast of the South Island.
 Operation Hippocamp gathered catch information to determine the level of dumping
and high grading in the trawl and setnet fishery off the south and southeast coast of
the South Island, with a focus on the gurnard and elephant fish fisheries.
 Simmons et al, (2016) concluded: In effect, the Ministry for Primary Industries (MPI)
turned a blind eye to the mortality of endangered species (dolphins) and serious
offences were allowed to escape prosecution. The research concludes that,
“misreporting and dumping has been ignored for too long by officials”.
Setnetting and trawling are harmful, wasteful fishing methods and should be banned
throughout the entire Forum area, from Timaru to Waipapa Point, by way of a type 2 MPA
out to 12 nm or the 100m depth contour. Depth contour is more practical for boat users, as
they are constantly aware of the depth they are in from vessel equipment, much more so
than distance from shore.
Transitioning away from these methods to more sustainable, selective ones, would neareliminate protected species bycatch, protect nursery and spawning grounds and promote
recovery of fish stocks to their former 1970’s abundance. Less harmful methods include
beach seines, dip nets, Danish seines, handlines, lamparas, lobster pots, ring nets and trolls.
If this approach were to be adopted, we would see, in a short space of time, the life in our
oceans rebound.
 Average fish sizes would increase.
 Fish caught in the south-east would be of the highest quality.
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It would also be the easiest to catch due to sheer abundance and heath of target fish
stocks.
Habitats of Yellow-eyed penguins, Blue penguins, Hector's dolphins, New Zealand
sea lions, and various species of Albatross, and their prey, would be protected from
harmful, wasteful fishing.
These taonga would all be increasing in abundance: beyond endangered, and
critically endangered species status throughout the Forum area.
The south-east coast would be the most abundant, healthiest fishery in all New
Zealand, whilst still allowing for safe and selective commercial fishing.

Current regulations are already poorly monitored and enforced. With an increase in MPAs,
does the Forum have any planned increases in budgets and staff to improve and effectively
manage, monitor and enforce these new MPAs?
New Zealand Eel species are becoming very endangered. There should be a complete ban
on any commercial harvesting of eels throughout the Forum area.
Marine farms, mining and seismic exploration need to be prohibited in all the MPAs.

Specific comments
A
Sea Shepherd NZ supports the proposed MPA, however it needs to cover a larger area to be
effective.
In area A, it states there is a voluntary trawling ban in place, whereas trawling is already
banned out to 2nm. It is of serious concern that mixed trawling (not just trawling for flat fish
which is permitted with low-headline nets) is occurring within this trawling restricted area.
As stated in Volume 1, Hector’s dolphins are often seen in this area, and outside the
proposed MPA.
If the Forum wants to successfully protect school shark pupping, elephantfish egg deposits
and Hector’s dolphins, which all have important habitat throughout the entire Forum area,
the destructive methods of commercial and setnetting should be banned out to 12 nm/ or
100m depth contour throughout the entire Forum area.
Sea Shepherd NZ advocates for the ultimate transition away from the damaging methods of
setnetting and trawling to more selective, sustainable methods throughout the entire
Forum area.
B
Sea Shepherd NZ supports the size for the proposed marine reserve and extension. This is
another key area for dolphins and many other protected species. The area is also classified
as an Important Bird Area (IBA).
Setnetting is already banned out to 4nm, so an extension out to 4.3nm is hardly an
improvement. Sea Shepherd NZ therefore supports an extension out to 12nm/ 100m depth.
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It is of serious concern that in Volume 1, under this proposal, it clearly states that setnetting
for rig and school shark is still occurring within this setnet ban area, which would be illegal.
The shape with the extension would be very hard to enforce. It needs to be extended in to
the shoreline, banning all commercial fishing off the rivermouth, but still allowing
recreational beachcasting.
C
Sea Shepherd NZ supports the proposed MPA and extension and supports a further
extension out to 12nm/ 100m depth to provide better representation of habitats used by
protected and endangered species. This is an important area for Hector’s dolphins, Blue
penguins, Yellow-eyed penguins and is also an internationally recognised IBA.
It is currently a strange shape, making it hard to enforce. The southern boundary needs to
be extended to the shoreline. This would make the MPA more successful with greater
ecosystem benefits. Allowing commercial fishing in this inshore portion will undo the good
effects of the MPA.
Setnetting and trawling is already banned out to 4nm and 2nm respectively. Extending this
protection out to 5.9nm is hardly an improvement. Sea Shepherd NZ supports and
congratulates other members of the Forum for wanting to extend protection out to 12nm.
This would make a very effective MPA indeed, with noticeable benefits to recreational and
customary fishing, and localised protected species recovery. It would also satisfy the key
principles of establishing MPAs, particularly the most important - Self-sustaining total area.
D
Sea Shepherd NZ supports Option 2 with the extension to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal. This would increase protection for fish
communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an internationally recognised IBA for
Yellow-eyed penguins and Otago Shags.
Kāti Hūirapa needs to be instrumental in area definition. Sea Shepherd NZ supports
complete management or co-management of MPAs by Kāti Hūirapa by way of taiapure.
E, F, G, H
Sea Shepherd NZ supports Alternative 1. The type 2 MPA (E) is the ideal solution for the
entire South-east coast area under consultation as it eliminates setnets and trawls but
allows for pots and line fishing. This is much better for the entire inshore environment,
protected species and target species, as they are safer, selective methods. There are no
issues with high grading, dumping or protected species bycatch by comparison.The Otago
Shelf Canyons are an exciting and unique environment, a hotspot for cetaceans, sea lions
and seabirds. The area inshore of this is also very important for Hector’s dolphins and other
protected species.
The size is great, however this MPA should be reconfigured to extend in to the coast,
including Hooper’s Inlet and linking to Harakeke Point. This would cover a wider range of
habitat, and improve the effectiveness of the MPA, especially for Sea lions and Hector’s
dolphins. This would also protect an underrepresented habitat in the proposed network, an
example of an Otago Peninsula inlet. Hooper's Inlet is a nationally and locally significant
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saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection to Harakeke point would allow for
the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and biologically productive area. Such
areas are currently underrepresented in the proposal.
I
Sea Shepherd NZ supports Option 2. However, this is a very small improvement, i.e. it only
goes out to 1.7nm. Trawling is already banned out to 2nm. The offshore boundary should be
taken out to at least 5nm to be an improvement on existing protection measures and fishing
pressures, ideally out to 12nm/ or the 100m depth contour. As it is, I is far too small to be
considered an effective no-take reserve. It’s imperative marine reserves are big enough to
provide a meaningful haven and maintain full ecosystem functions, otherwise what is the
point?
This marine reserve would be most effective if the highly productive area of Tow Rock is
included. If extended, this will be a significant marine reserve for education, research and
public enjoyment, being close to a major city, and world class if connected to site F.
J
Sea Shepherd NZ supports J, but as above with I, the offshore boundary needs to be out to
at least 5nm to be an improvement on existing measures. The lower recreational catch
limits are a great idea. Commercial trawling needs to be banned in this area. Potting is
considered quite a sustainable method by comparison, but it is not a big alongshore area to
restrict potting.
K
It’s imperative that this MPA extends to the shoreline. As it is, it’s far too small to be
effectual and will have very little, if any, benefits if not extended. No-take reserves need to
be big enough to provide a meaningful haven and maintain full ecosystem functions. It will
also be extremely difficult to enforce and monitor due to it currently being a very small
square shape. There’s great potential here for this area to be an effective MPA if extended
to shore as this area has a high diversity of life and will be valuable for research, public
enjoyment, and education.
It’s great that I, J and K are adjacent to eachother, however they all need to be extended
offshore to at least 5nm. And beyond that, designated as type 2 MPAs out to 12nm/ 100m
depth contour.
L
Sea Shepherd NZ supports the proposed MPA.
Eels are endangered and they are declining. Commercial take of eels should be banned
throughout the entire Forum area. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish, and
habitat for shore and sea birds. It would be highly strategic, with wonderful results, if we
connected more of these vital estuarine MPAs with protected reserves on land, including
catchments, safeguarding the future of our rivers, estuaries and fish nursery areas.
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M, N and O, P
Sea Shepherd NZ supports the proposed MPAs, however Sea Shepherd NZ supports
extending the boundaries of N and P in to the shoreline, keeping M and O as designated no
take areas, but allowing for type 2 MPAs, everywhere else.
This inshore areas off Akatore extending northwards to Brighton, and southwards to Kaka
Point are hotspots for Hectors dolphins and areas of former dolphin abundance. Why these
coastal areas have not been proposed as MPAs is surprising.
These areas all need to be protected from setnets and trawling out to 12nm/ or the 100m
depth contour, from Blackhead to Nugget Point. All other commercial fishing methods
should be permitted, along with customary and recreational fishing (provided no setnetting
is used).
Having a gap in protection between inshore and offshore Akatore proposed MPAs doesn’t
make sense, neither do the gaps in between Long Point offshore and inshore (O and P). The
shapes are near impossible to effectively monitor and enforce. The gaps would undo all the
good work these MPAs would provide, and miss the opportunity to implement the most
important aspect of creating MPAs – making them self-sustaining total areas. It’s important
to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat is protected too.
Banning all commercial trawling and setnetting would transform these proposed MPAs into
awesomeness. It would eliminate protected species bycatch and enhance the fisheries for
commercial, recreational, and customary, simply by employing more selective, sustainable
commercial fishing methods.
Q
This would be an impossible shape to effectively manage and enforce. It needs to be bank to
bank. A taiapure arrangement, managed by hapu, would work much better here. No-take
reserves need to be big enough to provide a meaningful haven and maintain full ecosystem
functions. This is the only representation of an estuary in the southern area and needs to
represent all the habitats associated with the mouth of the estuary, Sea Shepherd NZ
recommends that it also extends to join with Long Point.
R, S
Sea Shepherd NZ supports the proposed MPAs, however the type 2 MPAs should be
extended much further offshore (12nm/ 100m depth), and joined up to cover a greater
area, where commercial setnetting and trawling are banned in such important Hector’s
dolphin habitat. It’s unbelievable the areas off Porpoise Bay and Haldane estuary haven’t
been considered as type 2 MPAs.
T
Sea Shepherd NZ supports the proposed protection of kelp forests, which are so important
for the inshore ecosystem. The decline is very concerning and harvesting methods and
quotas are clearly unsustainable. More research is urgently required. There should at least
be a moratorium on commercial take until more research has been accomplished.
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The Forum has an important opportunity to implement truly effective MPAs. The bigger the
better. The south-east could be the envy and inspiration for the rest of the country if it were
to introduce widespread type 2 MPAs, where destructive commercial fishing methods are
removed for good. The beneficial ecosystem-wide changes would be quickly noticeable and
lasting. Whilst still allowing safer, selective commercial fishing methods, it will be so much
easier for all of us to catch fish. It would be a thriving coast we will all be proud of.
When Hector’s dolphins are thriving, our inshore ecosystem will be thriving too.
Thank you for considering Sea Shepherd NZ’s submission in regards to the plight of our
treasured species, Hector’s dolphins; other protected species, and our very special taonga:
our inshore ecosystem.
Please feel free to contact me if you would like further information, references or copies of
the scientific literature.

Kind regards,
Michael Lawry
Managing Director
Sea Shepherd New Zealand
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20 December 2016
By Email
sempf@doc.govt.nz

To the South-East Marine Protection Forum
Re: The consultation on the proposed marine protected areas for New
Thank you for the opportunity to submit on the proposed marine protected areas for the South Island
South- East Coast.
Enterprise Dunedin is the Economic Development Agency for the tourism industry in Dunedin and
encompasses the Regional Tourism Organisation (RTO) for the city. Enterprise Dunedin leads and the
RTO a range of tourism-related activities including accommodation, adventure and activities,
attractions and transport operators, airports and airlines, as well as related tourism services.
The primary role of Enterprise Dunedin is in tourism related activity as an RTO is to be the destination
marketing and management lead for Dunedin city and our tourism industry. This includes advocacy,
policy, communication, events, economic and business capability. The team is based in Dunedin and is
led by Director John Christie.
2023 is the governing document for Enterprise Dunedin
t of
Dunedin as a destination. This strategy references the 7 other key strategies of Dunedin City Council
including importantly our Environment Strategy.
Both the draft Enterprise Dunedin Destination Plan 2023 and the draft Dunedin Tourism 2025
framework led by Dunedin Host (with the guidance of TIA) a local industry-led, representative group
supports economic growth balanced with sustainability and the principles of kaitiakitanga
guardianship and stewardship. This is hand in hand with the national and local
growing value faster than volume.
Enterprise Dunedin would like to take the opportunity to support the submissions of any of our
Dunedin and Otago tourism and business colleagues and our neighbouring Coastal Otago and
Southland regions, businesses and tourism operators that support balanced and sustainable
wildlife and fisheries and natural coastal assets and habitats.

From the offices of Enterprise Dunedin
48 The Octagon, Dunedin 9016

Dunedin City Council
PO Box 5045, Moray Place, Dunedin 9058

DunedinNZ.com
+64 3 471 8042

The Dunedin brand underpins everything that defines Dunedin as a destination. Nature is arguably
- tourism capital. The Otago
Peninsula is recognised as
-tourism in the
by significant
international ecological advocates, broadcasters and campaigners such as David Bellamy.
We agree that the establishment of this network of marine reserves is a step in the right direction, and
that it is critical to extend the boundaries and protection levels of some of the areas in order to establish
a truly sustainable marine ecology for Coastal Otago and Southland.
Tourism is an important part of the economy on the South East coast. MBIE monthly regional tourism
estimates for Dunedin show annual tourism spend as $684 million to 1 December 2016.
Nature tourism is a vital platform for the Dunedin tourism economy and for all the regions including
Waitaki, Clutha and Southland which boarder the proposed reserve areas; from the wild and scenic
Catlins to the albatross and yellow eyed penguin viewing further along the coast.
Our coastline arguably holds some of the rarest and most endangered wildlife species, supporting
habitats and fisheries stocks on the planet including penguins, seals, sea lions, seabirds, wading birds,
dolphins and whales. Their habitat and food chain is critical to the diversity and health of this coastline
and Dunedin s economic, social and environmental wellbeing and future. This is important for current
and future local iwi, residents, and businesses together with national and international visitors.
The proposed reserves will be crucial in protecting the species that enable these existing businesses
and over time, is likely to create vastly enriched nature tourism opportunities. As evidenced by the
success of the Goat Island Marine reserve at Leigh, north of Auckland, which now attracts over 350,000
snorkelers, divers, general visitors and marine scientists each year.
In summary, Enterprise Dunedin supports the South East Marine Protection Forum in their efforts to
safeguard natural habitats, species and coastal assets along the Southern South East Coast of New
Zealand and feels that solid issues are discussed that need to be taken into account.
We support this submission with the attached documentation outlining significant economic, social
and environmental benefits on a national and global scale of tourism and in particular nature tourism in
our region.
For further information or clarification, please contact:
Ryan Craig
Destination Manager
Enterprise Dunedin
ryan.craig@dcc.govt.nz
M: +64 21 242 8688

From the offices of Enterprise Dunedin
48 The Octagon, Dunedin 9016

Dunedin City Council
PO Box 5045, Moray Place, Dunedin 9058

DunedinNZ.com
+64 3 471 8042

Demand Context prepared for Otago Conservation Board 2015

DRAFT DOCUMENT, July 2015
Recommend printing pages single sided A3 and put in the following order:
New Zealand Population
Domestic Tourism
International Tourism
Tourism Flows
Population for Otago
Tourism and Otago
Otago Recreation at Present
(The highlighted pages are all focussed on a national scale).

SOURCE NOTES for the national pages: docdm-1590315

doc-2545833

New Zealand Tourism Dashboard

Places
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•

Page 2 of 2

Entertainment

A beach
• A bar or nightclub
A film location
• A casino
A geothermal park (hot mud and possibly geysers)
• A conference / convention
A glacier e.g. Fox or Franz Josef
• A live performance
A marine park or marine reserve
• A place that is significant to Maori, such as a landmark,
A national park
remains of a Maori pa (fortified hill), etc.
Farm or orchard
• A public museum or art gallery
Food and/or wine event
• Other exhibition / Expo
Garden visit or flower show
• Other important building or site
Health spa or day spa
Maori activities
Hot pools
• Eat Maori traditional food
Other natural attraction (e.g. mountain, lake, river etc.)
• Experience a Maori tradition, such as story-telling
Theme park or leisure park
• See Maori art or crafts being created
Vineyard / wine trail
• See Maori artefacts, art or crafts in an exhibition
Zoo or wildlife park
• Some other activity associated with Maori culture
• Visit a Maori marae (a Maori meeting place)

Pursuits
• Air activities such as paragliding, hang gliding,
ballooning, skydiving
• Bungy jumping
• Canyon Swing
• Cycling
• Extreme ride e.g. Luge, fly-by-wire
• Fishing or hunting
• Go for a walk, hike, trek or tramp
• Horse riding / horse trekking
• Jet-boating
• Mountain climbing, rock climbing, abseiling, caving
• Other boating
• Other water activity such as water-skiing
• Playing golf
• Quad biking, 4WD vehicle tour
• Rafting, canoeing, kayaking
• Rugby (watching or playing)
• Scuba diving or snorkelling
• Skiing, snowboarding or other snow sport
• Swimming / surfing
• Watching or playing other sport

Museums and art galleries
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•

Auckland Art Gallery
Auckland Museum
Canterbury Museum in Christchurch
Christchurch Art Gallery
Dunedin Public Art Gallery
Govett-Brewster Art Gallery in New Plymouth
Otago Museum in Dunedin
Otago Settlers Museum
Other public museum or art gallery in the North Island
Other public museum or art gallery in the South Island
Puke Ariki in New Plymouth
Te Papa (National Museum) in Wellington

Nature
•
•
•
•
•
•
•

Dolphins
Glow worms
Native birds
Other wildlife
Penguins
Seals
Whales

Transport
•
•
•
•

Gondola / cable car / tram ride
Scenic boat trip
Scenic flight
Scenic tour by bus or train

https://mbienz.shinyapps.io/tourism_dashboard_prod/
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9. The Forum’s proposals lack serious analysis of the range of threats to biodiversity and exhibit an
irrational drive to simply eliminate fishing while ignoring measures which are actually needed.
10. There is a lack of accounting for, or proposed mitigation of, the effects of displaced catch from any MPA's
establishment. The Forum must recommend a rebalancing mechanism, as outlined in the Fishing
Industry submission, to mitigate the impacts of displaced catch and fishing effort as part of any MPA
network proposals going forward. To fail to do so is to ensure that biodiversity protection in the region
will be negatively impacted.
Support for the Fishing Industry Submission
11. The Fishing Industry Submission provides the analysis which Forum supporting officials have failed to
provide to the Forum or its Chair. For example the Forum Terms of Reference provided by DOC officials
includes the instruction
“..the Forum should not be diverted by Resource Management Act, aquaculture or fisheries
management issues.” 1
However, those same officials would be fully aware that the MPA Classification, Protection Standard
and Guidelines, which the Forum was tasked with following, require that.....
“ Considerations about whether areas offer sufficient protection to be called a protected area will
also include consideration of non fishing impacts.” 2
12. This contradiction is but one example of official’s failure to facilitate good process. Further it
demonstrates a big step on the path to a poor outcome, a simplistic list of fisheries closures which fails to
achieve their own Vision as laid for the Forum at the beginning. It is also inconsistent with international
MPA classification and standards including the IUCN MPA classifications. The Industry's submission does
take account of all these however.
13. A particular concern is the attempt by officials involved to twist Standards requirements. For example
sites chosen should represent the least cost option. In two instances the Forum consultation documents
claim that there was a choice of sites – one at Nugget Point (supposedly an alternative to Long Point) and
another at Shag Point (an alternative to Pleasant River to Shingle Creek). But the fact is that neither
alternative site was ever a serious contender. For the first, Nugget Point, Nick Smith himself who
launched the Forum process stated that the Nuggets was “an example of the wrong approach” and that
things would be done better this time round. The Nuggets was never going to get community support,
and to say it was a serious alternative is false. Similarly, it was very clear that the local Shag Point
community would have seriously resisted the imposition of an MPA. It would never have progressed, but
that didn't stop officials using it as a “straw man”.
14. The site by site analysis provided in the Fishing Industry Submission clearly demonstrates that most of
the areas proposed by the Forum fail to meet their own standards either individually or in combination
as a network. In fact a cursory look shows that the Forum’s concept of network is geographic spread – a
certain number to the north of Dunedin, a certain number in the middle and for balance some in the
south. Geographic spread is not a proxy for representativeness of a network. And officials involved
1
2

South East Coastal Marine Protected Areas Forum Terms of Reference
MPA Classification, Protection Standard and Implementation Guidelines-Introduction
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should not have allowed that approach to be tabled.
15. We agree with the Industry submission that in fact only three of the Forums proposed MPA sites come
close to meeting the standards required, i.e.:
•

MPA(A) Tuhawaiki to Pareora Type 2 MPA with Fisheries Act prohibitions on bottom trawling
and dredging;

•

MPA(G) Bryzoan Bed Type 2 MPA with Fisheries Act prohibitions on bottom trawling and
dredging; and

•

MPA (H) Papanui Canyon Type 1 MPA/Marine Reserve.

16. We are comfortable that these would in fact be fit for purpose, and so support their inclusion.
17. Two further sites we consider less appropriate but are willing to include to increase the coverage of
habitat types, i.e.:
•

MPA (B) Waitaki Coastal Type 1 MPA/Marine Reserve (excluding the extension); and

•

MPA (D) Pleasant Point to Stony Creek Type 1 MPA/ Marine Reserve (excluding the offshore
extension and estuaries)

18. As pointed out in the Industry submission this group of five areas (together with existing mātaitai
reserves) cover as many habitat types as the twenty proposed by the Forum, with a far less impact on all
users and a closer alignment as a package with the relevant Standards.
19. We also agree with and support the industry submission in its analysis of the Forum proposals’
consistency with government MPA Policy and oppose those being put forward or implemented for
reasons already covered in the Fishing Industry submission.
Particular issues for Pāua
20. We have particular concerns that issues around displaced catch are not taken into account, and that this
failure will inevitably undermine biodiversity overall in the marine environment area the Forum is
considering. Displaced catch must be a key consideration for a Forum tasked as it was with the following
Vision: “Marine habitats and ecosystems along the South-East Coast are healthy and sustainably
productive..”
21. Yet displaced catch resulting from spatial closures to MPA establishment is not seriously considered apart
from a few passing mentions in the text. Eliminating fishing in important pāua reef habitat areas while
allowing the displaced catch and effort to erode overall sustainability and therefore biodiversity seems a
poor approach to meet that vision.
22. We have provided an analysis of the pāua fishery for the Industry Submission which includes economic,
catch and statistical analysis, so rather than repeat this we emphasise the following:
•

MPAs have no overall net value for pāua populations. Any population increase inside a Type1
MPA boundary is going to be offset by the larger overall effects of displaced catch and effort
outside in the wider population;
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•

The wider pāua fishery will suffer, not benefit from the intensification of catch into the
smaller remaining fishable area. Pāua are a key species and negative overall ecosystem
effects will result as pāua become over fished through displaced catch and effort. So from an
ecosystem based management point of view displaced pāua catch will have a negative effect
on biodiversity in the region out of proportion to the actual damage to the pāua population;

•

There is no meaningful spillover of either adult or larval pāua from a no-take MPA. This point
has been made clear to the Forum, but seems to have been discounted;

•

No mitigation is suggested for the negative effects MPA establishment would have on wider
sedentary species populations, this is contrary to the implicit requirements laid out in the
Forum Vision statement.

23. There is already a great deal of area closed to commercial pāua harvesting along the Otago/Southland
coastline. Included are
•

voluntary closures of long standing for commercial pāua harvesting in 5 areas which are by
agreement with local communities;

•

regulatory closures to commercial pāua harvesting covering about 95 km, over 30% of the SE
Coastal Marine Area being looked at, and 25% of the PAU5D QMA, much of it good pāua
habitat and reef;

•

seven mātaitai closures which on establishment displaced around 7% of the Total Allowable
Commercial Catch (TACC) for pāua and led to a significant fall off in the rate of stock rebuild.

24. Any further loss of coastline availability though imposition of MPAs will lead to the wrecking of a
fishstock rebuild strategy for pāua which has been underway since 2007. The rebuild towards the target
level of 40%Bo has already been undermined by the declaration of mātaitai in 2008, 2009 and 2010.
None of these declarations included mitigation measures for the displaced catch. This displaced catch
has since slowed the rebuild rate to the point where PAU5D quota owners have voluntarily shelved 30%
of their catch entitlement on a temporary basis to accelerate the rebuild. We will be resisting any
attempt to close areas which displace significant catch but fail to include mitigation measures.
25. We point out that if, for example, the Long Point Type1 MPA/Marine Reserve is applied for under the
current Marine Reserves Act it will almost certainly fail the test applied under that Act, that it does not
have an undue adverse effect on commercial fishing, in this case pāua. The displacement of nearly 6% of
the catch would almost certainly trigger a TACC reduction and so be seen by decision makers as an undue
adverse effect.
Proposals which impact on pāua harvesting
26. There are three areas proposed which would impact directly on pāua. These are the inshore areas:
•

(D) Pleasant River to Stony Creek MPA type 1;

•

(L) Akatore Coastal MPA type 1; and

•

(P) Long Point MPA type 1.
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27. The following analysis of each is based on the Fishing Industry submission and is included to provide
details of the effect on commercial pāua fishing, fit with MPA and industry policy and whether
PauaMAC5 and its members support it.
MPA (D): Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1)
28. Proposed MPA (D) will have a moderate impact on the commercial pāua fishery. Pāua statistical area
P5DH41, within which MPA (D) is located, provides on average 826kg of commercial catch annually. 3
However, the productivity of the area varies considerably and in some years it produces significantly
more than the average catch – for example in 2008 it generated 1,950 kg of catch and in 2015, 1,450 kg. 4
The average catch from the area is just over 1% of the total PAU 5D commercial harvest but in some
years the area has provided over 3% of PAU 5D catch. 5
29. The displacement of fishing from MPA (D) will be exacerbated by the cumulative displacement from
existing management measures in the vicinity, including the Moeraki mātaitai reserve (in which all
commercial fishing is prohibited) and the East Otago taiāpure. The taiāpure already contains some
fisheries restrictions (e.g., areas closed to commercial pāua harvesting), and there is a risk that
restrictions inside the taiāpure may become more extensive if MPA (D) displaces additional fishing effort
into the taiāpure.
30. PauaMAC 5 supports the conclusion in the Fishing Industry Submission that MPA (D) is inconsistent with
both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in several respects. In
particular, no threats to the marine biodiversity values of the site have been identified that could be
more effectively managed if the area were a marine reserve and similar habitat types are represented in
the two nearby mātaitai reserves. However, the inshore portion of the site contains biodiversity values
that may meet Marine Reserves Act criteria for protection and on this basis the industry is prepared to
give further consideration to the inclusion of the site in an MPA network.
31. The site has moderate impacts on commercial fishing activity and it, if it were to become an MPA, would
be acceptable only if ‘rebalancing’ of affected fisheries (particularly pāua and rock lobster), including a
reduction of the TACC and allowances and payment of compensation to quota owners, was to occur.
PauaMAC 5 therefore is willing to support the inclusion of the inshore portion of MPA (D), estuaries
excluded, with the caveat that no further pāua-impacting areas are added and that rebalancing is
included.
MPA (M): Akatore Coastal (Type 1)
32. Proposed MPA (M) has a small but important impact on the commercial pāua fishery. The catch figures
we have obtained from MPI indicate that from the area proposed the average annual catch of pāua for
the past 10 years has been .257 tonne. In some years it has been as high as 1 tonne. So over time this
has been a small but useful contributor to our fishery.

3
4
5

Annual average catch over the last eight fishing years.
Schofield, M (December, 2016). PAU5 SEMPF. Summary of PAU5 catch within SEMPF Type 1 reserves.
This analysis is based on a total PAU 5D commercial harvest of 62 tonnes as a 30% ACE shelving is currently in place
to assist the rebuild of the fishery.
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33. PauaMAC 5 supports the conclusion in the Fishing Industry Submission that MPA (M) is inconsistent with
both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in several critical respects.
There is no justification for establishing a Type 1 MPA purely to replicate and connect other proposed
MPAs. There are no threats to the biodiversity values of the site that could be better managed if the site
were to be established as a marine reserve. The area, together with MPA (N), is critical for the small
fishing vessels based out of Taiere Mouth. PauaMAC 5 therefore opposes the establishment of
proposed MPA (M).
MPA (O): Long Point (Type 1)
34. Proposed MPA (O) is anticipated to have a significant impact on the exercise of commercial fishing rights,
including for pāua. The MPA covers several pāua statistical areas, as shown in Figure 1. Of these
statistical areas, P5DH21 is covered by a voluntary closure, P5DH22 in its entirety and the majority of
fishable habitat in P5DH18 is included within the MPA boundaries, and most catch in P5DH23 is taken
from outside proposed MPA (O). The analysis below therefore incorporates catch taken from areas 18,
21 and 22. 6
Figure 1: Paua statistical areas for MPA (O)

35. On average, over the past eight fishing years, these statistical areas have produced 3,950kg of
commercial pāua catch annually. In some years the catch has been as high as 5,201kg (2010) or 4,750kg
(2012). The area contributes between 3.3% and 5.8% of the PAU 5D TACC (4.4% on average over the last
5 years) and up to 8.3% of the actual PAU5D catch (taking into account the current shelving of 30% of
ACE).

36. The adverse effect of MPA (O) on pāua fisheries would be significant because pāua is a sedentary species,
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and fisheries based on sedentary species are particularly vulnerable to the adverse effects of additional
fishing pressure displaced from areas closed to fishing. Numerous closures to commercial pāua fishing
currently apply in the Forum’s area of interest, including several in the immediate vicinity of MPA (O), as
shown in Figure 2.
37. The impacts of MPA (O) on commercial pāua fishing will be cumulative together with the impacts of
displacement from existing closed areas, which already cover almost a quarter of the suitable pāua
habitat within 1 nm of the coast in the PAU 5D fishery. Displacement of commercial pāua fishing from
MPA (O) would place additional pressure on the remaining open areas of PAU 5D, with potential
implications for the sustainability of the fishery.
38. Furthermore, in 2009 the pāua industry put in place a voluntary closure to commercial pāua harvesting
along the western side of Long Point was in order to make better provision for non-commercial pāua
harvesting by the local community in the area. MPA (O) would negate the well-recognised benefits of
this industry/community arrangement, displacing both commercial and recreational fishing effort into
other areas and generating inter-sectoral competition for access to the more limited pāua resource
outside the marine reserve.
Figure 2: Regulated and voluntary commercial pāua closures near MPA (O)

39. PauaMAC 5 supports the conclusion in the Fishing Industry Submission that MPA (O) is inconsistent with
both the MPA Policy and industry policy on marine biodiversity protection in several critical respects.
The site is highly valued for commercial fishing, especially for pāua, but also for flatfish, rock lobster and
mixed trawl fisheries. The impacts on pāua fisheries are unacceptable and the displacement of pāua
fishing from the area would threaten the sustainable management of surrounding pāua populations.
6

Schofield, M (December, 2016). PAU5 SEMPF. Summary of PAU5 catch within SEMPF Type 1 reserves.

Submission re the proposed Marine Protected Areas for New Zealand’s South Island, South East Coast.
My interest in this matter is the preservation of the fish stocks themselves, and that of the sea birds and
animals who feed upon the fish.
Clearly, there is increasing pressure on fish stocks, due to national population growth, and more sophisticated
fishing techniques.

For fish species to survive, they require both spawning and feeding areas where they can be partly or totally
protected from fishing interests, be they Maori, recreational, or commercial. Clearly, the greater and more
diverse these protected areas may be, the more effective they will be. One cannot fence the fish in. It is
worth bearing in mind the collapse some years ago of the North Atlantic cod fishing industry, an ocean fishery,
purely due to overfishing.
Many sea fish breed in estuarine areas, meaning that the adult fish must exit their feeding areas for this
purpose. Various estuaries, such as the Tautuku, Tahakopa and Haldane Estuaries need protection for
breeding purposes, together with associated fish protection areas for the adult fish.
Here, I wish to record my regret that because of local opposition, the Forum has declined to include either
Nugget point or Shag Point in the protected areas. I hope that this decision may be reconsidered in future
years. With the closure to various types of fishing in nearby areas, fishers are likely to put even greater
pressure on these two areas.
If fish reserves are sufficient to be truly effective, in years to come areas adjacent to the reserves should
experience an increase in fish stocks, to the enjoyment of all who go fishing.
I support every one of the proposed Marine Protected Areas, listed A to T in the booklet ‘Proposed Marine
Protected Areas for New Zealand’s South island South East Coast’.
I specifically:* Support the southern extension for the proposed Waitaki Coastal Type 1 reserve.
* Ask that the Pleasant River to Stoney Creek Type 1 be extended to include more deep subtidal reef
habitat, and increase protection for fish communities associated with the kelp forests
* Support the Cape Saunders Type 1 marine reserve
* Ask that Tow Rock be included in the proposed Harakeke to White island Type 1 reserve
* Support straightening the Akotere Coastal Type 1 boundary so that it be a rectangle.
* Support the large Marine Protected Area (Option E) for the Bryozoan beds
* Seek that all bulk fishing methods, marine farms and mining be prohibited in the MPA’s
Yours sincerely,

Rose Cunninghame
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South East Marine Protected area Forum (SEMPF)
submission on Macrocystis pyrifera (Giant kelp) KBB3G
The SEMPF only referenced scientific paper on Giant kelp was by Geange.
The world’s definitive scientific book on Giant kelp is by Schiel and Foster (‘The Biology and Ecology of
Giant Kelp Forests’ published in 2015).

What the forum said
“SEMPF fact finding, stakeholder
consultation and deliberation March 2014
to October 2016.”
“We have taken on board the views
expressed to us by each sector…”
“It (Giant kelp) is long lived, recovers slowly
(if at all depending on harvesting method).”

What the facts are
There has been no consultation with any of the six KBB3G
quota owners.
No effort was made by the forum members to contact any
Giant kelp quota owners.

Whole Giant kelp plants live for only 2-6 years. Fronds live
for 4-9 months.
“Individual plants recover rapidly from reasonable harvest”
Foster
Macrocystis pyrifera is the world’s fastest growing plant.
There has been a three and half year study by two PHD
students (the Pirker study) looking at the sustainability of
commercial harvesting of giant kelp in NZ, this found that
“Overall there were no negative flow on effects resulting
from harvesting the kelp forests. In some cases harvesting
proved to be beneficial by increasing sub-canopy
Macrocystis growth rates which quickly replace the
harvested canopy.”

“Harvest of kelp for fertilisers, fish food and
human consumption has the ability to
significantly reduce kelp biomass, altering
food-web dynamics.”

This same Pirker study found harvesting “had no
measurable effect on Macrocystis plants, or the dominant
understorey species, including juvenile Macrocystis,
Ecklonia radiata and macroinvertebrates”

The definitive book on Macrocystis called ‘Giant Kelp
Forests’ which references over 1000 scientific papers said,
“The growth and reproductive characteristics of Macrocystis
make it the most suitable of all kelps for harvesting”
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What the forum said
“The harvest method is to remove the
surface tissue down to a depth of 1.2m; this
has been found to reduce the generation of
reproductive blades by an average of 86%
within New Zealand populations.”

What the facts are
Geange harvested individual plants to 1.2m depth,
commercial harvesting harvests groups of plants to 1.2m
depth.
In Geange’s experiment little light got to juvenile fronds or
reproductive blades.
With commercial harvesting light wells are created allowing
light to reach juvenile fronds and reproductive blades
therefore stimulating their growth.
Geange did another bizarre thing, he harvested the
reproductive blades (which commercial harvesting does not
do).

What the forum didn’t tell you
Geange admitted that, “This study differs from the loss of surface canopies due to
catastrophic storm events or commercial harvesting in an important manner- experimental
algae were surrounded by the intact canopy of their neighbours.”
“The largest seaweed, Giant kelp (Macrocystis) is the fastest growing and most prolific of all
plants found on earth.” Schiel and Foster
“The fastest autotrophic elongation on record for any marine or land plant” Schiel and
Foster
“Each plant puts out a billion spores per year” Schiel
“100 years of clinical trials and not one has showed there is any effect” Schiel
Most of the reduction in Giant kelp biomass is caused by winter storms uprooting whole
plants and whole forests and by warm summer weather (over 16 degrees Celsius) causing
dieback.
The proposed marine protected area T kelp forest (type other) covers 80% of the
harvestable Giant kelp within the entire KBB3G area.

Kelp Research
It is interesting that the forum only quoted one scientific experiment (the Geange article).
It is also interesting that the definitive book ‘Giant Kelp Forests’ (Schiel, Foster) on Giant
kelp does not reference the Geange article.
It is also interesting that over 99.9% of all scientific research shows that harvesting of Giant
kelp has no measurable effect on the growth and reproduction of Giant kelp nor any
associated plants or animals.
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The forum dresses the Geange paper as credible research in relation to commercial
harvesting of Giant kelp but it is in reality thinly veiled advocacy.
Geange may not be in cahoots with the forum and he may not have set out to produce
irrelevant experiments regarding commercial harvesting of Giant kelp but this has not
stopped the forum from misrepresenting Geange’s work and deliberately ignoring all other
Giant kelp research.
“If Geange means commercial harvesting as you do it, then his experiments are irrelevant to
determining harvest effects.” Foster
Roger Beattie co funded with FRST NZ’s largest ever kelp research project into sustainable
harvesting of Giant kelp. This research took three and a half years and cost $380,000, half of
the project was funded by Roger, half by the taxpayer.
This scientific report was undertaken as part of a PhD study (Pirker) that was overseen by
professor David Schiel and peer reviewed by the world’s leading Giant kelp expert Dr
Michael Foster.

High Court Battle
Roger Beattie fought and won a 17 year battle against the Ministry of Fisheries that went to
the High Court and came out on Roger’s side. The Ministry of Fisheries had to pay court
costs and bring Giant kelp into the Quota Management System as part of the High Court
settlement.

Settlement with the Ministry of Fisheries
In 2010 Giant kelp entered the QMS with 1236.8 tonnes TACC for area KBB3G. This area
extends from the Clarence river to Waipapa point.

Property Rights for Sustainability
We would not contemplate going to the supermarket and helping ourselves without payingthat’s theft.
Stealing peoples’ property rights is also theft. Civilised people in civilised countries don’t
steal.
ITQ rights, like freehold rights to farmland are not just rights to do what you are currently
doing but are rights that capture future unseen opportunities i.e. Manuka honey production
on ‘marginal land’ or development of the back block of a farm.
ITQ rights are not just fishing rights they are development rights i.e. reseeding scallops and
paua beds or active protection against threats to the future.
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Potential for Giant Kelp
Demand for Giant kelp is growing as a food condiment and as agricultural and horticultural
products.
Harvesting, drying, packing and distribution is creating regional development and
employment. As the Giant kelp business grows so will the economic, social and
environmental benefits.
Roger Beattie fought a Planning Tribunal court case against a developer wanting to dump
treated human effluent into Akaroa harbour in the mid 1990’s. As part of that action Roger
funded an alternative land based treatment proposal. Akaroa harbour is now moving
towards treated human effluent being disposed of to land. Roger took this action to protect
his marine farming of paua for blue pearls and to protect his kelp harvesting rights in Akaroa
harbour.
Someone’s property is someone’s care.
No one’s property is no one’s care

Some things to Contemplate
Harvesting Giant kelp does temporarily reduce biomass as does mowing your lawn.
If we were to design the perfect sustainably harvested plant would it be possible to improve
on Giant kelp?
From our 26 years of commercial harvesting Giant kelp on the Chatham’s and in the KBB3G
area we have not seen any negative effects from our harvesting.
Like cutting grass for hay production it is not physically nor economically worth harvesting
until the canopy recovers.
Are we going to ignore credible peer reviewed research?
Are we going to ignore High Court Judgements?
This MPA forum with regards to Giant kelp: is preservationist advocacy, driven by an alliance
of envious pagan worshippers, actively supported by pseudoscience.

Submission South –East Marine Protection Forum
Dear Sir /Madam
Please find enclosed notes (email format) outlining areas of
support/concern regarding proposals for the South East Coastal Area
of the South Island of New Zealand.

D-Pleasant Point to Stoney Creak

Option 1 is the only possible way forward in its current form (as
outlined in the South- East Marine Protection Document), however
the displacement /impact on the commercial rock lobster fishery is
very troublesome/uncertain. This group needs further consideration.
Further, from a recreational point of view, option 1 needs tweaking
to allow the use of the area for bottom fishing/paua uptake.
E/F/G/&H. Otago Shelf and Canyons

No support for Type 1 MPA –(No take marine reserve). Support
marine protected area-with fishing /recreational usage- Alternative 2
option –H&G-Saunders Canyon not included in no take area. Need to
remember that the prevailing weather conditions dictate
when/where fishing can be undertaken. Often you are not able to go
out because the weather is rough.
I-Harakeke Point to White Island

No support for closing Seal Point/Tow Rock fishery -area used by
boat/rock fishing fraternity/spearing and gathering. The whole area
from Harakeke Point –White Island is very exposed and unsure
whether families would use/explore in this proposed Marine
Reserve/sanctuary. Closing this area would push boats further out to
sea, thus creating more safety issues. Need to decrease the size of the
area and or reserve with the ability to gather/take.
J-White Island-Waldronville (Type 2)

Displacing the rock lobster fishery isn’t very thoughtful as their
livelihood will be affected. This group needs to be looked after.
Preserving recreational fishery/catching/harvesting within the
above area is paramount- otherwise displacing fishermen/harvesters
to other areas (offshore) would create more safety problems
/emergency callouts.

M-Akatore Coastal
Change to Type 2-Some taking as opposed to No Take. Please
consider the Rock lobster fishery-a major impact is not needed. The
Taieri Mouth commercial fishery needs to be looked after.
Recreational impact would be significant on small boat fishing as this
would be restricted.

N-Akatore Offshore
The small inshore fishery is once again being shut out-this is a very
important livelihood for small communities and these groups need
more looking after.
O-Long Point 1

Don’t support coastal /more inclined to support P-Long Point
Offshore. Decrease the size of the reserve /boundaries to have less
impact on the fishery.

T-kelp Forests
Possible specific restrictions on harvesting kelp needed. Need to
protect bladder kelp forests for the overall marine environment.
Summary

Getting heavy handed with marine reserves around the south east
coastline will possibly create increased numbers of boating accidents
and potential drownings /increased marine emergencies as
boaties/fishermen venture further out /off the coast to escape no
take marine reserves.
Think carefully about boundaries on Reserves/Take Type 2 areas.
Tweak the size to accommodate commercial /recreational
fishing/spear fishing /gatherers.

It’s better to achieve some Reserves /Type 2 areas than push forward
with too many.
D.W. Kean

SUBMISSION FROM A RECREATIONAL FISHERMAN WITH AN
INTEREST IN UNDERWATER EDUCATION
Establishment of Marine reserves of this magnitude is essentially putting many ambulances at the
bottom of the cliff. Pressures on the marine environment come from a variety of man-made
activities and actions (P19 Vol 1).
Many of those debilitating activities and actions have been acknowledged over the years yet very
little if anything has been done to rectify the behaviour or problem. This has come about because of
pressure from the industry and an inability to integrate the science with reality.
From a recreational fishing perspective the area from Cape Saunders to Akatore Coastal with minor
exceptions as indicated should remain as is. The nature of south coast weather is sufficient to ensure
the biodiversity is maintained and mitigates the chances of overfishing. The creation of any marine
reserve in this area will place unsustainable pressure on remaining “open” areas.
The situation north of Dunedin is different. The Shag Point/ Moeraki area (Fish Reef, Danger Reef
and surrounds) is grossly overfished. Target species, in particular blue cod, are now lesser in
numbers.
I believe that this is attributable to better sea conditions offering more fishing days, an increase in
recreational fishing boat numbers and the charter fleet that has the potential to extract 300 blue cod
per trip (10 clients x 30 fish per client) per boat.
The daily recreational limits need to be addressed when fishing from a boat. There needs to be a
daily accumulation limit per recreational boat of 25 and 75 for charter vessels for blue cod anyway.
I would like to see the establishment of marine reserves at the Aramoana Mole, the Karitane
Peninsula and Shag Point. They could become our “Goat Islands” and serve as educational resources
for schools and the Marine Science Department of the University of Otago. The estuarine options
would also serve as educational venues for schools and the University. These would also provide a
better balance.

Submission Form
Colin LIND
As a recreational fisherman for more than 70 years I have fished by line and
rod from Stewart Island to the Waitaki River. This has also included being a
passenger on commercial line boats and trawlers operating out of Taieri
Mouth, Port Chalmers, Karitane, and Moeraki. I have fished by line and rod
from private smaller boats close to the coast from Taieri Mouth to Oamaru.
For almost 60 years I have collected oysters and used a drag net for flounders
in Blueskin Bay, where one of my grandparents lived and fished from the very
early 20th century. Since cockle harvesting has disturbed the breeding grounds
for flounder in the bay the catch by netting has reduced by about 90% and
baby fish of about 5cm are no longer seen.
My concerns are that the Public Consultation Document 2016 has no actual
records confirming the catches or availability of fish in each area, each year, for
50, 60 or more years to show statistics of fish stocks. Until this information is
available myself and other submitters can only rely on personal observations.
As explained in the Document the weather, tides, and lack of access restrict
recreational fishermen to most of the areas. From personal observation it is
unusual to find more than one or two fisherman in any place even on a perfect
day.
The dumping of sand dredged from within Otago Harbour out into Blueskin
Bay area has no doubt clogged the flat fish feeding grounds in the bay. The
high tide line at Warrington Beach has now moved probably 50 meters
seawards with the sand deposits. If this dredging was deposited near
Blackhead perhaps St.Clair beach could be saved.

Until more relevant information is provided I can not agree to any
restrictions being imposed along this eastern coast.

Richard Dukes

Submission to South East Marine Protection Forum
Sorry, found out to late about the online submission form! My bad, your
bad luck.
First of all I would like to say that I fully support the protection of any
biodiversity. I have little to do with some of the areas and biodiversity
mentioned in the document, but I do not think that means I cannot have
an opinion on it. I think it is valid to support biodiversity just for the sake
of it – it does not have to mean it enables me to catch more blue cod,
get bigger paua, have more economic growth, or even educate people.
Let’s protect it because it is part of the planet, and we have some moral
obligation to look after it. And lets be honest, the areas under
consideration are such a minuscule percentage of the broader south
east coast that surely the proposed areas can all be approved.
That said, as someone who enjoys all forms of wildlife / nature –
observing it, and eating some of it (!) – I would support any proposal that
encourages a better wildlife experience; be it total protection of an
accessible area (ie not just an offshore island) for snorkelling which
would allow people to enjoy and learn about our environment, or one
that makes it more feasible to catch fish or to collect shellfish to eat
(granted this may be more of a quota issue).

Being more specific in terms of the areas for protection and how they
may affect me, I fully support areas I and K as they would foster
biodiversity right on the door step of a major population centre Dunedin, where I grew up and still regularly visit - and allow people to
enjoy the experience / learn about it and see what can happen if we stop
pillaging it. Who knows, it may even become a tourist attraction. Also
area K seems sensible given that Green island is already a wildlife
reserve.
I support area J too. It would be great to have an area that is set aside
for sensible recreational fishing. By sensible I mean fishing that is readily
accessible by kayak or small dingy at the most, and that provides a
reasonable chance of catching something for dinner (eg cod, paua).
Note dinner, not dinners. Again, I acknowledge this is getting into quota
country, which I would like to see looked at as the current systems seem
unsustainable. A first step though, would be excluding commercial
people from the area.
Areas E and F look great for supporting biodiversity over a large area
near land that is already well known for its own biodiversity – albatross,
seals. This should be encouraged – if not just for biodiversity’s sake,
then for potential benefits for tourism, science, and possible spill-over for
recreational fishing.
As a current Waitaki resident, the larger versions of areas B and C seem
reasonable. They seem to take into account the prime area for
recreational fishers – the area at the river mouth – while providing
support for species such as the Hectors dolphin and Blue penguin.

Finally it is super to see area T in the proposed areas. I understand kelp
forests are currently included in the quota management system. Given
the biodiversity they seem to support, it seems logical to protect them
and remove the possibility of them being unsustainably harvested /
damaged. Given their proximity to land they, and the biodiversity they
support, may provide enjoyment for snorkelling, fishing.
In terms of the other areas, I do not feel like I have such a direct
involvement / stake in the matter as I do not live nearby / visit them
often, or particularly plan to. BUT it sounds like they have been very well
considered, and again, I strongly support the preservation of biodiversity
for its own sake.
Richard Dukes

L A Lind.
19/12/16.

Stewart Island.
Submission to South-East Marine Protection Forum.
I am apposed to all proposed Marine Protected areas for the
following reasons.
I see no peer reviewed marine science to back up
claims
that MPA's protect so called endangered marine species?
All fish and marine mammals have eyes and tails which they
use to roam the oceans for food ,to escape from danger eg
storms, predators and sexual mating. They also must have built
in instinct for survival of species eg documented mass exodus
of East coast Rock lobsters when unable to be caught
because of storm conditions.
Creating MPA's will only shift recreational and commercial
fishing effort to hugely pressure unprotected areas such as
Stewart Island.
Surely our QMS system which is touted as the best marine
protection system in the world. (even though no other country
in the world has adopted it) is more than enough to protect our
marine ecosystems even to the extent of no commercial take

of any seaweed.
In this country, nobody should be denied the right to catch
seafood where they can, both for recreation and
sustanance.Nowhere else can we get esential omega three
and selenium , essential for a healthy diet.
In line with other users'occupiers of public marine water space,
under our Resource Management Act, everyone has the right to
a court hearing and be able to object to any interference with
our right to fish where we like.
Does the Fisheries Act override the RMA?

Save The Otago Peninsula (STOP) Inc Soc

Background
Save The Otago Peninsula Inc Soc, (commonly known by its acronym, STOP), is a thirtyfour-year-old society (incorporated originally in 1982) that serves to address issues,
especially those relating to conservation, the environment and the landscape on the Otago
Peninsula and the Otago Harbour. The membership currently consists of 214 registered
members, but many more are involved in its practical conservation activities and when issues
arise, this number can swell to over three hundred.
The organization organizes practical conservation activities for the enhancement of native
biodiversity to be carried out by volunteers. A number of these activities have involved the
land/sea contact area. Other activities include conservation awareness and education. STOP
has no paid staff. STOP keeps a watching brief on activities that may harm the marine areas
eg alerting Council to the dumping of construction sediment on zostera beds and illegal
infilling of salt marshes.
In the past the organization has participated in discussion on proposed (unsuccessful). Marine
Reserves, and the need for them. Our constitution means that we are restricted to comment on
the Marine Protected Areas adjacent to the Otago Peninsula, although also able to participate
in discussion on matters of principle and national policies that could impact on our area of
interest.
We would therefore like to state that STOP endorses the gazetting of a network of Marine
Reserves as well as those on which we are submitting specifically.
No take Marine Reserves have been shown beyond doubt to be effective in the recovery of
plant and animal life, whereas the scientific evidence for the effectiveness of lesser protected
versions of Marine Protected Areas is rather less compelling. While they may be effective
once one has an ecologically healthy and fully flourishing ecosystem in controlling overfishing of particular species, it is not considered they are appropriate for our obviously
depleted coastal areas if those are to recover.
Members remember the time when at nights there appeared to be a city of wall to wall bright
lights on the horizon off the coast of the Otago Peninsula. These were the commercial squid
boats. They are there no longer, so presumably they have depleted the supply to a point where
it is no longer commercially viable to fish for squid. While correlation may not necessarily
imply cause, given that squid was known to be an important part of penguin diet after the
other fish were reduced in number, the fact that breeding pairs of penguins are now reducing
steadily in number and chicks are showing signs of malnutrition, it is apparent in our view
that proven strategies of providing marine reserves to maximise the fish stocks and allow
them to recover, are only sensible, to see if this trend can be reversed.
Similarly, both Hoopers and Papanui Inlets on the Otago Peninsula were often mentioned as
being great flounder fishing areas, even within living memory of children who fished with
their parents, but there are hardly enough now to make it worthwhile. These are not included
in the proposed protected areas and yet they would seem to be ideal for the regeneration of
fish stocks, especially as land based pollution is being reduced.
Another problem with the lesser type of Marine Protection is that it varies from one area to
another and therefore restrictions are difficult to predict and also to enforce.
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Save The Otago Peninsula (STOP) Inc Soc
The Society therefore recommends the establishment of Marine Reserves (MP 1)rather than
lesser protected Marine Protected Areas (MP2) in all cases.
Our support also is for larger areas, rather than smaller ones, even if part becomes a buffer
zone rather than a fully productive ecosystem type.
It is disappointing for instance that protection for areas further out into the New Zealand’s
Exclusive Economic Zone have not been allowed so that the Canyons are not fully covered.
Otago Peninsula Coast
Taiaroa Head to Harakeke Point
The Society appreciates the importance that the Forum has given these features by
unanimously acknowledging the need to protect the canyons off the Peninsula Coast. We
note again that it is disappointing that the Forum was not allowed to include areas beyond the
12 nautical miles from the coast. Not only will parts of the canyons not be protected, but the
physical boundary will be more difficult to police.
Given this acknowledged importance, it is disappointing that the Marine Reserves Option is
presented as an alternative (Papanui or Saunders Canyon) and there is no option for both to
be fully protected to get the maximum benefit. That is the option (Marine Reserves for both)
for which STOP would argue.
Again, the importance of the bryozoan beds along the coast beside the canyons are
acknowledged, but neither extends fully to meet the land where penguins, seals, sea lions, and
wading birds breed – and in many cases feed -, nor do they include the important tidal
estuaries of Hoopers and Papanui Inlets so important for fish spawning and feeding, and
also particularly important for bird feeding, including long distance migrant birds such as
godwits. They have always been considered important areas, rich in sea life, as indicated by
the historic Maori settlements on their shores. The Society would see these as an essential
element of a Marine Reserve. It would have the added advantage of high accessibility. Their
inclusion would also add an estuarine element, missing from the canyon/bryozoan
combination.
This coastal strip and the areas adjoining are so important that we would recommend marine
protection of the highest order MP (1) or Marine Reserves, and not the MP (2) with limited
fishing restrictions.
Harakeke Point to White Island
It is pleasing to see that this strip along the coast actually comes right into the land and that
the recommended protection is the highest - MP (1) or Marine Reserve.
Option 2 that extends the size of the reserve to include Tow Rock is the preferred one, in line
with the principle of bigger is better. It is also important in our view not to exclude areas of
high productivity because of the sensitivity of the current fishing community. Without
allowing these areas to fully recover, there will be no possibility of a future limited take,
because there will essentially be nothing left to recover.
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Attachment
Proposed Marine Protected Areas (as a Table)
Site Code

Support or
Oppose

Recommend
changes

E

Partially Support

Yes

F

Partially Support

Yes

G

Oppose

H

Support partially

I

Support Option 2

Reasons
1. Both the Saunders Canyon and the area
around and including the bryozoan beds
should have full MP 1 protection.
2. The area should extend to the land at
Taiaroa head and the coast at the Tomahawk
Beach end.
The Marine Reserve (MP 1) should extend to
meet the land and include both Inlets.
1. The area is too small
2. The proposals for limited restrictions on
fishing make it unlikely to be effective

Yes

1. Support idea of MP1 but only if it is in
conjunction with the same protection for the
Saunders Canyon and the surrounding areas.
Include Tow Rock.

Name of Submitter: Moira Parker
Address:
Preferred Method of Contact: Email
Email:
Telephone Number:
General comments
I have attempted to make an on-line submission, however that proved
complicated, therefore I have chosen to use a spread sheet
The amount of detai lprovided by the Forum on the potential marine sites is very
impressive. However, I am concerned that Otago may end up with a patch work of
small reserves, some of low biodiversity that are not readily accessible
to the public for recreation and enjoyment of marine life
I am very disappointed that neither Shag Point or the Nuggets are included
as these offer diverse habitats and good public access for families to enjoy the
environment, as well as research.
I am in favour of no-take Type 1 Marine Reserves as this gives degraded
ecosytems the best chance to recover - a process that may take a very long
time. Type 2 MPAs may allow a degree of recovery, but the restrictions
will vary in different MPAs, making it complex and difficult to enforce.
I appreciate that there will be both commercial and recreational fisherpeople
who will argue that they can longer fish in their preferred areas. However, if the
present situation of declining marine ecosystems is allowed to continue, there will be
very little left to fish for.
The Marine Reserve established in 1975 at Leigh has shown clearly the effect that
lack of predatory fish such as snapper and spiny lobster have on the
sea urchins that graze the kelp.When fishing is stopped, then the kelp forests recover.
However, the recent data from Leigh indicates that a boundary only 800m
from the coast is too small and in future new marine reserves should extend further.
Proposed Marine Protected Areas
Site Code
A
B

C

D

E

F

H

I

M

O

Q

Support or
Oppose
support

Recommend
Changes

Reasons

partial
support

yes

foraging area for little blue penguins and Hectors dolphins
extend out to 12 nautical miles

partial
support

yes

change from MPA2 to MPA1
MPA2 only partially addresses threats to seabirds and dolphins

support
Option 2

no

very high biodiversity values, recreational access and value
for scientific research

ensure protection for Hector's dolphin

partial
support

yes

increase protection of the Bryozoan beds by banning set netting
this is a foraging area for penguins and sea lions, another reason
to ban set nets which can kill these threatened creatures

partial
support

yes

important to protect the high marine biodiversity of the most
significant canyon on the Otago coast. An extension to the shore,
inclusion of Hoopers Inlet ( feeeding ground for wading birds)
and boundary extending to site I are recommended changes.

partial
support

yes

support this proposal provided there is an MP1 for the Saunders
canyon

partial
support

yes

extend the boundary to Tow Rock ( high biodiversity) and link to
extended site F

partial
support

yes

extend to include reef habitat and link to site L

partial
support

yes

Long Point is an important yellow-eyed penguin habitat and we
need to do all we can to protect the these birds at sea.
An extension to 12 nm will help to protect their feeding areas
Extend to include the Tahakopa estuary- feeding ground for
wading birds and fish nursery area

partial
support

yes

the estuarry has significant ecological values and is described as
"relatively pristine". To ensure it stays that way, I recommend
including the entire estuary from Q3 to the sea and an extension
to site O

South-East Marine Protection Forum
Brent Russell

To whom it may concern,
Thank you for providing the opportunity for the public to provide submissions on the SEMPF (SouthEast Marine Protection Forum) process. I am a recreational fisher based in Dunedin who owns a
~5.9m day boat and enjoys heading out around the Dunedin and Otago area with a few mates to
spear-fish, dive, and target primarily Blue Cod and (less frequently!) Trumpeter.
I’d like to congratulate you for providing excellent information on the process you are going through
and making it very clear what is trying to be achieved. Growing up in Auckland, I benefitted
swimming as a kid at the Goat Island reserve and recently enjoyed watching the NHNZ television
documentary on what has been learnt about the behaviour of the local Snapper, Blue Moki, Crayfish,
and Kina in this area. More importantly I think these examples really help understand what the
strengths of marine reserves are. Generally, I would consider myself a supporter of Marine reserves
and am an environmentally sensitive Rec Fisher who sets larger fish size limits, and lower bag counts
on my boat than is required.
For the SEMPF process, there are some general principles about the effect of marine reserves in the
SEMA (South-East Marine Area) that I would like to raise with you, then identify a few flaws in the
reasoning behind the reason for making area “I” a type 1 reserve, rather than a type 2 reserve.
In terms of general principles, I’ll start by outline some differences between Auckland’s Hauraki Gulf
and the SEMA (South East Marine Area) as an example of how I believe the effect of Rec Fishers on
fish stocks in the SEMA may be over-represented as an argument for making type 1 reserves type 2
wherever possible in this region.

Hauraki Gulf
As I write this, I am currently in Auckland and commuting on a 15 minute drive along the North
Shore. During this trip along a few kilometres of the Auckland shoreline, I observe more than 20
houses with similar fishing boats to mine parked on front lawns. The geography and weather of
Auckland means that these boat owners have easy options of launching to the gulf from almost
every beach and a regular number of boat ramps. In my local immediate family alone there are two
boats, and one of these owners fishes the gulf every week by launching from the local beach at
Torbay with their everyday vehicle. In summary;
-

High density of people in a small marine area.
High rate of boat ownership.
Easy access to launch boats anywhere along the coast.
Easy access to most of the marine area.
Sea and wind conditions that are commensurate with regular access to fishing.

Coastal Dunedin
Dunedin City, in contrast, has a very low number of regular fishers. This is because the local
geography and weather is not all that conducive to fishing. I know more people with lake boats who

chase trout instead! On the coast (in comparison with the more sheltered Dunedin harbour) there
would be one or two days a year that compare favourably with the norm of what occurs in Auckland
almost every week. It is extremely unusual to have a day with under 1m of ground swell along the
Otago coast, plus of course any sea on top of that. Thus, it is difficult to fish most of the coast in a
boat under ~6m, and even then, only in the occasional period of good weather. I previously owed a
4.2m boat for several years and the number of occasions that I could fish outside the harbour in this
period were on average 2 days per year and I never could reach Area “I” in this boat at all.
Getting access to the sea is difficult as well. The only genuine and practical launching areas for most
people in Dunedin who wish to access the coast are the Shag Point ramp (1 hour north) and Back
Beach ramp in the harbour. Even then the Shag Point ramp is extremely steep and not suitable for
all types of boats.
Access to reefs is close at Shag Point, but in the case of Back Beach access to productive fishing areas
is then 40 minutes, much of which is over open sea.
There are a few alternatives, such as launching over the Taieri or Blueskin bay bars, or a beach
launch at Brighton. However, these options are considered dangerous and few boaties will
realistically choose to use these unless they live locally right at the area and have earned the local
knowledge necessary to use them. In summary;
-

Low density of people in a large marine area.
Low rate of boat ownership.
Few locations to launch boats.
Difficult access to large parts of the coast by sea.
Sea and wind conditions infrequently allow regular access to fishing.

Auckland vs Dunedin Comparison
As outlined above, the makeup and fishing pressure around Dunedin is significantly different to the
example given of Auckland.
In Auckland most locations in the Hauraki Gulf receive significant fishing pressure from a large
number of Rec Fishers. These people can fish for many days a year in a wide range of types and sizes
of boats.
In Dunedin the rec fishing pressure is very different. Not only are there relatively few people fishing,
but there is lack of safe access to the coast, and generally poor weather conditions. In general, I
believe that this means that the impact of Rec Fishing in the Dunedin coastal area is generally
miniscule in comparison with local commercial activities and this means that there is little reason to
have type 1 areas anywhere near the coast where Rec Fishers may frequent without extremely
compelling reasons.
However, I should note that these same geographic and weather factors can also have a negative
impact in some situations. Because it is difficult to access a wide range of fishable areas, Dunedin
does also have many locals who regularly fish in just one location. This is an area that is typically
close to where they live, and that they have got “specialised” to fishing. As one key example, this
means that the reef at Shag Point gets significantly higher fishing pressure than reefs much further
from the boat ramp.

Daily Bag Limits, the Shag Point example…
The situation at Shag Point is an interesting case on why I believe that the Daily Bag Limit is a system
that is not effective in controlling Rec Fisher pressure on fish stocks in the SEMA. On one occasion, I
was met at the ramp by a MPI volunteer who wanted to check our catch. We had had a very
productive day and were close to our limit. I discussed this with the official, telling him that I felt a
bit guilty about the size of our catch, even though it was legal. I said to him that the justification that
I had for the catch was that I only come to that location a few days per year, and I go to some effort
to prepare the fish for long term freezer storage so that we slowly work through it over many
months and only fish again when we need to replenish those stocks. This means we do only take
what we need, just it is over a longer period. He proceeded to tell me that he thought this was fine,
and that his real concern was that there were locals from the area who take bag limits on a regular
basis from the same reef. This is a concern I share.
It’s often said that “90% of the fish are taken by 10% of anglers”. I think that at Shag point this is a
good example of this. The coastal geography and weather means that the locals are the “10% of
anglers” who often only fish in one area.
Ironically I think that one potential solution for this problem would be to increase access to the coast
with more boat ramps, making it easier for anglers to access new areas and spread the fishing
pressure around.

Daily Bag Limits, an alternative…
This may not be the correct forum to put forward an alternative, but regardless I’d like to share a
proposal that consideration be given to different systems for accounting for Rec Fishing catch.
I feel that there is a good case for changing the daily catch bag system into a yearly catch per person
principle. This is completely possible to do now with the abundance of smart phones. It’s
reasonable to expect that anyone who can afford to be on a boat can also register their catch before
they come ashore using an “App”, with severe penalties for failing to do so, or reporting
inaccurately.
In the Shag Point example, I feel a limit for Blue Cod of 100 per year per person would be effective in
preventing local individuals from over-fishing the closest reef in the SEMA.

Area “I”
You have correctly identified that Area “I” is;
-

highly productive and exposed (291),
clear and therefore good for dive/spear-fishing (293),
valued by Rec Fishers (313).

I think this is all quite accurate – Tow Rock and the surroundings is highly valued by Rec Fishers, but
all the same infrequently visited because it is difficult to access.
However it is a false logic to say that the area should become a type 1 reserve because it is not
heavily used by Rec Fishers. In fact, I would argue that the combination of being highly valued by
Rec Fishers, but not heavily fished, as the exact reasons why it should not be a type 1 reserve.
Additionally, if this area is made a type 1 reserve it will significantly increase pressure on other areas,
negatively affecting them. This is because there are relatively few other options for the Rec Fishers
based in Dunedin that would use this location in area “I”. Certainly, for me it would mean that I fish

at Shag Point more often. I believe would be a far worse result overall as this area is genuinely overfished, unlike at Tow Rock.
It’s important to note that the combination of being productive, hard to access, and subject to ocean
swell is a combination that does not bother commercial operations but does mean area “I” does not
need any additional protection from Rec Fishers.
Regarding commercial activities in the area, it’s been my observation that Tow Rock is nearly pretty
much permanently “potted” by commercial Crayfish or Blue Cod operations. It’s subjective, I agree,
but I’m sure that the clear majority of fish caught in this area is commercial. This further supports a
change in designation from type 1 to type 2, leaving the area inclusive of Tow Rock.
In summary, I’d like to see this area remain a reserve, but I feel it is more than adequately protected
by nature from Rec Fishers and should remain available to Rec Fishers as the clear majority of fishing
pressure would be removed by stopping commercial operations in the area. My ordered preference
would be;
1) Include Tow Rock, but make the entire area Type 2
2) Exclude Tow Rock and leave as Type 1, plus have a separate area including Tow Rock that is
type 2.
3) Exclude Tow Rock and leave as Type 1
Best regards,
Brent Russell
20-12-2016
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Introduction
Forest & Bird is New Zealand’s largest independent national conservation organisation comprising
over 70,000 members and supporters in 56 branches throughout New Zealand, including South
Canterbury, Waitaki, Dunedin, South Otago, Southland and Central Otago Lakes. The main object of
the Society is to take all reasonable steps within the power of the Society to preserve and protect
New Zealand's remaining flora and fauna, and natural features of New Zealand, for the benefit of
the public including future generations. Forest & Bird has been instrumental in achieving marine
reserves and has been involved in most of the processes leading to the establishment of marine
reserves.
Forest & Bird wishes to thank all members of the Forum for the hard and difficult work that has
given rise to the proposed marine reserves.
This submission follows the format of the public submission form and comments on all the options
presented, followed by Forest & Bird’s general comments in response to part C of the submission
form. Maps of recommended changes are included in the comments to the relevant sites, rather
than as part D.
Part B Specific Sites
Site A Tuhawaiki to Pareora Type 2: Support
Forest & Bird supports this MPA as it formally protects an area important for shark pupping and
elephant fish egg site. This site achieves a measure of protection from the existing voluntary trawl
ban, so it should not be included in an assessment of the impacts on trawling.
Site B Waitaki Coastal Type 1: Support with Extension and Further Extension
Forest & Bird supports a marine reserve off the Waitaki River Mouth. This is the opportunity to
protect biodiversity associated with the North Otago Quaternary gravels which potentially include
rhodolith beds – a unique ecosystem found in North Otago.1
1
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The area is a hot spot for little blue penguins and Hector’s dolphins and the biodiversity associated
with the foraging ranges of these species. Hector's dolphins feed mostly in small groups and are
generalist feeders, feeding both at the water surface and at the bottom. They eat a variety of fish
including squid, red cod, flatfish and yellow‐eyed mullet. Hector’s dolphins and penguins are
caught in set nets, and there are records for Hector’s dolphins and yellow‐eyed penguins being
caught in nets off Waimate.
Hector’s dolphins are caught in set nets, trawl nets, and get entangled in cray pot lines. The latest
bycatch estimates from Government estimate that 107 ‐ 172 Hector’s dolphins were caught in set
nets. Observer coverage in inshore trawl fisheries is low, e.g. for 2011 observed effort = 0.67%. A
simple extrapolation using capture rate and total fishing effort suggests that the number of
dolphins caught in trawl fisheries could be as high as the number caught in set nets.2
The presence of these top predators here indicates a special ecosystem that needs to be well
represented in a marine reserve. River mouths contain unique biodiversity and fronts occurring
between the river and sea water create special features and are productive zones. The ecosystems
north of the Waitaki River are influenced by water from the Waitaki, the second largest river in the
SEMPF region.
The proposed marine reserve only protects three habitat types and does not represent estuarine
gravels, exposed shallow gravel, deep gravel or moderate shallow sand. Samples of these habitats
need to be represented in a marine reserve in this portion of the SEMPF region due to the different
ecosystems created by the influence of the Waitaki and origin of the substrate.
The reserve needs to be extended seawards to incorporate a greater range of habitats and
northwards to represent known foraging areas of Hector’s dolphins and penguins.
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Hector’s dolphins were previously in greater numbers along this coast and were recorded in 1988
and 1994‐1996 surveys, but were not recorded in this area in Turek’s 2010‐2011 survey.3 They are
known to have significantly declined along this stretch of coast.
Forest & Bird Recommended Extension to Site D Pleasant River to Stony Creek Type 1

Site E Bryozoan Type 2: Support and recommend additional restriction on potting
This site is an important replicate for the Saunders reserve and will allow comparisons to be made
between the outcomes achieved in the marine reserve with those attained in the Type 2 MPA.
Potting (although it can be discrete), when repeated many times is likely to impact on the fragile
benthic structures associated with the bryozoan beds. This will negatively impact the maintenance
and recovery of these biogenic structures, and natural species compositions including trophic
linkages.
This option better represents the full range of biodiversity associated with the bryozoan reefs which
provide habitat for rich biodiversity including marine mammals and sea birds. To enable
restoration of the bryozoan beds potting should also be banned.
Site F Saunders Canyon: Support with extension to shore to include Hooper’s Inlet and link with
Site I Harakeke
The Forum is tasked with representing the full range of habitats and ecosystems in marine reserves
within the SEMPF area, including the outstanding, rare, distinctive or internationally or nationally
important marine communities and ecosystems and natural features, (MPA Policy – paragraphs 30
and 92). Where there is a choice between several similar sites the site chosen should minimise
adverse impacts on existing users and Treaty settlement obligations.
3
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Submarine canyons are distinctive and important natural features and with distinctive marine
communities, and an example must be protected as the Forum has noted. New Zealand has less
than 20 submarine canyons located along the east coast of the South Island and a canyon system
consisting of eight canyons in Cook Strait (Houtz et al. 1967; Probert et al. 1979; Lewis 1994; Lewis
and Barnes 1999; Mountjoy et al. 2009, all cited in Peebles 2013).4
Submarine canyons connect the shelf to the continental slope and allow for the exchange of
terrestrial sediment (mainly down‐canyon) and water between shelf and offshore environments.
Vertical mixing and upwelling events generate complex currents inside the canyons which advect
most non‐migratory zooplankton, displace plankton close to the surface across the canyon, and
gather some migratory zooplankton species near the canyon head (Allen et al. 2001 in Peebles
2013). Larger organisms, such as marine mammals, fish, squid, and crustaceans, can be
concentrated in the canyons as a result of increased particulate organic matter introduced into the
canyon by these currents (Bosley et al. 2004 in Peebles 2013).
Biomass and benthic abundance in canyon environments tend to be higher than those of adjacent
slope areas, suggesting that canyons can be productive environments and biomass hotspots.
Trawling or mining can damage or completely remove these organisms, (Levin and Dayton 2009
cited in Peebles 2013).
Canyons are hotspots for whales and sea birds.
Saunders canyon is the largest area of submarine canyon ecosystem to occur in the SEMPF area.
This greater area allows a greater complexity of topography and more hydrographic features to be
represented. It is likely that these features generate more complex currents and upwellings,
thereby enhancing both pelagic and benthic productivity as well as biodiversity.
Saunders canyon has the greatest depth range from 120m to 900m compared with Papanui 130‐
650m. Papanui canyon has a comparatively small area below 650m.
Though deeper assemblages have not been studied it is likely that there would be different
communities associated with the deeper habitats, and changes in sediment composition.
The Saunders canyon is the only opportunity the Forum has to represent this deep water habitat
and thus to represent the full range of biodiversity found in canyon habitats in the SEMPF area.
Studies (reported in Peebles 2013) of the epifaunal assemblages (benthic organisms that live
attached to a surface) in the Otago canyons have found that community structure changes
significantly with depth, with different assemblages between the three different depth criteria <
200 m, < 320 m, and < 380 m, studied. Canyon specific species are found at depths >380m. The
shallower community was primarily composed of actiniarians, ascidians, asteroids, bryozoans and
polychaetes, while decapods, demosponges and isopods were only found in the deeper community.
The community in the deep canyon is primarily composed of gastropods, sponges, anomorans, and
bryozoans with few crabs, bivalves, ascidians, asteroids, ophiuroids, and corals.
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Peebles’ study found differences in the infaunal communities (benthic organisms that live within
the bottom sediments) between the Papanui and the Saunders canyons. Saunders canyon had
more than twice the abundance of mesogastropods but less than 1% of the foraminiera tests found
in Papanui canyon, although they were commonly found in Saunders canyon.
Proposal H for Papanui canyon does not represent the plateau scallop habitat between Papanui and
Saunders canyons. Queen scallops are/were abundant on the outer shelf around 110‐200m, and
bryozoans dominated the bycatch. At least 30 of New Zealand’s 45 known habitat forming
bryozoans are endemic including those caught in the scallop fishery bycatch. This area contains
distinctive biodiversity that needs to be adequately represented in a marine reserve big enough to
ensure long term resilience.
Although there is no direct evidence that benthic habitat complexity has been reduced, Batson &
Probert (2000), cited in Wood and Probert (2012),5 considered it reasonable to assume that fishing
off the Otago Coast has adversely affected the bryozoan grounds.
Bryozoan species are known to take 30‐60 years to form habitat forming colonies, and scallop
fishing is likely to occur more frequently than would allow bryozoan populations to recover. The
time needed for recovery from large scale impacts are unknown for the Otago shelf but are known
to vary from one to 50 years in Foveaux Strait.
Shears and Thomas recommend that MPAs should be large enough to cover the majority of species
adult movement distances and should extend along the depth gradient from intertidal to deeper
offshore waters, preferably to the 12nm limit.6
Recommended Changes: Extend Boundaries inshore to include Hooper’s Inlet and link with
Option I Harakeke Point
Hooper’s Inlet Values
Soft sediment environments provide habitat for many bioengineering species and emergent
organisms that provide settlement sites and refugia for predators and prey, e.g. rays, birds, fish and
crabs. Shore birds rely on the fauna in intertidal soft sediment habitats in harbours, estuaries and
beaches for food. The June 2016 Birds New Zealand Coastal Wader Count recorded 8 species,
including 168 Bar‐tailed godwit, 148 Banded dotterels (threat ranking Nationally Vulnerable), and
Pied stilt and South Island Pied oystercatcher, both ranked Declining.7
Hooper’s Inlet is known to have abundant populations of Stalk eyed mud crabs, and is an important
settlement area and nursery for 3 species of flatfish. Roper and Jillett 1981 recorded high densities
of juvenile Rhombosolea plebia, R. tapirine and Peltorhamphus latus.8
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Hooper’s Inlet is used by Otago University for research.
Allan’s Beach Reserve is adjacent to part of Hooper’s Inlet. The saltmarsh and swamp behind Allan’s
Beach on the eastern side of Hooper’s Inlet is listed as a regionally significant wetland in the Otago
Regional Water Plan, and listed as an Area of Significant Conservation Value in the Dunedin City
District Plan. It is described as an estuary with mudflat, saltmarsh and reed and a succulent herb
swamp of national and local significance.
Protecting Hooper’s Inlet in a marine reserve would represent 2.7km2 of inter and subtidal mudflat,
0.8km2 estuarine sandy beach and 0.2 km2 shallow subtidal estuarine sand flat. These habitats are
poorly represented in the proposed reserves.
Table One: Percentage of estuary habitats represented
Estuarine
Habitats
Estuarine
Estuarine sandy
beach
Estuarine mud
flat
Estuarine sand
flat
Totals

Proposed
Reserves km2
0.7
0.3

% of SEMPF
habitat
8%
2%

Hooper’s Inlet
km2

% of SEMPF
habitat

0.8

5%

1.5

3.5%

2.7

6.3

0

0

0.2

1%

2.5

3%

3.7

4%

Incorporating Hooper’s Inlet into a large shore to 12nm reserve would provide for some
connectivity of ecosystems between the soft sediments of the inlet, rocky shelfs, sandy bottom,
bryozoan and canyon ecosystems thereby ensuring greater resilience, ecosystem functioning and
protect the full range of biodiversity longitudinally.
Represent longitudinal variation across the Continental Shelf Sand and gravel
The Forum is tasked with representing a sample of each habitat or ecosystem type in a marine
reserve, consistent with the MPA Policy. The design guidelines include representing latitudinal and
longitudinal variation, as many processes create across the shelf differences in habitats and
ecosystems.
Wood and Probert report that species assemblages occur across the Otago shelf in association with
sediment composition and origin.9
Sediments off the Otago Peninsula are supplied mainly by the Clutha and Taieri Rivers. Relicit
terrigenous gravel with varying proportions of sand and mud occurs from 30‐80m with
predominantly sand from 30‐120m and biogenic sand gravel from 50‐120m. The biogenic
component comprises molluscan and bryozoan fragments, with bryozoan generated sediments
dominating the gravel fraction at 80‐90m off the peninsula.
9
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The quartz gravel was supplied by the Clutha and forms an almost continuous band along the mid
shelf from near Clutha to just north of the peninsula. Species assemblages change latitudinally
across this gradient. According to Wood and Probert (2012) the inshore assemblage less than 30m
depth is characterized by low species richness with conspicuous gastropods, between 40‐90m the
epifauna includes a mixture of species from shallower and deeper water with a distinct infaunal
assemblage associated with the gravel and silt‐clay sediments. Between 45‐130m water depth
there is a distinctive mid‐shelf epifauna on gravelly sediments dominated by bryozoans. Different
species of bryozoa occur at different depths seaward of 70m.
The Saunders canyon reserve does not represent the diversity of habitats across this longitudinal
gradient.
Benthic primary production decreases with water depth. Trawling modifies these habitats and
decreases diversity (Thrush 2012). Sandy environments provide habitats for suspension feeding
bivalves, which provide habitat for juvenile fish and invertebrates.
According to Sea Sketch the Saunders Reserve only represents a small proportion of the deep
coarse gravels. These coarse gravels, living and dead mollusc shells and bryozoans, and the
chitinous‐tube dwelling worm, Phyllochaetopterus socialis all provide suitable, stable substrata for
colonization, even where sediments are sandier. Phyllochaetopterus socialis is particularly
abundant on patches of fine sediment and may facilitate bryozoan colonization of sediments on
Otago shelf. There are at present no studies of biologically mediated settlement/recovery on Otago
shelf, but in Foveaux Strait, the stabilization of sediments by molluscs is thought to enable other
fauna, including habitat‐forming bryozoans, to colonize and eventually form epifaunal reefs. 10
These habitats provide foraging for sea lions and yellow‐eyed penguins and are important in the
protection of biodiversity associated with these species.
The consultation document refers to the area being a significant set net fishery, however Forest &
Bird is not able to determine how significant. There is no data on the value of this fishery or the
number of fishers involved. Forest & Bird has not been able to source any recent data however a
2007 report by Aranovus Research gives the number of vessels and fishers for set netting for the
whole of the east coast South Island for 2005‐611. There were 62 set net fishers of which 6 fishers
caught 60% of the regions total and set netting made‐up 75‐100% of their total catch. The set net
fisheries catch value was $
Forest & Bird recommends that the Forum extend the Saunders Marine Reserve proposal to
represent the longitudinal gradient of habitats from the shore to 12nm and provide adequate
representation of sea lion and yellow‐eyed penguin foraging habitats, as shown on the map below.
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Link an extended Saunders Canyon Reserve with Harakeke Site (Site I)
Extending a Saunders canyon reserve to the proposed Harakeke Site I reserve enables the full
protection of two substantive headlands and their associated faster currents and high productivity
areas, and represents additional sea lion and yellow‐eyed penguin foraging areas. The Harakeke
site includes a popular dive drop off site with prolific sea life and high visibility.
Site F Saunders Canyon: Map of Recommended Changes
Below is a map of possible boundaries to link Saunders canyon with Harakeke and Hooper’s Inlet.
Forest & Bird observes that this boundary is not an ideal shape, but has been drawn to exclude
Cape Saunders in recognition of the cultural significance of this site.

Site G Bryozoan: Oppose
This site does not represent the extent of the biodiversity associated with the unique bryozoan
beds, and foraging habitat for sea lions and yellow‐eyed penguins. It provides for set netting which
can extract large quantities of fish and is relatively unselective. Allowing for set netting will not
achieve the protection standard in the MPA Policy.
Site H Papanui Canyon Type 1: Oppose
This site does not represent the diversity of habitats and ecosystems that are represented in the
Saunders Canyon proposal, for the reasons outlined above.
Site I Harakeke Point to White Island Type 1: Support with Tow Rock extension and link to Site F
as described above
This site represents a range of habitats that are not represented elsewhere in the proposed
network and as noted in the Consultation Document, would be a flagship reserve and provide the
greatest opportunity for the greatest number of visitors for education, research and enjoyment. It
needs to be designed according to best principles.
The Tow Rock extension increases the diversity of habitats and incorporates an area in high current
known to have high biodiversity. Even with Tow Rock extension the reserve needs to expanded
seawards to provide for edge effects. The Tow Rock extension is only 1km offshore and there is no
buffering to prevent edge effects. The overall resilience of this reserve would be improved if the
9

boundaries were extended out to at least 2km offshore to protect against edge effects and better
provide for all life stages and maintain natural species composition and trophic linkages.
Site J White Island to Waldronville Type 2: Support
This site provides an opportunity for research to better understand the impact of differing
management on marine biodiversity. It may also increase the resilience of the Green Island and
Harakeke sites.
Site K Green Island Type 1: Support
This site has high biodiversity within a small area which is more sheltered than similar habitats in
the Harakeke site. It is relatively easily accessible by small craft and offers potential for research
and education as well as public enjoyment.
Site L Akatore Estuary Type 2: Support, with further consideration needed re reserve status
Regenerating forest and a large coastal wetland adjoin this estuary enhancing the integrity of this
option. Once the Forum has completed a gap analysis this estuary should be reconsidered.
Site M Akatore Coastal Type 1
The proposed reserve fails to include sufficient buffering and connectivity between the rocky reefs
and sand ecosystems, and offshore habitats. As presented it does not meet the protected area
guidelines as it has a high boundary to area ratio, and complex boundaries.
Many reef associated species move off reefs to feed on soft sediment organisms. Sandy buffers of
at least 1km have been shown to provide greater protection for rocky reef organisms from the edge
effects of fishing. Crayfish at Cape Rodney‐Okakari Point Marine Reserve at Leigh frequently move
beyond the offshore boundary which is only 800m from shore, as they move into deeper patch reef
and sand for reproduction and foraging.
The proposal has a long edge effect which is likely to reduce its long term viability and
effectiveness.
Forest & Bird notes that the Forum decided not to extend this area to the proposed N – Akatore
Offshore MPA due to the trawl fishery and recreational values.
The MPA Policy is about representing the full range of habitats with the SEMPF region, and when
there are several alternatives the Policy directs that the area chosen be the one that has least
impact on existing users and Treaty Settlement Obligations.
The Fishing Intensity maps indicate that this area is less intensively trawled or fished by set net than
similar areas further south.
Jones et al. recorded areas of foul papa rock and crayfish spots between Quoin Point and Nugget
Point, with reef patches and reef pinnacles, noted to be good for crayfish off shore between 40m
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deep stretching across the slope to 12 nm.12 It is likely that this habitat will support different faunal
assemblages that may not be represented elsewhere in the network.
As noted in the consultation document the offshore Type 2 MPA contains substantial areas of deep
gravel habitat which have different sea floor terrains and oceanographic conditions than other
deep gravel locations off the Otago Peninsula and is likely to contain different biodiversity values
that therefore need to be represented in a marine reserve in order to create a representative
network.
Forest & Bird recommends that Site M Akatore Coastal be extended to encompass Site N Akatore
offshore

Site N Akatore Offshore Type 2: Oppose Recommend Marine Reserve
The habitats contained in this MPA are not represented in reserves as described above.
Site O Long Point: Support with extension to 12nm and Tahakopa Estuary
This site offers the best opportunity in the SEMPF region to fully protect an estuary and beach
ecosystem that is nearly surrounded by native bush and conservation land so best meeting a design
guideline of considering adjacent land uses. Areas adjacent to protected intact terrestrial
ecosystems are likely to have greater biological integrity.
Including the whole estuary within Long Point Reserve would enable connectivity between the
estuary and offshore environments. Flat fish are known to settle and spend juvenile stages in
estuaries before migrating offshore as adults. The proposed Tahakopa reserve does not meet the
design guidelines as it does not protect the whole Tahakopa ecosystem and associated habitats. It
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only represents 0.23% of estuarine mudflats within the SEMPF area, and does not include the
estuarine, or estuarine sandy beach and estuarine sandy flat habitats.
Long Point is one of the most significant yellow‐eyed penguin sites and it is likely they will forage
out to 12nm making use of the biodiversity associated with these habitats, as do other albatross
species and sooty shearwaters. Longitudinal representation of habitats from shallow shore to deep
water is needed in a marine reserve in the southern portion of the SEMPF area. Reserve status out
to 12nm means that species that move offshore are protected, so improving the viability and
resilience of the network. Larvae of many species are likely to be carried north and assist in
replenishing populations beyond the reserve. This would provide for better recovery and long term
health of the ecosystems, including the full range of currently exploited species, improve their size
and fecundity, and protect trophic linkages within the reserve.
Jones et al report the presence of corally tubeworms associated with shell hash south of Nugget
Point.13 This unique habitat does not appear to be well represented in the Long Point Reserve.
Recommended extensions to site O Long Point Type 1

Site P Long Point Type 2: Support with extra restrictions and realign to accommodate Forest &
Bird’s proposed extensions to Long Point Site O
Forest & Bird generally supports the proposed MPA and recommends that the fisheries restrictions
be expanded to include all activities likely to impact on the sea floor – including mineral and gas

13

E.G. Jones, M.A. Morrison, N. Davey, B.W. Hartill, C. Sutton 2016: Biogenic habitats on New Zealand’s
continental shelf. Part I: Local Ecological Knowledge New Zealand Aquatic Environment and Biodiversity
Report No. 174 ISSN 1179‐6480 (online) ISBN 978‐1‐77665‐394‐2
12

exploration, mining and marine farming, and that any MPA must link with the 4nm set net
restricted area.
Forest & Bird recommends splitting the MPA to buffer both sides of ourproposed extension, and
adjoin Forest & Bird’s proposed Te Rere Reserve as shown below.

Site Q Tahakopa Estuary Type 1: Support with extension to connect with Long Point
Forest & Bird supports a marine reserve over the entire estuary and linking this with Long Point. As
it stands this proposal does not meet the MPA design guidelines. It only protects one side of half
the estuary, and does not include the full range of habitats within the estuary, or include the
estuary mouth, which are zones of higher productivity. The proposed reserve does not maximise
the opportunity for connecting this protected area with the marine reserve thereby representing
more habitats within one reserve.
Site R Tautuku Estuary: Type 2 Support with extension to mouth
This is one of the least modified estuaries in the Catlins, surrounded largely by native forest, most
of which is protected. The proposal does not meet the MPA design guidelines and fails to represent
the full ecosystem and habitats. Any protection here needs to be extended to include the complete
estuary.
Site S Haldane Type 2: Support, consider change of status
This Estuary provides the opportunity to represent habitats that are not well represented and has
the greatest diversity of habitats of the estuaries proposed for protection.
Site T Kelp: Support
This is an innovative idea. Kelp is a keystone species for coastal ecosystems in the SEMPF region
and drives many ecological processes.
Shag Point
Forest & Bird understands this site has been withdrawn from consideration due to the significance
of the site for Kai Tahu and is likely to be opposed by both commercial and recreational fishers.
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Forest & Bird respects the significance of Shag Point to Kai Tahu’s Statutory Acknowledgement in
the Ngai Tahu Claims Settlement Act 1988 but wishes to suggest that further consultations between
the Treaty Partners take place to investigate the possibility of protection for this site.
Shag Point has a number of unique features which cannot be represented elsewhere. These include
soft sandstone intertidal platforms which bear fossils from a shallow marine environment. The
eroded spherical Katiki concretions are common along this platform creating unique rock pool
habitats. The broken reef along Katiki beach contains extensive rock pools at low tide. Shag Point
has considerable biodiversity values due to the range of substrate, geomorphological features
which form many cracks, crevices and channels, fringing reefs, offshore reefs and sandy gravel
beaches, and many different wave exposures. The area is rich in seaweed species including red
seaweed meadows. The biodiversity of this area supports a range of shore bird species including
Yellow‐eyed penguins.
This area is one of Otago’s unique features and offers the most accessible site for research,
education and general public enjoyment for rock pooling, snorkelling and scuba diving. New
Zealand’s first reserve at Leigh has for the wider Auckland area, for education, tourism, and the
local economy.
Shag Point was a popular choice for a marine reserve in 1989 when 500 questionnaires were sent
out seeking options for reserves. Of the 134 replies 89% wanted reserves. Shag Point was selected
along with Sandfly and the Nuggets for further consideration. Of the 455 submissions received by
the Department of Conservation 68% were from recreational fishers and 8% from commercial
fishers. Shag Point was favoured by 47% of submissions with 37% opposed.
Tokata The Nuggets
Forest & Bird is very disappointed that Tokata and the northern bay /mouth of the Clutha is not
being considered by the Forum for a marine reserve. Forest & Bird respects the significance of
Tokata to Kai Tahu and its Statutory Acknowledgement in the Ngai Tahu Claims Settlement Act
1988. The Society wishes to suggest that further consultations between the Treaty Partners take
place to investigate the possibility of protection for this site.
Tokata has habitats that cannot be represented elsewhere in the network and is the most publicly
accessible site in the South, providing for more and easier opportunities for research, education,
tourism and public enjoyment. Long Point has considerable merit as a marine reserve, however it
does not represent the range of biodiversity, ecosystems and habitats found at Tokata.
Tokata is distinct with very diverse habitats associated with horizontal sedimentary strata, as well
as cliffs, sea caves and stacks. It contains both exposed and sheltered sites and is representative of
nearshore ecosystems on the north side and habitats more typical of oceanic ecosystems on the
south side.
Tokatā is influenced by New Zealand’s largest (by water volume) river, the Clutha. This carries a
significant sediment load which meets with the fast flowing, nutrient rich Southland Current
waters. This meeting enables prolific marine life to flourish. Tokatā creates a physical barrier in the
path of the Southland Current and forces water to disperse offshore. This creates a drag‐effect and
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mixing of Clutha‐influenced waters occurs in the form of a gyre or eddy in Molyneaux Bay. This area
is known as a spawning site for species such as ahuru, sole, Pelotretis flavilatus and sprat.
The turbulent mixing of waters as they stream off the end of the Nuggets is nutrient rich and the
site of concentrated feeding by large predators. The most visible of these are the massive flocks of
sooty shearwaters, accompanied by seals, dolphins and several species of albatross.
When the Nuggets were last proposed for a marine reserve the overwhelming number of
submissions received supported the proposal with 47% in favour and 26% opposed. Submissions
from the residents of Balclutha, Kaka Point and Tirohanga were evenly spilt 47% for and against.
Recommendation for additional reserve at Te Rere, Catlins
The proposals do not represent any deep gravel habitats, or deep reef habitat within a high current
area (according to Sea Sketch NIWA tidal current model) in the southern latitudes of the SEMPF
region. A marine reserve as shown below (231.6km2) would represent 6 coastal habitat types;
deep sand, gravel and reef, exposed shallow sand and reef and a small area of exposed intertidal
reef. Biodiversity here includes foraging area for yellow‐eyed penguins at breeding colonies at Te
Rere Forest & Bird Reserve and Shades Beach Conservation Area, sooty shearwater, spotted shags,
Stewart Island shags, terns, gulls and various albatross species. The sedimentary rock strata ranges
from vertical to horizontal, creating an extensive reef system with rock pools, providing a range of
differing microhabitats including sheltered indented crevices and bays. Good public access is
available to Dummy’s Beach.
Forest & Bird Recommendation for Te Rere Type 1
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Part C Creating a Network
Forest & Bird supports the following sites (with our recommended changes) being included in the
network.
A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2)
B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1) as recommended by F&B
C Waitaki (Type 2) – as recommended by F&B
D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1)‐ as recommended by F&B
E Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – option 1
F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – option 1‐ as recommended by F&B
G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) option 2
H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) option 2
I Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1)‐ as recommended by F&B
J White Island to Waldronville (Type 2)
K Green Island (Type 1)
L Akatore Estuary (Type 2)
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1) as recommended by F&B
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2)
O Long Point (Type 1) as recommended by F&B
P Long Point Offshore (Type 2) as recommended by F&B
Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1) as recommended by F&B
R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2) as recommended by F&B
S Haldane Estuary (Type 2)
T Kelp Forest (Type – other)
Other Recommended Additions
Te Rere
Reserves for habitats and ecosystems not represented;
 Sea grass habitat – possible Blueskin Bay
 Sheltered habitats northwest of Otago Harbour
 Biogenic Habitat Inshore of the Hay Paddock
 Estuaries

Part C General Comments
The Forum’s proposals will only protect 5.3% of the region’s sea protected in reserves even if the
maximum of all proposals are recommended, this is just a fraction of what is required to restore
and adequately manage the health of our seas, nor does not align with the consensus of
international scientific advice.
Estuaries
The proposals fail to adequately represent the full range of estuarine habitats in the SEMPF region.
Only three of the nine habitats shown in Sea Sketch are represented amounting to around 3% of
estuarine habitats on the South‐East coast.
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Pleasant River Estuary is the only complete estuary proposed for protection in a marine reserve.
Tahakopa fails to include the estuary mouth and only represents one out of four estuarine habitats
found within the Tahakopa Estuary.
The Forum does not appear to have considered the Estuary Environment Classification (EEC) which
provides an objective means of identifying representative types of estuaries in terms of ecological
and habitat potential (Estuary types, NIWA website14)
This classifies estuaries according to the following types of which Otago has types A, B, C, E and F.
To ensure the full representation of Otago estuary habitats an example of each type needs to be
protected in a marine reserve and replicated in a MPA.
A ‐ coastal lakes
B ‐ tidal river mouths
C ‐ tidal river lagoons
D ‐ coastal embayments
E ‐ tidal lagoons or barrier enclosed lagoons
F ‐ barrier enclosed lagoons or drowned valleys
G ‐ fjords or sounds
H ‐ drowned valleys, rias or fjords
Recommendation
The Forum revisits the estuary proposals giving consideration to the Estuary Classification to ensure
the full range of habitats are represented in a marine reserve and replicated within a MPA.
Unrepresented Habitats and Ecosystems
Sheltered shallow sand Heyward Point to Blueskin Bay
Blueskin Bay is a well known nursery and rearing grounds for flat fish and sprat and has been found
to have more larvae present than in the midshelf waters off Otago Peninsula.15 This site is the only
opportunity for the Forum to represent the range of sheltered habitats in the South‐East bioregion.
It is recognised that dredge spoil is likely to impact on the area, nevertheless Forest & Bird
recommends that the Forum investigate an opportunity for a marine reserve here. It may also
provide an option to protect seagrass habitat which is a nationally significant ecosystem.
Seagrass habitat: Blueskin Bay, Otago Harbour Papanui Inlet, Moeraki
Seagrass habitats are mapped in Otago Harbour and Papanui Inlet – neither of these areas have
been identified as potential marine reserves. Other sites should be investigated such as Blueskin
Bay and Moeraki to determine if it is possible to protect this internationally significant habitat.
14

(Estuary types, NIWA website14) https://www.niwa.co.nz/coasts‐and‐oceans/nz‐coast/learn‐about‐coastal‐
environments/estuary‐types
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Parsons, Morag 1999: An investigation into the spatial and temporal distribution patterns of ichthyoplankton off the
Otago coast, southern‐eastern New Zealand. Otago University MSc thesis
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Failure to do this means that the Forum has not considered how to represent a sample of this
habitat in a marine reserve as is required by the MPA Policy.
It is likely that there should be a good opportunity to protect sea grass habitat in Blueskin Bay.
Berkenbusch & Rowden (2007) examined the generality of macro fauna assemblage patterns in
relation to the presence of seagrass Zostera capricorni [muelleri] and burrowing ghost shrimp
Callianassa filholi across three tidal inlets in Otago, at Otago Harbour, Blueskin Bay and Papanui
Inlet.16 They recorded a total of 54–64 infaunal taxa in this region of which 41 taxa were present.
Multivariate analysis showed that assemblages were distinctly different between inlets.
Biogenic Habitat Inshore of the Hay Paddock
The proposed network does not represent the unique biogenic habitats and associated biodiversity
inshore of the Hay Paddock, where abundant sponges, coralline algae and bryozoans provide
habitat for blue cod, leather jacket, orange wrasse, southern pigfish, brittle stars and sea
cucumbers, as described in the Science Summary – Habitat‐Forming Bryozoans in South‐Eastern
New Zealand. Jones et al report sea tulip beds offshore from Oamaru – known as the Oamaru Kaeo
beds, where sea tulips are attached to pebbles and rock – these are also found in Dunedin Harbour
and Blueskin Bay. 17
Adequacy of representation
The Forum must ensure protection of all the identified habitat types. It is very important to protect
the full range of ecosystems and habitats in the region. The Type 1 & 2 MPAs must be developed to
ensure that the South‐East region’s coastal ecosystems and habitats, are "sustainably productive",
"and that their treasured biodiversity, integrity and special nature" is protected.
Despite the considerable work done by the Forum, it would have been useful if the Forum and
supporting agencies could have combined the local knowledge, fisheries information, modelling,
ecologically significant areas, and other features and used MARXAN or Zonation to provide a suite
of objective modelled scenarios to support informed decision‐making. This could still be completed
and be used to help refine the next iteration of the SEMPF proposals the Forum will present to the
Government following the input received from this consultation process, and it would provide a
comparison of the proposals against the Forum’s MPA objectives.
Appendix one presents a gap analysis of habitats available and percentage of representation. Table
two below summarises these. The best represented habitats include; deep water sand, exposed
intertidal reef, moderate shallow reef, exposed sandy beach and moderate shallow gravel. Under
represented habitats 5‐10% include deep mud, exposed shallow sand. Seven habitats have less
than 5% of their area represented; significantly these include areas likely to have rich biodiversity
particularly for fish species, such as moderate intertidal reefs, deep reef and shallow sand. Deep
mud is not represented in the network with the smallest options and none of the sheltered habitats
are represented in either of the proposed networks.
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Berkenbusch and Rowden, 1998. Interactions between seagrasses and burrowing ghost shrimps and their influence
on infaunal assemblages, Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 341,
http://research.nhm.org/pdfs/27723/27723.pdf
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Jones et al 2016 Biogenic habitats on New Zealand’s continental shelf. Part 1: Local Knowledge
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Table Two: Representation of Habitats in Proposals with smallest options and largest options
Habitat
Deep Gravel
Deep Mud
Deep Reef
Deep Sand
Deep Water Sand
Exposed Intertidal Reef
Exposed Sandy Beach
Exposed Shallow Gravel
Exposed Shallow Reef
Exposed Shallow Sand
Moderate Gravel Beach
Moderate Intertidal Reef
Moderate Sandy Beach
Moderate Shallow Gravel
Moderate Shallow Mud
Moderate Shallow Reef

% SEMPF Area
smallest options
0.56
0

Habitat
Deep Gravel
Deep Mud

% SEMPF Area
largest options
1.5
7.7

0.5

Deep Reef

2.9

3

Deep Sand

3.7

28

Deep Water Sand

83

22

Exposed Intertidal Reef

22

16

Exposed Sandy Beach

16

3

Exposed Shallow Gravel

3

10.4

Exposed Shallow Reef

10.4

6.13

Exposed Shallow Sand

6.2

12.5

Moderate Gravel Beach

12.5

4.2

Moderate Intertidal Reef

4.2

3.6

Moderate Sandy Beach

3.6

12

Moderate Shallow Gravel

12

10

Moderate Shallow Mud

18.2
23

13

Moderate Shallow Reef

Moderate Shallow Sand

0.04

Moderate Shallow Sand

0.04

Sheltered Intertidal Reef

0

Sheltered Intertidal Reef

0

0

Sheltered Sandy Beach

0

0

Sheltered Shallow Reef

0

0

Sheltered Shallow Sand

0

Sheltered Sandy Beach
Sheltered Shallow Reef
Sheltered Shallow Sand

In September, the International Union for the Conservation of Nature (IUCN) World Parks Congress
called for 30% of each marine habitat to be protected in a network of highly protected MPAs and
other effective area‐based conservation measures with the ultimate aim of creating a fully
sustainable ocean, at least 30% of which does not allow extractive activities subject to the rights of
indigenous people and local communities. The Congress called for 30% of marine space to be
protected in ‘no take’ reserves by 2030.18
NZ has a 10% target set out in New Zealand’s Biodiversity Strategy, which is at the bottom end of
global targets that are now recommend between 10% and 30% protection. The IUCN resolution
received the backing of 129 member states and government agencies and was based on scientific
recommendations and a review of 144 studies, and the outcome of the 2014 World Parks
Congress.19
18

Motion 53 passed at IUCN World Conservation Congress September 2016
https://portals.iucn.org/congress/motion/053
19

Sciberras et al: Evaluating the biological effectiveness of fully and partially protected marine areas. Environmental
Evidence 2013 2:4 and O'Leary, B. C., Winther‐Janson, M., Bainbridge, J. M., Aitken, J., Hawkins, J. P. and Roberts, C. M.
(2016), Effective Coverage Targets for Ocean Protection. CONSERVATION LETTERS. doi:10.1111/conl.12247
https://portals.iucn.org/congress/motion/053
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In Australia the Great Barrier Reef Representative Areas program set a minimum threshold of 20%
of each bioregion to be protected within no take zones, but exceeded that and in 2004, the
proportion of the GBRMP protected by no take zones was increased from <5% to more than 33% .
The Great Barrier Reef now protects representative and replicated examples of each of the broad
habitat types, with an average size of 700km2. California marine protected areas network includes
9.4% of state waters protected in no take areas, and 6% partially protected.20
So far New Zealand has committed to achieving 10% protection, consistent with the Convention on
Biological Diversity Aichi Targets, yet at 5.3% the Forum’s proposal falls well short of even this. The
IUCN has recognised at least since 2014 that the 10% Aichi targets, that they take to mean 10% of
each habitat type within a bioregion to be in no‐take protection, is still not adequate to achieve
sustainability, long term ocean health and biodiversity protection.
Forest & Bird urges the Forum to consider options for expanding the representation of habitats in
marine reserves beyond the minimum of 10%, and set more aspirational targets in line with the
30% goal suggested by the IUCN World Parks Congress (both 2014 and 2016).

Impact on Fisheries
We all have a stake in our marine environment. It’s not just about fisheries. Substantial benefits
have been recognised through setting aside fully protected marine reserves. Healthy and abundant
oceans provide for stronger coastal economies. As momentum grows to bring the health of our
oceans in line with sustainability principles, we must continue to be vigilant about the numerous
demands and pressures placed upon the oceans' natural resources.
Forest & Bird is mindful that the MPA Policy requires that the adverse impacts on existing users
should be minimised and under the Marine Reserves Act the Minister is required to assess the
impact of the reserve on commercial fishing and to be satisfied that the reserve will not “interfere
unduly” with commercial fishing.
The key case on whether a marine reserve will unduly interfere with commercial fishing is CRAY3
Industry Association Inc. Vs Minister of Fisheries and others CP 317/99. In this case, the High Court
and the Court of Appeal agreed that removal of an area where up to 10% of the catch for the QMA
was caught was not undue interference.
Dr Bill Ballantine considered displacement of fishing effort and advised that fisheries are highly
dynamic and that it is more or less impossible to accurately predict displacement, or take account
of potential benefits. He noted that displacement occurs for a variety of non‐ecological reasons
including market forces, fashion, fuel costs, tax and subsidy arrangements, as well as those
associated with the natural environmental variability in fish abundance.21
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Shears Nick and Thomas Hannah in Austral Ark: The State of Wildlife in Australia and New Zealand, eds. A. Stow, N.
Maclean and G. I. Holwell. Published by Cambridge University Press. 2014.
21
Ballantine, Bill 2014. Fifty years on: Lessons from marine reserves in New Zealand and principles for a worldwide
network. Biological Conservation 176.
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Marine reserves can benefit fisheries through ‘spill over’ and the export of larva, depending on
reserve design, size, shape, location, and species biology and life history traits. However no long
term experimental case studies exist to prove this. A recent study of larval export from 2 species of
coral reef fish from a network of marine reserves on the Great Barrier Reef estimated through DNA
parentage analysis that no take marine reserves produced approximately half of all juvenile
recruitment of juvenile trout to both reserve and fished reefs within 30km. In addition populations
resident in reserves exported 83% coral trout and 55% stripey snapper offspring to fished reefs.22
The Forum has excluded most of the highly fished areas and has for the most part located potential
reserves in the areas least fished. There is a danger that these areas represent the least productive
areas and are therefore less likely to create the benefits of a marine reserve. 23
Marine Protected Area Type 2 Restrictions
All the proposed Type 2 MPA’s need to prohibit all sea floor impact activities such as indiscriminate
bulk and non‐selective fishing methods; marine farms; and oil exploration and mining (e.g. dredge
spoil dumping; sea bed trawling and dredge fishing; mining and oil and gas prospecting, exploration and
extraction). Also the further development of marine farming along the South East Coast, which can and
will have an impact on the marine environment, needs to be implemented in a sustainable manner.
Monitoring of MPAs
Forest & Bird recommends that the Forum include an outline for a long term monitoring and
reporting system to assess the functioning of the MPA Network. A monitoring programme
underpins the ability to report on the state of the ecosystem and the pressures on them, and
enable changes to be reported. Providing understanding of the consequences of the MPA options
have had on the different stakeholders and communities over time. A monitoring programme
assesses the performance of an MPA network, with respect to its viability, and the effectiveness of
the individual MPAs in achieving their own specific biodiversity objectives.
A monitoring programme will enable the communities and stakeholders to compare the
effectiveness of other marine management tools in the region such as mataitai etc. An MPA
monitoring programme should be based on the: a) site biodiversity objectives ‐ based on the
attributes of the habitats and ecosystems; and b) performance of the MPA management tools.
Where monitoring reveals that the management tools are not adequately protecting the area, the
management tools for that MPA should then be reviewed.
Conclusion
The seas around South Canterbury, Otago and Southland were once healthy and thriving, with
hapuka, crayfish, blue cod and paua being easily caught from the shores, and thriving populations
of whales and penguins. Hector’s dolphins were so common they were shot from Bright Beach.
The Forum has a rare opportunity to provide some meaningful protection in our seas, allowing our
marine life to recover, and enabling future generations to experience what those of the past
enjoyed. As such some fully protected marine reserves must be easily accessible. Recreational
22

Shears Nick and Thomas Hannah in Austral Ark: The State of Wildlife in Australia and New Zealand, eds. A. Stow, N.
Maclean and G. I. Holwell. Published by Cambridge University Press. 2014.
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Thrush Simon F, et al 2012. Design criteria and research needs for soft sediment Marine Protected Areas. NIWA.
Prepared for Department of Conservation
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fishers rightly wish to have easy access to their ‘hobby’ and are concerned for their safety, it is also
essential to provide easy public access to marine reserves for all those whose chosen recreational
activity is snorkelling or diving.
Surveys have shown that New Zealand’s want marine environmental protection – e.g. respondents
indicated that 36% should be protected by no‐take marine reserves.24 A WWF NZ Colmar Brunton
telephone survey of 1,003 interviews with New Zealanders aged 15 and over found that 96% of
New Zealanders think a greater percentage of New Zealand’s marine environment should be
protected with the mean percentage area that should be protected: 2011 – 36% 2005 – 36%. 25
Forest & Bird urges the Forum to not only recommend all the proposals and options for extension
(with the exception of sites H and G) but to significantly improve the network so that it
comprehensive and truly representative of Otago’s marine habitats and ecosystems.
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Eddy TD 2014. One hundred‐fold difference between perceived and actual levels of marine protection in New
Zealand. Marine Policy 46: 61‐67)

25

New Zealanders’ attitudes towards their oceans and marine reserves, 2011. Colmar Brunton research commissioned
by WWF‐New Zealand.
http://awsassets.wwfnz.panda.org/downloads/colmar brunton research nzers attitudes to their oceans and mari
ne reserves published 26 1.pdf
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Appendix One: Gap analysis of representation habitats in SEMPF region with smallest and
largest marine reserve options
Representation of habitats for Marine Reserve proposals with smallest options

Area Km2
Habitat
Deep Gravel

B

D

H Pap
5.2

I Op 1

K

M

0

0.7

Deep Mud
Deep Reef
Deep Sand

83

Deep Water Sand

0

125

0

0.6

1.7

348.1

0.5

7.1

0.5

50

140.6

4594.1

3

18.1

62.8

28

0.4

1.5

6.9

22

0.2

0.9

5.6

16

6.5

3

0.7

0.6

Exposed Shallow Gravel

0.56

1.1

0.4

Exposed Sandy Beach

1042.6

0.3
18.1

Exposed Intertidal Reef

SEMPF

% SEMPF
Area

MR
Totals
5.9

0.1

0.2

0.2

Exposed Shallow Reef

2.6

121.2

10.4

Exposed Shallow Sand

17.2

Moderate Gravel Beach

0.4

3.4

3.1

3.7

12.8

2.3

10.5

30

489

6.13

0.4

3.2

12.5

Moderate Intertidal Reef

0.2

0.2

4.8

4.2

Moderate Sandy Beach

0.2

0.2

5.5

3.6

106

105.7

901.8

12

13.6

13.6

132.9

10

14.6

14.6

113.3

13

0.3

0.3

761.2

0.04

0.4

0

Sheltered Sandy Beach

1

0

Sheltered Shallow Reef

4.5

0

Sheltered Shallow Sand

25.9

0

Moderate Shallow Gravel
Moderate Shallow Mud
Moderate Shallow Reef
Moderate Shallow Sand
Sheltered Intertidal Reef

Totals

346.7

8756.3

3.9%
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Representation of Habitats for Marine Reserve Proposals with largest options

Habitat
Deep Gravel

B

Deep Mud

D

F Saun

I Op 2

15.4

0.9

Area Km2
K
M
0

9.6

Deep Reef
Deep Sand

1.7

Deep Water Sand

16.3

1042.6

1.5

9.6

125

7.7

1.1

0.6

10.2

348.1

2.9

109.8

12.5

0.5

50

172.8

4594.1

3.7

52.5

62.8

83

0.4

1.5

6.9

22

0.2

0.9

5.6

16

6.5

3

0.7

0.6

Exposed Shallow Gravel

% Sempa
Area

0.3

0.4

Exposed Sandy Beach

SEMPA

8.2
52.5

Exposed Intertidal Reef

MR Totals

0.1

0.2

0.2

Exposed Shallow Reef

2.4

121.2

10.4

Exposed Shallow Sand

17.6

Moderate Gravel Beach

0.4

3.4

3.1

3.7

12.6

2.3

10.5

30.4

489

6.2

0.4

3.2

12.5

Moderate Intertidal Reef

0.2

0.2

4.8

4.2

Moderate Sandy Beach

0.2

0.2

5.5

3.6

106

105.7

901.8

12

13.6

10.7

24.3

132.9

18.2

26

26

113.3

23

1.7

1.7

761.2

0.04

0.4

0

Sheltered Sandy Beach

1

0

Sheltered Shallow Reef

4.5

0

Sheltered Shallow Sand

25.9

0

Moderate Shallow Gravel
Moderate Shallow Mud
Moderate Shallow Reef
Moderate Shallow Sand
Sheltered Intertidal Reef

Totals

465.5

8756.3

5.3%
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•
•
•

Recommend that where options regarding the size of a site that there is a strong preference for the
adoption of larger areas. Marine science clearly indicates that “size matters”.
Submits that the section on Social Environment (Volume 2 page 7) should be strengthened to
recognise the strong cultural attachments of these areas of all New Zealanders.
The Board recommends that the 10 Important Bird & Biodiversity Areas (IBAs) identified in the
Coastal Otago region that fall within the SEMPF area be given a high priority and requests that the
SEMPF ensure these areas are included in sites recommended for protection.

2) Introduction

This submission has been prepared in full recognition of the fact that marine conservation science
recommends that at least 30% of NZs oceans be protected as MPAs. Currently, less than 1% of New
Zealand's oceans are protected, and the entire coast between Canterbury and Southland has no reserves at
all. The work of the SEMPF has come, therefore, at a very opportune and appropriate time.
It also coincides with the release of the report “Our Marine Environment 2016” from the Ministry for the
Environment. (see Appendix 1). That report outlines New Zealand’s top marine issues and notes that
multiple, cumulative human pressures are causing changes to New Zealand’s oceans, coastal marine
habitats, and wildlife. These changes are serious threats to the benefits that current and future generations
will receive from our marine environment.
“Our Marine Environment 2016” has been influential in guiding this submission from the Otago
Conservation Board.

The Otago Conservation Board (“the Board”) is appointed by the Minister of Conservation. The functions
and powers of Conservation Boards are included in the Conservation Act 1987. In relation to this
submission the role of the Board is to represent the wider Otago community in advocating for the
protection of marine and terrestrial biodiversity, recreational opportunities and the conservation of natural
and historic resources throughout Otago.
The Board has a strong interest in the work of the forum and was briefed by the SEMPF Chairperson at its
April 2015 and November 2016 Board Meetings.
The Board recognises that the recently approved Otago Conservation Management Strategy (CMS) provides
inadequate references to marine areas. This was, in part, caused by the fact that the Otago CMS and the
SEMPF processes were functioning concurrently, and while the collaborative process managed by the
Forum is the appropriate mechanism to explore the options for the future protection of the marine and
coastal areas, it has meant that the Otago CMS is significantly understated in terms of marine conservation.
Section 6M of the Conservation Act (1987) sets out the Functions of Boards
(1) The functions of each Board shall be— (a) to recommend the approval by the Conservation Authority of
conservation management strategies, and the review and amendment of such strategies, under the
relevant enactments:
(b) to approve conservation management plans, and the review and amendment of such plans, under the
relevant enactments:
(c) to advise the Conservation Authority and the Director General on the implementation of conservation
management strategies and conservation management plans for areas within the jurisdiction of the Board:
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(d) to advise the Conservation Authority or the Director General (i) on any proposed change of status or
classification of any area of national or international importance; and (ii) on any other conservation matter
relating to any area within the jurisdiction of the Board.
The purpose of a conservation management strategy is to implement general policies and establish
objectives for the integrated management of natural and historic resources, including any species,
managed by the Department under the Wildlife Act 1953, the Marine Reserves Act 1971, the Reserves Act
1977, the Wild Animal Control Act 1977, the Marine Mammals Protection Act 1978, the National Parks Act
1980 Hauraki Gulf Marine Park Act 2000, or this Act, or any of them, and for recreation, tourism, and other
conservation purposes.
The Board therefore requests that:
•

before the final SEMPF report is presented to government, the OCB be given an opportunity to
review the report and recommendations, in keeping with the broad statutory provisions of the
Conservation Act 1987.

3) International Context

Over the last decade, international thinking, commitments and practice for the establishment and
management of MPAs has evolved significantly since the 1971 Marine Reserves Act was promulgated. The
focus for marine protection has moved from the protection of individual sites to designing networks that
will achieve multiple objectives including fisheries, biodiversity, and climate change objectives.
This approach introduced the concept of establishing ‘ecologically representative’ networks of marine
protected areas. New Zealand’s recent experience also recognises that the establishment of marine
protected areas in isolation is not sufficient and that these areas should be nested within broader marine
spatial planning processes.
This change in thinking is reflected in a series of international obligations that New Zealand has signed up to
in relation to the management of the marine environment:
• Under the United National Convention on the Law of the Sea, ratified by New Zealand in 1996, the
country has a general obligation to ‘protect and preserve the marine environment’ under its jurisdiction,
which includes the territorial sea and EEZ. This includes taking all measures necessary to ‘to protect and
preserve rare or fragile ecosystems as well as the habitat of depleted, threatened or endangered species
and other forms of marine life’.
• Under the Convention on Biological Diversity, ratified by New Zealand in 1993, the country is required to
establish a system of protected areas and to regulate where necessary for the protection of threatened
species and populations.
• Under the outcomes of the seventh meeting of the Conference of the Parties to the Convention on
Biological Diversity (2004) New Zealand committed to the establishment of ‘comprehensive, effectively
managed, and ecologically representative national and regional systems of protected areas’.
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2016 International Union for the Conservation of Nature (IUCN) 1 World Conservation Congress
A resolution at the World Conservation Congress, at its session in Hawaii ‘i, 1-10 September 2016, was
endorsed. This included the following text:
Encourages IUCN State and Government Agency Members to designate and implement at least 30% of each
marine habitat in a network of highly protected MPAs and other effective area-based conservation
measures, with the aim of creating a fully sustainable ocean, at least 30% of which has no extractive
activities, subject to the rights of indigenous peoples and local communities by:
a. committing to work towards designating and effectively implementing at least 30% of their national
waters as MPAs and other effective area-based conservation measures, as provided for in IUCN’s Protected
Areas Management Categories and Governance types, by 2030; and
b. engaging constructively in establishing MPAs in areas beyond national jurisdiction, areas of joint
international management and their own jurisdictions.
Many countries have updated their legal frameworks to take account of international obligations. The New
Zealand Government is carrying out a process of reform to the Reserves Act 1971.
•

The Board submits that the Forum take account of international commitments and best practice
in the final report and recommendations.

4) Scope of MPA Proposals

The Board recognises the limitations the forum needed to observe while addressing the vital subject of size
and scope, and recognises that the forum was only empowered to look at marine conservation issues
within the narrow confines of the territorial sea limit (12-nautical miles).
The boundary between the territorial sea and the EEZ is arbitrary and does not relate to any environmental
or ecological features of the two areas. It does not, for example, align with the continental shelf, water
depths or particular species aggregations. It, therefore, makes no management sense to confine the
discussion to these arbitrary boundaries. For example, it would be extremely difficult to adequately protect
The Department of Conservation is New Zealand State Member of IUCN
Other Government Agency members - New Zealand Conservation Authority, Landcare Research New Zealand
Ltd, Antarctica New Zealand.
Non-Government Organizations: Environment and Conservation Organisations of Aotearoa New Zealand
Lincoln University Faculty of Environment, Society and Design, Royal Forest and Bird Protection Society of New
Zealand, WWF-New Zealand.
International Non-Government Organization - International Federation of Landscape Architects
1
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species that span the boundary including marine mammals and seabirds (which can currently be protected
by sanctuaries which span the territorial sea and EEZ).

The Board suggests that the scope of the forum’s deliberations and the discussion document are set
within artificial boundaries and need to take account of the following:
•

•

Providing for marine protected areas within the EEZ is the accepted approach to marine
management within the international community at large, including many countries within the
Oceania Realm.
The bulk of New Zealand’s biodiversity is contained within the EEZ and the discussion document
could have provided a realistic framework for its protection.

Failure to include the EEZ in the Forum’s deliberations has perpetuated the uncertainty and lack of decisive
management currently evident within the EEZ. This has resulted in significant commercial costs and
uncertainty for the environment.
The Board submits that not applying the planning process to the EEZ is a fundamental flaw that
needs to be remedied.
In terms of the proposals put forward in the document, the Board submits that:
•
•

Where MPA’s are provided with options, particularly related to size, large areas are better than
small ones and that larger areas are the preferred option.
Type 1 no-take MPA’s scheduled in the document are minimum requirements and in the Board’s,
view these areas represent a non-negotiable “line in the sand”.
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5) BirdLife International’s* 2 Important Bird & Biodiversity Areas (IBA)

BirdLife International’s* 3 Important Bird & Biodiversity Areas (IBA) programme identifies sites that are
recognised as internationally important for bird conservation and known to support key bird species and
other biodiversity 4. The function of the IBA Programme is to identify, and help focus and facilitate
conservation action for a network of sites that are significant for the long-term viability of naturally
occurring bird populations, for which a site-based approach is appropriate. The IBA Programme is global in
scale, using standard, internationally recognised criteria for selection.
IBAs for New Zealand’s seabirds fall into four categories:
1. Ninety-seven IBAs have been identified for sites on land, including offshore islands, principally colony
sites, but also including major roosts and non-breeding congregatory sites.
2. Forty-four sites on inland rivers (for inland breeding gulls and terns) and in coastal areas such as
harbours, estuaries and lagoons have been identified as IBAs under the current project
3. Twenty-six seaward extensions for foraging of limited range species and coastal and continental shelf
areas
4. And forty-three areas for pelagic seabirds have been identified to date.
Ten IBAs have been identified for the Coastal Otago region and fall within the SEMPAF area. (See Appendix
2)

•

The Board recommends that the 10 IBAs identified in the Coastal Otago region and that fall within
the SEMPF area, be given a high priority and requests that the SEMPF ensures these areas are
included in sites recommended for protection.

BirdLife Partners take responsibility for the IBA Programme nationally. The Forest and Bird Protection Society
Inc.is BirdLife International’s New Zealand partner.
3
BirdLife Partners take responsibility for the IBA Programme nationally. The Forest and Bird Protection Society
Inc.is BirdLife International’s New Zealand partner.
4
Birds have been shown to be effective indicators of biodiversity in other animal groups and plants. So,
although the IBA network is defined by its bird fauna, the conservation of these sites would ensure the
survival of a correspondingly large number of other animals and plants.
2
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6) Purpose, Principles and Policy

The international rationale and purpose for establishing MPAs is “the conservation and protection of
marine biodiversity through the establishment of a comprehensive, effectively managed, and ecologically
representative system of marine protected areas”.
The objective is well articulated – refer page 12 section 37, but the conflict between the purpose outlined
and the expectations of existing users, particularly the commercial fishery, seriously compromises the
achievement of that goal.
A relevant example as regards to MPA size is the 1170 km2 Banks Peninsula Marine Mammal Sanctuary. This
was designated in 1988 to prevent dolphins being killed by gillnet and trawl fisheries. Over 21 years
between 1986 and 2006, researchers conducted regular photo-identification surveys of Hector's dolphins,
photographically capturing 462 reliably-marked individuals, whose survival they studied. Study results
showed that since the MPA was designated, the dolphin's survival has increased by 5.4%. And according to
research results the study provides the first empirical evidence that Marine Protected Areas are effective in
protecting threatened marine mammals.
MPAs, in which certain fishing methods are banned or restricted, are often used to help conserve marine
mammals. Until now, there has been little if any empirical evidence of their effectiveness, so measuring
their impact is crucial to justify setting up MPAs.
As well as providing the first hard evidence that MPAs work, the study illustrates the importance of longterm ecological monitoring. The study also shows that to be effective, MPAs need to be sufficiently large.
"The take home message is that size matters. Marine Protected Areas work, but they have to be large
enough to be effective," the research team concluded.
The following comments from Dr Andrew Penniket (former OCB member) are relevant. “Experience
elsewhere in New Zealand has shown that small reserves achieve little and can be a waste of resources signage and administration, promotion etc. The smaller a reserve the greater the Edge Effect is (ratio of
boundary length to volume of sea – a high ratio means more fish swim out and the reserve becomes
ineffective). To protect adequate populations of mobile reef animals requires several kilometres of reef and
foreshore. It is better to have a few big reserves than lots of small ones.
Reserves need to be sensible shapes. Long thin reserves don’t protect mobile animals very well. Goat
Island MPA, at 5 kilometres long, is a good length but it does not extend far enough out to sea – only 800
metres. Many fish and crayfish are lost when they swim/walk out beyond the boundary and are caught.
This has had a big impact on reef populations. One of the worst designs is the Ulva Island Marine Reserve at
Stewart Island. It has a fragmented and discontinuous shape, meaning fish are seldom far from a boundary.
Consequently, there is a very strong Edge Effect. Ideally, marine reserves should be square, or round”.
•

The Board submits that where options regarding the size of a particular site as detailed in the public
consultation document, it has a strong preference for the adoption of larger areas. Marine science
clearly indicates that “size matters”.

7) Categories of Marine Protection
•

The Board endorses the Type I and Type II categories but expresses that it has a strong preference
for increasing Type I where ever possible.
7

Appendix 2
IBA sites identified in the Otago Coastal Region

The following information on the relationship of IBAs to the establishment of MPAs and the impact of set
nets on sea birds was provided by Chris Gaskin - Project Coordinator - Northern New Zealand Seabird Trust.
This work demonstrates the importance of the IBA network to conservation efforts (both marine and
terrestrial) and is directly related to Section 5 of the OCB Submission.
Coastal Otago IBAs

Sites on land:

NZ082 North Otago Coast (Trigger species: Yellow-eyed Penguin, Stewart Island Shag)
NZ083 Moeraki Katiki Point (Trigger species: Yellow-eyed Penguin, Stewart Island Shag, Sooty Shearwater)
NZ084 Aramoana/Otago Harbour (Trigger species: Yellow-eyed Penguin, Stewart Island Shag, Black-fronted
Tern (non-br), White-fronted Tern)
NZ085 Taiaroa Head (Trigger species: Northern Royal Albatross, Sooty Shearwater, Stewart Island Shag,
Red-billed Gull)
NZ086 Otago Peninsula (Trigger species: Yellow-eyed Penguin, Stewart Island Shag)
NZ096 Catlins Coast (Trigger species: Yellow-eyed Penguin, Stewart Island Shag)

Marine IBAs:

NZ M011 North Otago (Trigger species: Yellow-eyed Penguin (br), Stewart Island Shag (br), Northern Royal
Albatross (br), Sooty Shearwater(br))
NZ M012 Dunedin Coast (includes Otago Harbour) (Trigger species: Yellow-eyed Penguin (br), Stewart
Island Shag (br), Northern Royal Albatross (br), Sooty Shearwater(br))
NZ M013 South Otago (Trigger species: Yellow-eyed Penguin (br), Stewart Island Shag (br), Sooty
Shearwater (br))
NZ M014 Southern South Island (Trigger species: Yellow-eyed Penguin (br), Stewart Island (Otago) Shag
(br), Fiordland penguin, Northern Royal Albatross (br), White-capped Albatross, Salvin’s Albatross, Buller’s
Albatross, Hutton’s Shearwater, Sooty Shearwater (br))
The IBAs for the Otago coastal region has been entered into the SEMPF Seasketch programme. These
include sites on land and at sea (marine IBAs).
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Figure 4. Marine IBA boundaries, seabird colonies, set net prohibition zone and set net fishing relative catch
intensity (showing overlap with foraging areas of threatened species). 5

5

Effects of set-netting on seabirds

Set nets are a risk to seabirds because they become entangled and drown in the nets while diving for food.
Depending on species and how nets are fished, this can occur during deployment (setting and hauling) or
soaking (whilst the gear is fishing). Set netting is one of the most non-selective fishing methods. Set nets
can entrap a wide range of species which come within the path of the nets. Set netting can be particularly
damaging if nets come adrift and float unconstrained through the water column. Set netting can be done
by both commercial and recreational fishers. Concerns raised here are about both commercial and
recreational set netting. Set nets are known to catch diving seabirds with penguins, shags, shearwaters and
diving petrels being the most at-risk groups of seabirds. However, the total impact is unknown as there
have been very few observers on commercial set net vessels, and recreational information is generally only
recorded when a large incident is observed. The potential effects of set netting, both commercial and
recreational, on seabirds, in an area that is of global seabird importance, warrant restricting the use of set
nets throughout the SEMPF area.
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INTRODUCTION
The South-East Marine Protection Forum has been appointed to make recommendations
to the Minister of Conservation and Minister for Primary Industries on a network of marine
protected areas on the South-East Coast of the South Island from Timaru to Waipapa Point.
The Forum has identified potential sites for marine protection and is now seeking your views.
The Forum encourages everyone who wants to have a say to make a submission, either as an
individual or on behalf of an organisation.
Please note that there will be no public hearing, therefore it is important that you provide all
your views, and information that supports your views in your submission.
How to make a submission
Please read the Public Consultation Document Volume I and the supporting information in
Volume ll before completing your submission.
• Use this submission form, or
• Use our online submission form at OurSeaYourSay.SeaSketch.org
The online Seasketch form is the easiest way for you to make your submission, it allows
flexibility for you to make comments about the areas up for consultation.
• For additional copies of the submission form please call 0800 OUR SAY / 0800 687 729 or
you can download a submission form at www.south-eastmarine.org.nz
Email your submission to: sempf@doc.govt.nz
Please note size limit of 10MB
Post your submission to: South-East Marine Protection Forum
PO Box 5244
Moray Place
Dunedin 9058
If you need help to make your submission or require any further information about the
process, please call our free phone number 0800 OUR SAY / 0800 687 729.

SUBMISSIONS CLOSE AT 5PM ON TUESDAY 20 DECEMBER 2016.
Information Sessions
The Forum will hold a series of public information and consultation ‘drop in’ sessions and
hui at a number of locations throughout the Forum region. The sessions will give you more
information about the proposed marine protected areas and how to ensure that you can
have your say (at the session and through the submission process). You will be able to drop
into these sessions at any time to receive further information and to talk to someone about
the process.
Full details of the information sessions will be publicly advertised or go to:
www.south-eastmarine.org.nz
What should your submission include?
The Forum is particularly interested in feedback from the public on the following questions:
•

Do you support or oppose the specific sites that are being proposed? Why?

•

Which of the proposed sites do you consider would be appropriate to include in a
network of marine protected areas for the region?

•

How are these sites currently used and to what extent will the proposals affect you?

•

What information about the environmental, economic, cultural and social benefits, and/
or impacts of protecting the proposed sites do you have?

•

Is there anything else in this Public Consultation Document you would like to comment
on?
PAGE 2

COMPLETING THE SUBMISSION FORM
Part A: Submitter Details
Personal details are required to enable your submission to be accepted and to enable the
Forum to contact you when it processes submissions. If you are writing on behalf of an
organisation make sure you provide a personal address and contact number. You can ensure
your personal details are not made public (see page 4 – Official Information Act).

Part B: Specific Sites
This section gives you the opportunity to comment on the specific sites proposed. Please
include reference to the specific site code i.e. site A, site B etc. that you are commenting on.
While general comments are welcome, your submission will be more effective if you can refer
to specific areas.
Provide detail taking into consideration whether you are:
• in support
• opposed to
• wish to suggest changes
You are then asked to state your reasons for the above. Please provide as much information
as you can about the site and the reasons for your position, as the Forum will be relying on
the information gained through this process to make their final decisions.

Part C: Creating a Network of Marine Protected Areas
This section seeks your views on an overall marine protected area network.
Please refer to Volume II, Appendix 2: Marine Protected Areas: Classification, Protection
Standard and Implementation Guidelines.
•

What areas should form a representative network?

•

What general comments do you have about the areas proposed for consultation?

•

How do you think the proposed areas meet the MPA Policy?
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PART B: SPECIFIC SITES
Use this section to identify and comment on individual sites.
Please include reference to the specific site code i.e. site A, site B etc. that you are commenting
on. Maps of each site are provided in the Public Consultation Document.
If you wish to comment on the entire proposed network please see Part C, page 12.
Site Identification Key
Please refer to the maps and descriptions in Part 2 of the Public Consultation Document for
details about the sites and why they were chosen.
A

Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2)

B

Waitaki Coastal (Type 1)

C

Waitaki (Type 2)

D

Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1)

E

Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – option 1

F

Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – option 1

G

Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – option 2

H

Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – option 2

I

Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1)

J

White Island to Waldronville (Type 2)

K

Green Island (Type 1)

L

Akatore Estuary (Type 2)

M

Akatore Coastal (Type 1)

N

Akatore Offshore (Type 2)

O

Long Point (Type 1)

P

Long Point Offshore (Type 2)

Q

Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1)

R

Tautuku Estuary (Type 2)

S

Haldane Estuary (Type 2)

T

Kelp Forest (Type – other)

Note: Limited space has been provided. Additional pages can be printed/photocopied and
added to the back of this form or blank pages used. Alternatively, you may consider using
the online form, which provides unlimited space. The Forum wishes to get all the views and
information you have, to make the best decision it can. Please ensure you write your name on
each additional page you supply in case they get separated from the cover page.
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PART C: CREATING A NETWORK OF MPA / GENERAL COMMENTS
Please refer to Volume II, Appendix 2: Marine Protected Areas: Classification, Protection
Standard and Implementation Guidelines. The Forum welcomes any comments you have on
the creation of a network and/or any other general comments you wish to provide.
Please tick the sites from the list below which you propose would form a network.
A
B
C
D
E
F
G
H
I
J

Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2)
Waitaki Coastal (Type 1)
Waitaki (Type 2)
Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1)
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – option 1
Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – option 1
Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – option 2
Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – option 2
Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1)
White Island to Waldronville (Type 2)

Comments regarding your preferred network
(continue on separate sheets of paper if required):
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K Green Island (Type 1)
L Akatore Estuary (Type 2)
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1)
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2)
O Long Point (Type 1)
P Long Point Offshore (Type 2)
Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1)
R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2)
S Haldane Estuary (Type 2)
T Kelp Forest (Type – other)
Other

Are there any other comments you wish to raise or information you can provide to help the
Forum make its decisions?

PART D: SITE MAPS
Please indicate on the specific site in the attached series of maps any new proposed areas
you wish to nominate or where you wish to indicate amended boundaries which you have
referred to in your submission.
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from the Regional Coastal Plan. However, it is unclear to what extent these have been recognised
and taken into account (in terms of effects, values, and boundaries) in choosing the sites.

Silver Fern Farms has a resource consent from Environment Canterbury to discharge contaminants to
the Coastal Marine Environment, the discharge is also provided for by way of an AE water quality
area in the Canterbury Regional Coastal Plan.
The proposed Type 2 Tuhawaiki to Pareora marine protected area overlaps with this Coastal AE
Water Quality Area, as shown below.

Whilst the Type 2 provisions of the proposed protected area are for fishing restrictions only, it is
unknown what the consequential implications of the implementation of the site (should its
implementation be recommended) would be and how that could impact on the provision for Silver
Fern Farms activities going forward.
Silver Fern Farms submit that:


The zone area should be reduced so that it no longer overlaps the AE Water Quality Area of
the Canterbury Regional Coastal Plan (see figure below). This would also provide consistency
where the proposed coastal protection area does not currently intersect with the Mataitai area
to the north. Both the Mataitai area and the AE Water Quality Area would appear to protect
the fishing restriction values espoused for the proposed coastal protection area.

From:
To:
Subject:
Date:
Attachments:

Alison Ballance
sempf
Submission on proposed marine protected areas for NZ"s South Island South-east coast
Tuesday, 20 December 2016 4:31:51 p.m.
South East Coast marine protected area submission.docx

Submission on South-East Marine Protected Areas Rōpu Manāki Ki Te Toka
From Alison Ballance
Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposals for marine reserves and
marine protected areas on the Otago and Catlins coast. This is a fantastic opportunity to
protect important parts of the coast for the benefit of the marine biota as well as our
children and grand-children.
I am a biologist and natural history enthusiast, as well as a diver, writer and broadcaster. I
lived in Otago for 18 years and love the wild coast and the extraordinary wildlife that it
supports.
I appreciate you have had a challenging job reaching a consensus between members of the
Forum, who have competing interests. However, as a general comment I think not enough
weight has been given to the large majority of the public who are not recreational fishers,
but nonetheless love and use the coast recreationally (e.g. snorkelling, diving and
sightseeing). We value complete marine protection that gives everyone the opportunity to
experience the full diversity and richness of marine life for its own sake, not for
exploitation.
I am also anxious that that the proposals don’t include all the habitat types, and don’t
protect 10% of the coast in Type 1 MPAs. If at all possible it would be great to more of the
coast protected in larger marine reserves that are better networked. I support all your
suggestions, support larger options if there is more than one option, and am disappointed
that previous suggestions for marine reserves such as The Nuggets have been left out – if
there is any way to add those they would make great additions.

COMMENTS ON SPECIFIC SITES

A Tuhawaiki to Pareora (Type 2): Support, but recommend it is enlarged. Prohibit all
destructive methods that impact the seafloor. Support prohibiting recreational fishing with
kontiki lines, or other lines with greater than five hooks as this would assist in protecting
the area. This area is a hot spot for Hector's dolphins.
B Waitaki Coastal (Type 1): Support the extension with a further extension out to 12
nautical miles (nm) to provide better representation of foraging habitats used by blue
penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's dolphin. This area is an internationally
recognised ‘Important Bird Area' (IBA).
C Waitaki Offshore (Type 2): Support with a further extension out to 12nm to provide
better representation of habitats used by blue penguin, yellow-eyed penguin and Hector's
dolphin. This area is an internationally recognised IBA.
D Pleasant River to Stony Creek (Type 1): Support, and recommend further extending to

include more deep subtidal reef habitat which is underrepresented in the proposal, and
increased protection for fish communities associated with kelp forests. This area is an
internationally recognised Ineternatioanl Bird Area for yellow-eyed penguins and Otago
shags.
E Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 1: Support. This option provides the best
representation of the range of bryozoan species and associated faunal communities.
F Saunders Canyon (Type 1) – Option 1: Support but recommend that it be reconfigured to
extend to the coast to include Hoopers Inlet and link to Harakeke Point (Site I). Saunders
Canyon is larger, deeper and more complex than the Papanui Canyon, and so provides
better more comprehensive representation for this habitat type. This is also the only
proposal to contain representation of a deep water highly productive plateau, with its
special bryozoan species. The extension to shore would take in an example of an Otago
Peninsula inlet, which have not been represented in the proposed network. Hooper's Inlet is
a nationally and locally significant saltmarsh and nursery area for flat fish. The connection
to Harakeke point would allow for the inclusion of the Chasm, a high current headland and
biologically productive area. Such areas are poorly represented in the proposal.
G Bryozoan Bed (Type 2) – Option 2: Don't support. This option does not represent the
full range of habitats associated with the Bryozoan communities.
H Papanui Canyon (Type 1) – Option 2: Don't support. This option does not represent the
full range of deep water biodiversity.
I Harakeke Point to White Island (Type 1): Support, and recommend inclusion of Tow
Rock. This marine reserve will likely be most effective if the highly productive area of
Tow Rock is included. This will be a significant marine reserve for education, research
and public enjoyment, being close to a major city, and world class if connected to site F.
J White Island to Waldronville (Type 2): Support. While this Type 2 protection does not in
itself achieve much in the way of biodiversity protection it may provide a buffer, through
fisheries restrictions on the adjacent proposed reserves of Green Island (K) and Harakeke
point (I)
K Green Island (Type 1): Support. This has a high diversity of life in a small area and will
be valuable for research, public enjoyment and education.
L Akatore Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish,
and habitat for shore and sea birds.
M Akatore Coastal (Type 1): Support, but recommend that it be extended to include site N
Akatore Offshore to ensure that the offshore deep reef habitat is protected in a marine
reserve. Also recommend straightening the boundary to make it a rectangle, as simple
shapes make for easier reserve management.
N Akatore Offshore (Type 2): Support but as a marine reserve linked to Site M as above.
O Long Point (Type 1): Support, with a further extension to 12 nm to better represent
yellow-eyed penguin foraging habitats. This area is an internationally recognised inshore
and offshore IBA.
P Long Point Offshore (Type 2): Support, and recommend that it be aligned with the
current set net prohibition.

Q Tahakopa Estuary (Type 1): Support, and recommend that it extends to join with Long
Point (Option O). This is the only representation of an estuary in the southern area and
needs to represent all the habitats associated with the mouth of the estuary .
R Tautuku Estuary (Type 2): Support. Estuaries are significant nursery areas for flat fish,
and habitat for shore and sea birds.
S Haldane (Type 2): Support. Important estuary habitat.
T Kelp Forest (Type other): Support. Kelp forests provide habitat for numerous fish and
invertebrate species. This habitat needs to be better represented within marine reserves in
the proposal. Prohibit commercial harvest of kelp.
End of submission

SUBMITTER DETAILS

Alison Ballance,

21 December 2016
By Email
sempf@doc.govt.nz

To the South-East Marine Protection Forum
Re: The consultation on the proposed marine protected
areas for New Zealand’s South Island East Coast
Thank you for the opportunity to submit on the proposed marine protected areas for the
South Island South- East Coast.
Tourism Industry Aotearoa (TIA) is the peak body for the tourism industry in New
Zealand. With around 1,500 members, TIA represents a range of tourism-related
activities including accommodation, adventure and activities, attractions and transport
operators, airports and airlines, as well as related tourism services. The primary role of
TIA is to be the voice of the tourism industry. This includes working for members on
advocacy, policy, communication, events, membership and business capability. The team
is based in Wellington and is led by Chief Executive, Chris Roberts.
Tourism 2025 (www.tourism2025.org.nz ), an industry-led, government supported
economic growth framework was launched in New Zealand in 2014 and has set an
aspirational goal of reaching $41 billion in annual tourism revenues by 2025. The
industry’s focus is on growing value faster than volume. The Tourism 2025 framework is
based around five key themes which are: Insight, Connectivity, Productivity, Visitor
Experience and Target for Value. While the five themes of the framework remain
unchanged, due to the current growth being experienced by Tourism the emphasis in
some focus areas has shifted. Sustainability is one of the themes now being given
greater emphasis. There is a desire and expectation that long term sustainability, from
an economic, environmental, cultural, and social aspect, is becoming a core value
against which all decisions are being tested.
TIA would like to take the opportunity to support the Forest and Bird
submission on the proposed marine protected areas for New Zealand’s South
Island East Coast.
We agree that the establishment of this network of marine reserves is a step in the right
direction, but that it is critical to extend the boundaries and protection levels in order to
establish a truly sustainable marine ecology.
Tourism is an important part of the economy on the South East coast; MBIE monthly
regional tourism estimates for the Dunedin region show annual visitor spend as $684
million to 1 December 2016. The vast majority of this spend, $458 million, comes from
domestic visitors with the remaining $174m from international tourists.
TOURISM INDUSTRY AOTEAROA
Level 4, 79 Boulcott Street, PO Box 1697
Wellington 6140, New Zealand
P +64 4 499 0104 E info@tia.org.nz tia.org.nz
1Strategic Partners
supporting TIA and the
tourism industry

Nature tourism is a vital platform for the Dunedin tourism economy, and for the regions
which boarder the proposed reserve areas; from the wild and scenic Catlins to the
albatross and yellow eyed penguin viewing further along the coast.
The proposed reserves will be crucial in protecting the species that enable these existing
businesses and over time is likely to create vastly enriched nature tourism opportunities
- as evidenced by the success of the Goat Island Marine Reserve at Leigh, north of
Auckland, which now attracts over 350,000 snorkelers, divers, general visitors and
marine scientists each year.
Enabling a sustainable marine ecology with robust access for visitors in an area where
domestic tourism is predominant is also directly supportive of the Department of
Conservations’ stretch goal of ‘90% of New Zealanders’ lives are enriched through
connection to our nature’.
In summary, TIA supports the submission by Forest and Bird and feels that solid issues
are discussed that need to be taken into account.
For further information or clarification, please contact:
Rachael Moore – Industry Advocate
Rachael.moore@tia.org.nz
M:

TOURISM INDUSTRY AOTEAROA
Level 4, 79 Boulcott Street, PO Box 1697
Wellington 6140, New Zealand
P +64 4 499 0104 E info@tia.org.nz tia.org.nz
1Strategic Partners
supporting TIA and the
tourism industry

AUCKLAND CONSERVATION BOARD
Te Runanga Papa Atawhai o Tāmaki Makaurau
Board File Ref: SBC-01-37

19 December 2016

South-East Marine Protection Forum
PO Box 5244
Moray Place
Dunedin
Email: sempf@doc.govt.nz
Dear South East Marine Protection Forum
Submission on South-East Marine Protected Areas Rōpu Manāki Ki Te Toka
The Auckland Conservation Board congratulates the South-East Marine Protection Forum
on the enormous amount of work they have undertaken to develop the proposals for marine
protection, and to promote their discussion in the wider community, and especially the work
with iwi to gain their support for protection proposals.
The Auckland Conservation Board is acutely aware of the enormous benefits that
establishing marine protected areas can bring to the marine environment and the wider
community because of the board’s role in the statutory management of some of the first
marine protected areas established in New Zealand.
Consequently, the Board is highly supportive of the goal to provide protection to a
representative set of marine habitats around New Zealand and therefore welcomes the
initiative to progress protection measures for areas on the South-East Coast of Te Wai
Pounamu as part of a national network of such areas. We note that the position of the Board
is in line with government’s policy position held for many years, e.g., New Zealand’s
Biodiversity Strategy target of protecting 10% of New Zealand’s marine environment by 2010
and the New Zealand Marine Protected Areas Policy for establishing a fully comprehensive
network of marine protected areas based on core ‘no-take’ reserves.
Unfortunately, the proposals put forward by the Forum fall well short of these policy
objectives. Type I protection measures which provide the highest level of protection to
marine biodiversity encompass significantly below the 10% target and potentially face further
reductions through the public requests for boundary changes to the presented proposals. In
general, the areas proposed for protection are smaller than those recommended by
international guidelines for the formulation of effective marine protected areas that are based
on strong scientific evidence.
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